Univerzita Karlova 2. lékařská fakulta

Doktorský studijní program: Imunologie



Mgr. Peter Holíček

Klinický význam molekul a procesů asociovaných s imunogenní buněčnou apoptózou v terapii nádorových onemocnění

The clinical relevance of immunogenic cell death associated signaling and molecules in cancer therapy

Disertační práce

Školitel: prof. PharmDr. Jitka Palich Fučíková, Ph.D.

Praha, 2023

Prohlášení:

Prohlašuji, že jsem závěrečnou práci zpracoval samostatně a že jsem řádně uvedl a citoval všechny použité prameny a literaturu. Současně prohlašuji, že práce nebyla využita k získání jiného nebo stejného titulu

Souhlasím s trvalým uložením elektronické verze mé práce v databázi systému meziuniverzitního projektu Theses.cz za účelem soustavné kontroly podobnosti kvalifikačních prací.

V Praze, 23.06.2023

Peter Holíček

Poděkování

Rád by som veľmi poďakoval mojej školiteľke prof. PharmDr. Jitka Palich Fučíkovej, Ph.D. za odborné vedenie, všetku pomoc a trpezlivosť počas celej doby doktorského štúdia. Taktiež by som rád poďakoval všetkým kolegom ktorý mi akýmkoľvek spôsobom pomohli s vedeckou prácou a všetkým čo s ňou súvisí. Na záver by som chcel poďakovať taktiež svojim najbližším a to za neutíchajúcu podporu a ochotu počúvať o proteínoch.

Ďakujem!

Klinický význam molekul a procesů asociovaných s imunogenní buněčnou apoptózou v terapii nádorových onemocnění

Schopnost nádorových buněk vyvolat protinádorovou imunitní odpověď závisí na mnoha faktorech, včetně antigenního profilu nádorových buněk a jejich schopnosti poskytovat adjuvantní signály ve formě molekul asociovaných s nebezpečím (DAMPs). Tyto molekuly jsou vystavovány a či uvolňovány během imunogenní buněčné smrti (ICD) a za určitých okolností mohou vést k aktivaci vrozené a adaptivní protinádorové imunitní odpovědi. Schopnost aktivovat ICD mají některá chemoterapeutika, fyzikální modality, cílená protinádorová léčba či radioterapie, které kromě vlastní cytotoxické aktivity na nádorové buňky mohou aktivovat klinicky relevantní protinádorovou imunitní odpověď. Z tohoto důvodu u pacientů s vrozenou poruchou v buněčné signalizaci vedoucí k uvolňování DAMPs může docházet ke snížené odpovědi na uvedený typ léčby. Předložená disertační práce se zejména zaměřuje na klinický význam procesů, které souvisí s imunogenní buněčnou smrtí a zkoumá vliv ICD na rozvoj vrozené protinádorové imunitní odpovědi se zaměřením na NK (z angl. Natural killer cells) buňky. Výsledky naší práce ukazují, že kalretikulin (ekto-CALR), jako klíčový ukazatel ICD, vystavený na povrchu nádorových buněk pozitivně ovlivňuje přítomnost a cytotoxicitu NK buněk v periferní krvi pacientů s akutní myeloidní leukémií (AML). Výsledky našich studií současně podporují předchozí experimentální a klinické pozorování, která naznačují, že aktivní signalizace nebezpečí a uvolňování DAMPs může u onkologických pacientů zvýšit klinicky relevantní odpovědi na standardní léčbu a imunoterapii. Významnou kapitolou klinické aplikace induktorů ICD je příprava protinádorové buněčné terapie založené na dendritických buňkách (DC), konjugátů protilátek či cílené terapie se slibnými klinickými výsledky. Identifikace spolehlivých prediktivních ukazatelů by proto mohla dále podpořit klinický vývoj a následnou aplikaci této terapie v léčbě pacientů. Za tímto účelem jsme identifikovali prediktivní genový profil, který napomáhá identifikovat skupinu pacientů profitujících z buněčné terapie na bázi DC. Závěrem lze říci, že koncept ICD je v současné době považován za významný nástroj v klinicky relevantní aktivaci dlouhodobé protinádorové imunitní odpovědi, která do značné míry určuje výsledek protinádorové léčby.

Klíčová slova: Imunogenní buněčná smrt, molekuly asociované s buněčným poškozením (DAMPs), protinádorová imunintní odpověď, kombinovaná léčba, buněčná terapie onkologických onemocnění.

The clinical relevance of immunogenic cell death-associated signaling and molecules in cancer therapy

The capacity of cancer cells to induce anticancer immune responses relies on multiple factors, including the antigenic repertoire of cancer cells and their ability to provide adjuvant signals, as represented by danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs), which are exposed and released by malignant cells during immunogenic cell death (ICD). The release and secretion of DAMPs can orchestrate the activation of innate and adaptive tumortargeting immunity, resulting in tumor regression. Various chemotherapies, radiation therapy, physical modalities, and targeted anticancer agents have been described as potent ICD inducers, which besides being directly cytotoxic, can activate clinically relevant anticancer immune responses. Therefore, patients whose tumor microenvironment (TME) is shows defective DAMP release or downstream DAMP-sensing signaling pathways do not fully benefit from ICD-inducing treatments, which can lead to overall therapeutic failure. My dissertation contributes to this field by exploring the impact of ICD on the development of innate anticancer immune responses, with a particular focus on natural killer (NK) cells, showing that surface-exposed calreticulin (ecto-CALR) positively impacts the frequency and cytotoxicity of NK cells in peripheral blood of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) patients. Additionally, our findings support the previous observation that active danger signaling, and the release of DAMPs, can enhance the clinically relevant responses to standard of care therapy and immunotherapy in cancer patients. Moreover, ICD inducers have been harnessed in the preparation of dendritic cell (DC)-based vaccines, such as DCVAC, antibody-drug conjugates, and other therapies with promising clinical results. Therefore, the identification of reliable predictive biomarkers could further support the clinical development of such personalized treatments. Finally, to this end, we identified a predictive gene signature for future clinical management of DCVAC therapy in prostate, lung, and ovarian cancer patients. In conclusion, the concept of ICD is currently regarded as a prominent pathway for activation of long-lasting anticancer immune responses, which to a significant degree determines the outcome of anticancer therapies.

Key words: Immunogenic cell death, danger associated molecular patterns (DAMPs), anticancer immune response, combined treatment, anticancer cell therapy

SEZNAM ZKRATEK

ACD	accidental cell death
ARA-C	cytarabine
Ag	antigen
AML	acute myeloid leukemia
ANXA1	annexin A1
APC	antigen-presenting cells
ARG1	arginase 1
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
B2M	beta-2-microglobulin
BAK1	BCL2 Antagonist/Killer 1
BAP31	B-cell receptor-associated protein 31
BTK	Bruton tyrosine kinase
BTLA	B- and T-lymphocyte attenuator
CAF	cancer associated fibloblast
CALR	calreticulin
CCL	C-C motif chemokine
CCR	C-C chemokine receptor
CD	cluster of differentiation
CDK	cyclin-dependent kinase
cDNA	circular DNA
CGAS	cyclic GMP-AMP synthase
CML	chronic myeloid leukemia
CTL	cytotoxic T lymphocyte
CTLA-4	cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4
CXCL	C-X-C motif chemokine
CXCR3	C-X-C chemokine receptor 3
DAI	DNA-dependent activator of IRFs
DAMP	danger associated molecular patterns
DC	dendritic cells
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DNR	daunorubicin

dsDNA	double-stranded DNA
dsRNA	double-stranded RNA
eIF2a	eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2α
EGFR	epidermal growth factor receptor
ELISA	enzyme-linked immuno sorbent assay
ER	endoplamatic reticulum
FACS	fluorescence activated cell sorting
FasL	fas ligand
FPR1	formyl peptide receptor 1
GBM	glioblastoma
GFP	green fluorescent protein
GM-CSF	granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor
GZMB	granzyme B
HD	healthy donors
HDAC	DNA methyltransferase, histone deacetylase
HHP	high hydrostatic pressure
HGG	high-grade glioma
HLA-DR	human leukocyte antigen – DR isotype
HMGB1	high mobility group box 1
HSP	heat shock protein
Hyp-PDT	hypericin-based photodynamic therapy
ICIs	immune checkpoint inhibitors
ICD	immunogenic cell death
iDC	immature dendritic cells
IDO	indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase
IF	immunofluorescence
IFN	interferon
IFNAR2	Interferon-alpha/beta receptor
IHC	immunohistochemistry
IL	interleukin
IL15Ra	interleukin 15 receptor subunit alpha
IRF	interferon regulatory factors
ISGs	IFN stimulated genes
LAG-3	lymphocyte-activation gene 3

LRP1	LDL receptor related protein 1
LSC	leukemic stem cell
M1	M1 polarized macrophages
M2	M2 polarized macrophages
MAMP	microbial associated molecular pattern
mDC	myeloid derived dendritic cells
MDSC	myeloid-derived suppressor cell
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
MLKL	mixed lineage kinase domain-like
MX1	MX dynamin-like GTPase 1
MyD88	Myeloid differentiation primary response 88
NK	natural killer
NKT	natural killer T cell
NLR	Nod like receptor
OS	overall survival
OV	oncolytic viruses
OXP	oxaliplatin
P2RX7	purinergic receptor P2X7
P2RY2	purinergic receptor P2Y2
PARP	poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PDIA3	protein disulfide isomerase family A member 3
pDC	plasmacytoid dendritic cells
PD-1	programmed cell death 1
PD-L1	programmed death-ligand 1
PERK	protein kinase R (PKR)-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase
PPP2R1A	protein phosphatase 2, structural/regulatory subunit alpha
PRF1	perforin 1
PRR	pattern related receptor
qPCR	quantitative polymerase chain reaction
RCD	regulated cell death
RFS	relapse-free survival
RIPK3	receptor-interacting serine/threonine-protein kinase 3
RLR	RIG-I-like receptor

RNA	ribonucleic acid
RNAseq	RNA sequencing
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RUSH	retention using selective hooks
shRNA	small hairpin RNAs
SNV	single nucleotide variant
SoC	standard of care
STING	Stimulator of interferon genes
TAA	tumor associated antigens
TAM	tumor-associated macrophage
ТАР	transporter associated with antigen processing
TCGA	the cancer genome atlas
TCR	T-cell receptor
TFAM	transcription factor A, mitochondrial
TGFβ	tumor growth factor beta
Tfh	T follicular helper cells
Th1	T helper type 1
Th2	T helper type 2
Th17	T helper type 17
TIL	tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes
TIM-3	T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin-domain containing-3
TLR	Toll-like receptors
TMB	tumor mutation burden
TME	tumor microenvironment
TNF	tumor necrosis factor
TP53	tumor protein 53
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
Treg	regulatory T cells
TSA	tumor specific antigens
UPR	unfolded protein response
UVC	ultraviolet C
VEGFa	vascular endothelial growth factor alpha

WB western blot

ZBP1 Z-DNA binding protein

Contents

1	Introduction	12
	1.1 Tumor Immunosurveillance	13
	1.2 Tumor Antigenicity	15
	1.2.1 Tumor specific antigens	16
	1.2.2 Tumor associated antigens	17
	1.2.3 Tumor mutation burden	17
	1.3 Tumor adjuvanticity	18
	1.3.1 Immunogenicity of cell death	18
	1.3.2 Forms of ICD with encompassing signaling pathways	22
	1.3.3 ICD signaling following DAMPs exposure and release by cancer cells	25
	1.3.4 ICD subverting strategies	28
	1.3.5 Monitoring of ICD and associated processes in oncological settings	29
	1.4 Clinical applications of ICD in cancer management	34
	1.4.1 Prognostic and predictive role of ICD and associated signaling in cancer therap	у 36
	1.4.2 Exploiting ICD in combined anti-cancer therapy	36
2	Methodology	40
3	The Aims of the thesis	46
4	Results	47
	4.1 Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts correlates with improved natural killer cell-mediated cytotoxicity in acute myeloid leukemia patients	49
	4.2 Type I interferon signaling in malignant blasts contributes to treatment efficacy in AML patients.	61
	4.3 Peripheral gene signatures reveal distinct cancer patient immunotypes with therapeutic implications for autologous DC-based vaccines.	73
	4.4 Immunological control of ovarian carcinoma by chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents.	88
5	Discussion1	08
6	Conclusion1	13
7	Summary 1	14
8	References 1	15

1 Introduction

Accumulating preclinical and clinical findings indicate that tumor form, progress and respond to therapy in the context of bidirectional interaction with immune system. Both innate and adaptive immune system components not only directly detect and eliminate malignant and pre-malignant cells from the body but also prevent neoplastic transformations by elimination of viruses and inflammation inducing pathogens, which decrease the risk for viral induced cancers and resolves pro-tumorigenic inflammatory conditions. This direct process of recognition and destruction of malignant cells by innate and adaptive derived mechanisms of immune system is known as cancer immunosurveillance (Swann & Smyth, 2007).

In this context, malignant cells might escape immunosurveillance by losing their antigenicity and adjuvanticity leading to the outgrowth of poorly immunogenic tumor-cell variants (immunoselection) and through subversion of the immune system (immunosubversion). This process is called immunoediting and eventually leads to the emergence of immune-resistant malignant clones, as a dynamic process comprised of three distinct phases: elimination, equilibrium and escape. During the elimination phase, cellular and humoral components of immune system recognize and destroy malignant clones. Second phase of a cancer development represents the establishment of an equilibrium between genetically unstable neoplastic cells and the immune system. Thus, the stage of equilibrium can last many years and decades where cancer cells persist in the body either dormant or they further accumulate mutations and evolve. Cancer cells, at this stage, are under constant selection pressure by immune system eliminating susceptible malignant clones. The final stage or cancer cell and immune system cross talk is an immune escape where tumor growth is no longer under the control due the reduced immunogenicity of malignant cells and built up immunosuppressive microenvironment which leads to clinical manifestation of cancer malignancy (Swann & Smyth, 2007).

In general, for mounting a successful and effective antitumor immune response, the immune system needs to recognize cancer cells as a potential danger. Thus, the final immunogenicity of neoplastic cells is largely driven by their antigenicity, i.e. the exposure of antigens not covered by central thymic and peripheral tolerance and by their adjuvanticity, i.e. the expression and release of danger associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) (Galluzzi, Buque, Kepp, Zitvogel, & Kroemer, 2017).

1.1 Tumor Immunosurveillance

The development of antitumor immunity depends on both innate and adaptive arms of immune system and their mutual interplay. In general, anti-tumor immune response is initiated by dendritic cells (DCs) or other antigen presenting cells (APCs), which search, process and display tumor antigens to prime and activate effector cytotoxic lymphocytes such as CD8⁺ T cells to find and destroy malignant cells (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011; D. S. Chen & Mellman, 2013) (Figure 1). In addition, other cytotoxic lymphocytes such γδT cells, NKT and NK cells provide direct cytotoxicity in non-specific manner. Upon the recognition of tumor cells, cytotoxic T cells release cytotoxic proteins and enzymes such perforins and granzymes which penetrate the cellular membrane and subsequently kill the tumor cells. Besides CTLs, CD4⁺ T cells detect antigen in the context of MHC class II molecules and orchestrate the adaptive arm of the immune system by IFNy production accompanied by other proinflammatory cytokines produced by activated T_H1 cells, which further mediate chemotactic, pro-inflammatory and immunoprotective properties (Figure 1). Thus, the presence of such an active anticancer immunity has been connected with positive prognosis in many cancer types (Figure 2). Besides protective anticancer immunity, the cancer development is also associated with strong systemic and intratumoral immunosuppression contributing to disease progression, such as high level of immunomodulatory cytokines, enzymes and metabolites, including interleukin (IL)-6, IL-10, indolamine 2,3-dioxygenase 1 (IDO1) and arginase 1 (ARG1). These factors increase alongside with accumulation of immunosuppressive cell types such as FOXP3⁺ regulatory T (Treg) cells, tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs), tolerogenic DCs, and myeloidderived suppressor cells (MDSCs) associated with poor prognosis and aggressive cancer progression (Figure 1, 2)



Figure 1. The cellular and humoral components of anti-tumor immunity. The immune contexture of tumor microenvironment largely consists of adaptive immunity either inflamed, immunosuppressive or with tolerogenic phenotype. Adapted from: (Galon & Bruni, 2020)

A Positive prognosis Negative prognosis Mixed prognosis No effect on prognosis Not evaluated 	Colorectal cancer	Breast cancer	Gastric cancer	Hepatocellular carcinoma	Pancreatic cancer	Lung carcinoma	Melanoma	Ovarian cancer	Bladder cancer	Oesophageal cancer	Head and neck cancers	Renal cell cancer	Prostate cancer	Glioma	Thyroid cancer	Biliary tract cancer	Merkel cell carcinoma
T-cells	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
CD8	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•			•			•		•	•
Th1	٠	•	۲	•		۲			۲								
Th2	•				•												
Tfh	٠	۲															
Th17	٠	•	•	•											•		
Treg	٠	۲	۲	۲	٠	٠	۲	۲	۲	۰	۲	۲		•			
TLS	٠		۲	•	٠	۲	۲										•
B-cells	٠	۲	٠	٠		٠	۲	۲		٠	٠	٠					
NK/NKT cells	٠			٠				•				٠	۲				
mDC / pDC	٠	٠	•			٠	٠	•									
Immature dendritic cells	٠	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Macrophages	٠	•	٠	٠	٠	٠	•	٠	•	٠	•	٠	۲				•
M1			٠	٠		٠		٠		٠							
M2	٠	•	۲	٠	٠	۲	•	•	•	٠		٠	•	•			
MDSC																	
Mast cells	٠	٠	•	•	٠	٠	•	•	•	•		٠	٠		•		•
Neutrophils	•		•	•		•	•				•						•

Figure 2. The prognostic role of cellular immune components in cancer. Adapted from: (Galon & Bruni, 2020).

1.2 Tumor Antigenicity

The formation of tumors also leads to generation and presentation of mutated peptides, so called neo-antigens, which have not been previously exposed to mechanism of self-tolerance and can therefore be detected by adaptive immune system (Goldszmid, Dzutsev, & Trinchieri, 2014). On top of that, both central and peripheral tolerance are leaky, and they both can be overridden in context of persistent and intensive adjuvanticity. This potential to overcome the peripheral tolerance, opens up a window for recognition of even non-mutated epitopes associated with tumor mass by the immune system (Coulie, Van den Eynde, van der Bruggen, & Boon, 2014; Gilboa, 1999; Schuster et al., 2017).

Tumor cells compensate their increased antigenicity with subsequent decreased expression of specific antigens for example by selective cancer cell clonal expansion, which prefers clones with low to no self-peptide expression, suppressing clones expressing cancer antigens that has already been recognized by immune system or by selecting clones with deregulated/suppressed antigen processing and presenting pathways such as MHCI associated expressing and presenting machinery including MHC Class I molecules, beta-2-microglobulin (B2M), transporter 1, ATP binding cassette subfamily B member (TAP1), TAP2 and proteasomal subunits (Grasso et al., 2018; McGranahan et al., 2016; Rooney, Shukla, Wu, Getz, & Hacohen, 2015).

1.2.1 Tumor specific antigens

Tumor specific antigens (TSA) are cancer-specific proteins which have risen up from the tumorigenesis itself and are hence not covered by central tolerance. Therefore, TSA are perceived by host immune system as foreign entities and can be readily recognized by host immune system. During tumorigenesis TSA are generated by various genetic alterations such as non-synonymous single nucleotide exchange (SNV-neoantigens), frame shift, gene fusion splice variants, endogenous retroelements and others (Smith et al., 2019). However, a majority of TSA comes from unmutated non-canonical transcripts that arise from cancerspecific epigenetic and splicing aberrations (Apavaloaei, Hardy, Thibault, & Perreault, 2020). In general TSA can be divided into two categories as shared and personalized neoantigens whereas former are common across various cancer types and latter being specific for each individual (Sahin & Tureci, 2018; Schumacher & Schreiber, 2015). Even though the emergence of TSA is very important for activation of targeted anti-tumor immunity, the level of TSA expression on cancer cells seems to be the crucial point. It has been shown that a low level of TSA expressing cancer cells might not be sufficient to stimulate the relevant immune response mediated by T cells and a certain threshold level is required for anti-tumor immunity development (Spiotto et al., 2002; Westcott et al., 2021).

1.2.2 Tumor associated antigens

Tumor associated antigens (TAA) are self-antigens that are not exclusively specific to neoplastic cells. TAAs are commonly occurring also on subsets of healthy cells, but due to tumor specific amplification, TAAs are overly or preferentially expressed by tumor cells. Some of the TAA are for example CD19, CD20, and melan-A (MLANA, best known as MART-1) associated with tissue differentiation or ectopically expressed proteins such as carcinoembryonic antigens (CEAs), cancer/testis antigens, prostate specific antigen (PSA), multiple members of the MAGE (melanoma antigen gene) and synovial sarcoma X chromosome breakpoint (SSX) protein families and many others (Coulie et al., 2014; Kirkin et al., 2018; Simpson, Caballero, Jungbluth, Chen, & Old, 2005). As already mentioned, despite TAAs being covered by central tolerance, both central and especially peripheral tolerance can by bypassed in context of highly adjuvant environment resulting in active anti-TAA immune response (Coulie et al., 2014; Gilboa, 1999; Schuster et al., 2017). Although, TAAs are generally weaker at eliciting anticancer immunity as compared to TSAs (Stone, Harris, & Kranz, 2015), they might serve as biomarkers and targets for antibody and cellular mediated immunotherapy approaches (Bezu, Kepp, et al., 2018; Sprooten et al., 2019).

1.2.3 Tumor mutational burden

Since cancer cell mutations are processed into tumor specific neo-antigens, (modified selfantigens that were not subjected to central tolerance mechanism) the overall tumor antigenicity is to some extent determined by complete mutational profile of tumor cells called tumor mutational burden (TMB). TMB varies across various neoplastic diseases and is positively linked to immune infiltration within tumor microenvironment (TME) (Campbell et al., 2017; Fan et al., 2020; Lawrence et al., 2013; Mi, Xu, Liu, & Wang, 2020; Ricciuti et al., 2022; Z. M. Wang, Xu, Kaul, Ismail, & Badakhshi, 2021). Thus, the response to distinct types of cancer immunotherapy, such as immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) is strongly linked to high TMB in distinct solid carcinomas (Goodman et al., 2020; Hellmann, Callahan, et al., 2018; Hellmann, Ciuleanu, et al., 2018; Chalmers et al., 2017; Jardim, Goodman, de Melo Gagliato, & Kurzrock, 2021; Mandal et al., 2019).

1.3 Tumor adjuvanticity

1.3.1 Immunogenicity of cell death

In general, the adjuvanticity is a capacity of substance to promote, induce or enhance the antigen specific immune response. Living cancer cells, aside from having variable levels of antigenicity, have only limited or no adjuvanticity at all. On top of that cancer cells actively evade direct immune recognition and even promote immune suppressive environment by losing their antigenicity and adjuvanticity. However, as cancer cells die, experiencing stress conditions, they passively release, actively secrete, or expose on the membrane surface various danger associated molecular pattern (DAMP) molecules which to various extent influence the cancer cell capacity to induce immune responses. Apoptosis and necrosis are the most described and the most contrasting forms of cellular demise. For decades, former has been viewed as being strictly physiological, regulated, and non-immunogenic being the major representant of regulated cell death (RCD) and the latter as highly immunogenic being the major representant of accidental cell death (ACD). This view was later demonstrated to be a large oversimplification. Currently, based on accumulating preclinical and clinical data, we accept the concept of immunogenic cell death (ICD), which tells that upon various stressors, apoptosis of malignant cells can be accompanied by release of immunogenic molecules. In 2018, the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death has defined and described the ICD as a "functionally peculiar form of RCD that is sufficient to activate an adaptive immune response specific for endogenous (cellular) or exogenous (viral) antigens expressed by dying cells" (Galluzzi, Vitale, et al., 2018).

ICD can be triggered by various physical and chemical modalities and it is accompanied by release, secretion and display of plethora immunogenic molecules (**Table 1**) including: adenosine triphosphate (ATP), cellular nucleic acids, the non-histone, nuclear DNA- binding protein high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1), annexin A1 belonging to annexin super family (ANXA1), various cytokines such as type I interferon (IFN), C-C motif chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2), C-X-C motif chemokine ligand 1 (CXCL1) and CXCL10, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) chaperones calreticulin (CALR), protein disulfide isomerase family A member 3 (PDIA3, also known as ERp57), heat shock protein family A (HSP70) member 1A (HSPA1A, best known as HSP70), HSP90 alpha family class A member 1 (HSP90AA1, best known as HSP90), cytosolic components like F-actin, and other mitochondrial products like

DNA, reactive oxygen species (ROS), cardiolipin and transcription factor A, mitochondrial (TFAM) and others (Ahrens et al., 2012; Apetoh et al., 2007; Fucikova et al., 2011; Garg, Vandenberk, et al., 2017; Ghiringhelli et al., 2009; Gorgulho, Romagnoli, Bharthi, & Lotze, 2019; Chiba et al., 2012; Krombach et al., 2019; Krysko et al., 2011; C. Li et al., 2018; Michaud et al., 2011; Obeid et al., 2007; Panaretakis et al., 2008; Rodriguez-Ruiz et al., 2019; Sistigu et al., 2014; Soloff & Lotze, 2019; Vacchelli et al., 2015; Yang et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2010). Many of these molecules fall into category of DAMPs and are detected by specific pattern related receptors (PRRs) which then take a part in navigating subsequent immune response (Galluzzi et al., 2017). Another clinically relevant hallmarks of ICD are phosphorylation of eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2 subunit- α (EIF2S1, better known as eIF2 α), the activation of autophagy, and a global arrest in transcription and translation (Bezu, Sauvat, Humeau, Leduc, et al., 2018; Humeau et al., 2020; Michaud et al., 2011; Rybstein, Bravo-San Pedro, Kroemer, & Galluzzi, 2018).

Factor	Class	Effect	Main receptor(s)
ANXA1	Surface protein	Directs APCs to dying cells	FPR1
ATP	Nucleotide	Promotes the recruitment, maturation and cross-presentation activity of APCs	P2RX7, P2RY2
CALR	ER chaperone	Promotes the uptake of dying cells and type I IFN secretion by APCs	LRP1
CCL2	Cytokine	Promotes T cell and neutrophil recruitment	CCR2
CXCL1	Cytokine	Promotes T cell and neutrophil recruitment	CXCR2
CXCL10	Cytokine	Promotes T cell and neutrophil recruitment	CXCR3
Cytosolic RNA	Nucleic acid	Promotes the secretion of type I IFN and other proinflammatory factors	MDA5, RIG-I, TLR3
Cytosolic DNA	Nucleic acid	Promotes the secretion of type I IFN and other proinflammatory factors	AIM2, CGAS, ZBP1
ERp57	ER chaperone	Promotes the uptake of dying cells by APCs	LRP1
Extracellular DNA	Nucleic acid	Promotes the recruitment and activation of neutrophils	TLR9
F-actin	Cytoskeletal component	Promotes the uptake of dying cells by APCs	CLEC9A
HMGB1	Nuclear DNA- binding protein	Promotes the maturation and cross-presentation activity of APCs	AGER, TLR2 TLR4
HSP70	ER chaperone	Favors the uptake of dying cells by APCs	LRP1
HSP90	ER chaperone	Favors the uptake of dying cells by APCs	LRP1
TFAM	Transcription factor	Promotes APC maturation and recruitment	AGER
Type I IFN	Cytokine	Promotes APC maturation, cross-presentation, and T cell recruitment	IFNARs

 Table 1. Major DAMPs and cytokines mechanistically linked to ICD in cancer. Retrieved and modified from:
 (Galluzzi et al., 2020)

The most prominent PRRs and other receptors involved in ICD signaling are: Toll-like receptors (TLRs), cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (CGAS), a sensor of cytosolic doublestranded DNA (dsDNA), RIG-I-like receptors (RLRs), a group of RNA-specific PRRs named after DExD/H-box helicase 58 (DDX58, best known as RIG- I), Z-DNA binding protein 1 (ZBP1), a nucleic acid sensor also known as DAI, NOD-like receptors (NLRs), heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein A2/B1 (HNRNPA2B1), low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 (LRP1, also known as CD91) and purinergic receptors (P2X7/P2RY2) (**Table 1**) (Ablasser & Chen, 2019; Alarcon et al., 2015; Basu, Binder, Ramalingam, & Srivastava, 2001; Galluzzi, Vanpouille-Box, Bakhoum, & Demaria, 2018; Gay, Symmons, Gangloff, & Bryant, 2014; Chow, Gale, & Loo, 2018; Kawai & Akira, 2011; Kersse, Bertrand, Lamkanfi, & Vandenabeele, 2011; Kuriakose & Kanneganti, 2018; Motta, Soares, Sun, & Philpott, 2015; Vanpouille-Box, Hoffmann, & Galluzzi, 2019). These receptors upon recognition of associated DAMPs activate downstream signaling cascades resulting in production of various cytokines and cell maturation which might eventually culminate in initiation of adaptive immune response (**Figure 3**).



Figure 3. The concept of ICD. Cell undergoing a regulated cell death (RCD) in response to stress can prime an adaptive immune response via panel of immunostimulatory damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and cytokines that support the recruitment, phagocytic activity, and maturation of antigen-presenting cells (APCs), which prime a cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL)-dependent immune response. Adapted from: (Galluzzi et al., 2020).

Even though all cells (most likely) have sufficient levels of DAMP molecules to potentially undergo ICD, it is not always the case. There are three main factors determining the final immunogenicity of a dying cancer cell: (1) cancer cell antigenicity, (2) a capacity of a cell stressor to orchestrate the dynamics and intensity of DAMP release required for initiation of immune response and (3) specificity of a surrounding microenvironment which may either propense or hamper ICD driven adaptive immune response (**Figure 4**) (Hou et al., 2013; Krysko et al., 2012; Rufo, Garg, & Agostinis, 2017; Schumacher & Schreiber, 2015; Vesely, Kershaw, Schreiber, & Smyth, 2011).



Figure 4. Core requirements for the initiation of adaptive immune responses by dying cells. For cell death to drive bona fide adaptive immune response: (1) cell death must occur in the context of adaptive stress responses; (2) cell death must ultimately occur, as opposed to successful adaptation to stress; (3) dying cells must present antigens that are not cover by thymic tolerance; (4) regulated cell death (RCD) must be accompanied by the emission of endogenous molecules that operate as immunological adjuvants and (5) microenvironmental conditions must be permissive for antigen-presenting cells (APC recruitment, maturation and migration to lymph node (or the sites of antigen presentation), as well as for cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL) infiltration and activation. Missing one of the conditions results in failed effector immune response. Retrieved from: (Galluzzi, Kepp, Hett, Kroemer, & Marincola, 2023)

1.3.2 Forms of ICD with encompassing signaling pathways

The first systemic screenings for agents that can induce ICD in cancer cells identified doxorubicin, mitoxantrone and γ -irradiation as efficient inducers (Galluzzi et al., 2020). The capacity of these anticancer agents to induce ICD was shown to be fully dependent on the ER stress induction. Nowadays, no less than four various types of ICD have been described, each depending on release and exposure of unique pattern of DAMPs which are orchestrated by various underlying molecular mechanisms activated by initial stressor (**Figure 5**). The following observations indicate that not all DAMPs are universally required for the engagement of adaptive immune response in various forms of ICD.



Figure 5. Differential requirements for the immunogenicity of cell death. Processes linked with ICD are unfolded

protein response and consequent exposure of calreticulin (CALR) and other endoplasmic reticulum (ER) chaperones on the cell surface; the activation of autophagy and consequent secretion of ATP; the release of interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) upon inflammasome signaling; the activation of Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3), resulting in a type I interferon (IFN) response that stimulates the production of CXC-chemokine ligand 10 (CXCL10); as well as the release of high-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) and annexin A1 (ANXA1). Distinct variants of immunogenic cell death depend on (or are associated with) the emission of different sets of danger signals from dying cells. PDT, photodynamic therapy. Adapted from: (Galluzzi et al., 2017).

Pathogen induced ICD

Cell death represents one of the major defense mechanisms against invasion by pathogens. Thus, various microbial and virus-related structures fall within the group of microbial associated molecular patterns (MAMPs) sensed by extracellularly and intracellularly located PRRs resulting in activation of immune response as remnants of dying infected cells are taken up along with foreign microbial antigens (which are not covered by a central tolerance) by resident macrophages. Thus, pathogen and cellular fragments are subsequently presented to CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells via MHCI and MHCII molecules-antigen complexes on APCs. Production of proinflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and type I IFNs, which resulted from PRRs engagement along with microbial peptides presentation by APCs eventually leads to activation of immune response. Initiated danger signaling further activates autophagy and unfolded protein response (UPR), however it has not been yet described to what extent these two mechanisms contribute to the final immunogenicity of pathogen induced cell death (Bettigole & Glimcher, 2015; Sica et al., 2015).

Chemotherapy induced ICD

Besides direct cytostatic and cytotoxic activity, some chemotherapeutics used in the clinics elicit ICD, as demonstrated by comprehensive preclinical and clinical findings. So far, only a few bona fide ICD inducers have been successfully employed in the clinics as cancer therapeutics, including anthracyclines (such as mitoxantrone and doxorubicin), paclitaxel, cyclophosphamide, bortezomib, bleomycin, oxaliplatin and teniposide (Galluzzi et al., 2020). While other conventional chemotherapeutics dispose immunostimulatory effects by mediating off-target effects on immune components as reviewed by our group (Fucikova et al., 2022). In murine models, chemotherapy driven ICD depends on eIF2a mediated exposure of various endoplasmic resident ER chaperones to the outer leaflet of the plasma

membrane, such as s CALR, protein disulfide isomerase family A member 3 (PDIA3; also known as ERp57), HSP70 (also known as HSPA1A), HSP90 (also known as HSP90AA1) (Fucikova et al., 2011; Obeid et al., 2007; Panaretakis et al., 2008). Additionally, chemotherapy driven ICDs is accompanied by autophagy mediated secretion of ATP, release of HMGB1 and ANXA1 (Apetoh et al., 2007; Michaud et al., 2011; Vacchelli et al., 2015). Moreover, the chemotherapy inflicted damage to the cellular components, most probably nucleic acids, results in activation of several intracellular PRRs namely Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) or stimulator of interferon genes (STING) and subsequent cancer intrinsic type I IFNs production and following type I IFNs response consisting of CXC-chemokine ligand 10 (CXCL10) production (Apetoh et al., 2007; Sistigu et al., 2014).

Chemotherapeutics that are unable to engage any of these pathways fail to stimulate antitumor immune response (Martins et al., 2011). Conversely administration of drugs such as thapsigargin, the activator of UPR response leading to phosphorylation of eIF2 α , along with non-ICD chemotherapeutics, supplement the lacking capacity of chemotherapeutics to kill cancer cell immunogenically (Martins et al., 2011).

Besides conventional chemotherapy, several other drugs and chemicals have been shown to stimulate ICD. These are DNA methyltransferase, histone deacetylase (HDAC) and bromo-domain inhibitors; tyrosine kinase inhibitor crizotinib, the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-specific monoclonal antibody cetuximab, the cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) inhibitor dinaciclib and the Bruton tyrosine kinase (BTK) inhibitor ibrutinib and other chemicals including the ubiquitin-specific peptidase inhibitor spautin-1, the antibiotic bleomycin, the protein phosphatase- 2A inhibitor LB-100, the herbal components shikonin and capsaicin (Galluzzi et al., 2020).

Physical modalities inducing ICD

So far several modalities such as high hydrostatic pressure (HHP), γ -irradiation, UVC, hypericin-based photodynamic therapy (Hy-PDT), α -irradiation with 213Bi particles, extracorporeal photochemotherapy, near-infrared photoimmunotherapy, cytotoxic heat shock, nanopulse stimulation and electrohyperthermia have been shown to induce ICD in both mice and human tumor cells (Galluzzi et al., 2020). Needlessly to say, frequency, intensity and dose have a very significant impact onto capacity of any treatment to

successfully induce ICD (Deutsch, Chargari, Galluzzi, & Kroemer, 2019; Ko, Benjamin, & Formenti, 2018; Wu & Waxman, 2018). In general, the immunogenicity relies on translocation of HSPs, release of HMGB1, secretion of ATP and production of type I IFNs (Deng et al., 2014; Fucikova et al., 2014; Garg, Krysko, Vandenabeele, & Agostinis, 2012; Garg, Krysko, Verfaillie, et al., 2012; Korbelik, Zhang, & Merchant, 2011). However, the molecular mechanisms that underlie danger signaling in cancer cells that are exposed to various physical cues to some extent differ from each other. As an example, neoplastic cells responding to Hy-PDT translocate CALR independently of eIF2 α phosphorylation and caspase 8 activation. Conversely, HHP driven ICD fully dependent on eIF2 α phosphorylation (Fucikova et al., 2014).

Necroptotic ICD

Necroptosis is a pro-inflammatory immunogenic form of cell death which unlike necrosis is regulated and executed by receptor-interacting serine/threonine-protein kinase 3 (RIPK3) and mixed lineage kinase domain-like (MLKL) proteins. At the same time, necroptotic ICD is not caused by cellular membrane disintegration and random release of cytosol into surrounding environment, as accidental necrosis caused by freeze-thaw cycles and boiling did not confer such an immunogenic effect (Yang et al., 2016). Employing vaccination experiments it has been shown that accidental necrosis of TC-1 cells caused by freeze-thaw cycles did not instigated cancer protection to follow-up cancer challenge compared to necroptotic TC-1 cells which exposed CALR on its membrane, release HMGB1 and secreted ATP (Yang et al., 2016).

1.3.3 ICD signaling following DAMPs exposure and release by cancer cells

ICD is accompanied by the exposure and release of various DAMPs molecules which then navigate both innate and adaptive immune response against specific tumor antigens. ICD-associated DAMPs include mainly surface-exposed ER-chaperons such as CALR, subsequent active secretion of ATP, ANXA1, type I IFNs and passive release of HMGB1. Additional hallmarks of ICD encompass the phosphorylation of eIF2 α .

ER chaperones displayed on the outer cellular membrane of cells, such as HSP70, HSP90 and CARL succumbing ICD serve as an "eat-me" signals to promote dying cells phagocytosis and antigen cross-presentation by DCs to mediate CD8 T cells anti-tumor immune response. The molecular mechanism underlying the chemotherapy driven ICD leading to CALR exposure include the phosphorylation of $eIF2\alpha$, activation of caspase 8, followed by the cleavage of B-cell receptor-associated protein 31 (BAP31) and aggregation of the pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members, protein BAX and BAK1 at the outer mitochondrial membrane (Panaretakis et al., 2008). Ecto-CALR binds mainly to LDLreceptor-related protein 1 (LRP1), whose downregulation abolishes immunogenicity of ICD related CALR (Cirone et al., 2012). Similarly, downregulation of CALR using shRNA also blunts immunogenicity of ICD succumbing cells (Gilardini Montani et al., 2015). However, pro-fagocytic properties of ecto-CALR are antagonized by "don't eat me" signals such as CD47, widely presented on tumor cells. Besides the role of CALR on the initiation of adaptive T-cell-mediated immunity downstream of ICD, we have demonstrated that ecto-CALR is associated with improved innate immunity mediated by NK cells in acute myeloid leukemia patients (AML) (Truxova et al., 2020). Recently, a novel insight into the biology of ICD-driven activation of NK cells, as NKp46 receptor was identified as a receptor for ecto-CALR, directly driving cytolytic functions of NK cells against malignant cells (Sen Santara et al., 2023).

ATP released in an autophagy-dependent manner through the active exocytosis of ATPcontaining vesicles via pannexin channels (Martins et al., 2014). Extracellular ATP promote chemotaxis and myeloid cells motility into the sites of active ICD via production of chemoattractants and other proinflammatory mediators. These effects are mediated by binding extracellular ATP to purinergic receptors P2Y2 (P2RY2) and P2X7 (P2RX7) on APCs triggering chemotaxis and inflammasome mediated activation of caspase-1 resulting in increased production of active IL-1 β (Corriden & Insel, 2012; Elliott et al., 2009; Ghiringhelli et al., 2009; Stoffels et al., 2015). IL-1 β stimulated by ICD is critical feature for subsequent adaptive immune response orchestrated by CD8⁺ T cells and IL-17 producing $\gamma\delta$ T cells (Ma et al., 2011).

The release of **HMGB1** from dying cells is still not completely understood, however its immunogenicity has been well documented. In ICD settings extracellular HMGB1 bind multiple PRRs on myeloid compartment, such as advanced glycosylation end-product-specific receptor (AGER, best known as RAGE) and TLR4, signaling via MYD88. The

signaling through TLR4/MyD88 axis is required for immunogenic cell death, as documented by decreased immunization induced by vaccination in *TLR4^{-/-}* and *MyD88^{-/-}* experimental models (Apetoh et al., 2007). In line with this notion, the knockout of HMGB1 in cancer cells and/or the antibody mediated neutralization of TLR4 abolish the development of antitumor immunity in experimental mice models (Apetoh et al., 2007).

ANXA1 is yet another critical molecule necessary for priming adaptive anti-tumor immune response in doxorubicin or oxaliplatin (ICD inducers) therapy. ANXA1 serves as homing factor that mediate the motility of DCs or their precursors to neoplastic cells via formyl peptide receptor 1 (FRP1) (Vacchelli et al., 2015). In line with this notion, the loss-of-function polymorphisms in FRP1 was shown to be associated with poor disease outcome in breast carcinoma after anthracycline-based therapy (Baracco et al., 2016).

All nucleated cells, including malignant cells, comprise the ability to produce and secrete type I IFNs. The production by epithelial and fibroblast cells is induced mostly upon viral infection and via autocrine and paracrine signaling. On the other hand, the production of type I IFNs by malignant cells is induced by abundantly present ds/ssDNA self-derived genomic fragments as result of genomic instability and also by chemotherapy- and radiotherapy driven ICD (Sistigu et al., 2014). Moreover, CALR exposure on outer cell membrane seems to drive type I IFNs secretion by APCs in both mouse model and patients (Fucikova et al., 2018; X. Chen, Fosco, Kline, & Kline, 2017). These nucleic fragments subsequently get recognized by PRRs such as TLR3, STING and other nucleic acid sensors which then trigger downstream signaling resulting in type I IFNs production and secretion. The result of type I IFNs binding to IFNAR1/IFNAR2 heterodimeric receptor is a production and secretion of IFN stimulated genes (ISGs), which besides inducing antiviral state in surrounding tissue, make tumor cells more visible by upregulating MHCI molecules and also attract and promote activation of DCs, NK cells, CD8⁺ T cells (Wang et al., 2017). However, the adjuvanticity of type I IFNs in TME is not direct but rather mediated by cancer cell autonomous signal transduction cascade initiated by TLR3 as demonstrated in experimental mice models of chemotherapy and radiotherapy driven ICD. Binding of type I IFNs to IFNAR on neoplastic cells, type I IFNs trigger autocrine and paracrine circuitries that result in the release of chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 10 (CXCL10). Supporting this notion, the therapeutic efficacy of ICD-mediated chemotherapy was significantly reduced in tumors deficient for Ifnar1, Ifnar2, Tlr3, Cgas, or Sting1 or in mouse treated with IFNAR1-blocking antibodies (Deng et al., 2014; Sistigu et al., 2014; Vanpouille-Box et al., 2017). Further

supporting this notion *Ifnar1* deficient murine cancer cells, as in contrast to wild type counterparts, failed to vaccinate syngeneic host upon treatment with ICD inducer, doxorubicin (Sistigu et al., 2014).

1.3.4 ICD subverting strategies

Despite increased antigenicity of tumor cells (to various extents), it is apparent that cancer cell might suppress its overall immunogenicity by evolving mechanisms which target and diminish their adjuvanticity directly or by deregulating associated down- or up-stream processes (release and sensing of DAMPs and UPR or autophagy respectively) (**Figure 6**) (Fucikova et al., 2015; Gabrilovich, Ostrand-Rosenberg, & Bronte, 2012; M. O. Li & Rudensky, 2016). Moreover, a redox state of TME and of individual danger molecules may have an impact onto final immunogenicity of regulated cell death. It has been shown that oxidized HMGB1 released by cancer cell during pyroptosis, a form of regulated cell death, promotes expression of inhibitory molecules within TME, thus diminishes anticancer immune response. On the other hand, oxidized mitochondrial DNA triggers activation of inflammasome resulting in secretion of proinflammatory cytokines thus boosting anticancer immunity (Shimada et al., 2012).

Taken together, ICD subverting strategies might not only prevent development of immune-surveillance but also impair effectiveness of various chemo- and radio- and immunotherapy treatments which relies on capacity of cancer cells to emit DAMPs. Therefore, novel clinically relevant strategies are needed to overcome the lack of tumor cell immunogenicity, with particular respect to cancer adjuvanticity (Galluzzi et al., 2017).



Figure 6. Subversion of danger signaling. As they escape immunosurveillance malignant cells acquire the ability to suppress danger signaling or the consequences thereof. In addition, clinical data obtained in patients with cancer indicate that multiple defects in the perception of damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) by the host are associated with worsened disease outcome. Adapted from: (Galluzzi et al., 2017).

1.3.5 Monitoring of ICD and associated processes in oncological settings

The current gold-standard approach to determine the immunogenicity of dying tumor cells killed by putative ICD inducer relies on vaccination experiments in which dying murine cancer cells are injected into syngeneic immunocompetent mice with subsequent rechallenge with living cancer cells of the same origin (Galluzzi et al., 2020). Percentages of tumor free mice, tumor growth and a tumor size in vaccinated mice compared to unvaccinated ones gives off an approximation of immunogenic capacity of dying cancer cells. The vaccination experiments and other *in vivo* approaches testing ICD-potential of a treatment can be done in various settings (**Figure 7**). However, for apparent reasons, the immunogenicity of cancer cells cannot be tested in such manners in humans. The research in the field of ICD has provided an important knowledge about the mechanism of ICD and not less importantly about its correlates. These correlates are often utilized as surrogate biomarkers for ICD both in patients and in various preclinical models of ICD (**Figure 8**). Based on this knowledge, numbers of methodological approaches for detection of ICD *in vitro* and *ex vivo* were developed for preclinical and clinical practice. Assessment of ICD-

potential in oncological settings is therefore rather determined by evaluation of corresponding biochemical ICD features and associated signaling cascades combined with subsequent evaluation of ICD-mediated anticancer immunity in the tumor microenvironment (Galluzzi et al., 2020).





Figure 7. Current methods to assess ICD *in vivo*, **in oncological settings.** In prophylactic models, mouse cancer cells *succumbing in vitro* to a potential inducer of immunogenic cell death (ICD) are used as a vaccine, either as such, or on loading on immature, syngeneic dendritic cells (DCs). The ability of mice to reject (tumor incidence) or control (tumor growth) a rechallenge with living cancer cells of the same type inoculated 1–2 weeks later is monitored as a sign of protective anticancer immunity. In therapeutic settings, mouse tumors developing in immunocompetent syngeneic hosts are treated with autologous DCs preloaded with cancer cells exposed to a potential ICD inducer *in vitro* (generally in combination with immunological adjuvants), or with autologous CD8⁺ cytotoxic lymphocytes primed *in vitro* by the same DCs. Tumor control and mouse survival are monitored as indicators of therapeutic anticancer immunity. In abscopal models, mouse cancer cells are harnessed to generate lesions at distant anatomical sites, followed by treatment at only one disease site. Tumor control at the non- treated disease site and mouse survival are monitored as signs of systemic anticancer immunity with therapeutic relevance. Finally, in intracranial/extracranial models, mouse cancer cells are employed to generate one intracranial and one extracranial tumor, only one of which receives treatment. As in abscopal models, tumor control at the non-treated disease site and mouse survival are monitor durability and specificity (with unrelated, but syngeneic cancer cells). Retrieved from: (Galluzzi et al., 2020)

ISR and HSPs

Detection of ICD associated CALR and other HSPs expression on outer leaflet of a cellular membrane can be monitored by: (1) Flow cytometry (FACS) using specific anti-CALR antibodies and viability dyes, such as 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI), propidium iodide (PI), or 7-aminoactinomycin D (7-AAD) for exclusion of late apoptotic and necrotic cells with no longer intact outer membrane; (2) Immunoblotting of previously biotinylated cell membrane proteins precipitated by streptavidin; (3) Fluorescent microscopy, which can be used for visualization of CALR upon immunostaining in paraformaldehyde fixed cells (Fucikova, Truxova, et al., 2016; Gao, Zhu, Liu, & Nabi, 2019; Garg, Krysko, Verfaillie, et al., 2012; Pacheco, Merianda, Twiss, & Gallo, 2020) (Figure 8).

ICD associated expression of HSPs is orchestrated by complex mechanism called integrated stress response (ISR) culminating in phosphorylation of eiF2a either by protein kinase R (PKR) or protein kinase R (PKR)-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK). Phosphorylation status of eiF2a can be determined by: (1) FACS analyses, (2) immunohistochemistry (IHC), (3) by immunofluorescent labeling (IF) and (4) immunoblotting, whereas FACS, IHC and IF are largely suitable for large scale screening (Bezu, Sauvat, Humeau, Gomes-da-Silva, et al., 2018; Harding, Zhang, & Ron, 1999; Reineke, Dougherty, Pierre, & Lloyd, 2012).

HMGB1 and ANXA1

ICD-associated release of HMGB1 and ANXA1 can be evaluated directly by assessment of extracellular level in cell culture supernatant, sera or other biological fluids using ELISA or by immunoblotting (Apetoh et al., 2007; Garg, Vandenberk, et al., 2017; Melis et al., 2013; Pozzi et al., 2016; Sistigu et al., 2014; Vacchelli et al., 2015). The HMGB1 release can also be determined indirectly by immunoblotting of remaining intracellular HMGB1 (Fucikova et al., 2014; Zhao, Liu, Kepp, & Kroemer, 2019). IHC has also been successfully used in detection of HMGB1 in patient's samples. Other methods such as retention using selective hooks (RUSH) system, based on nuclear hooks along with GFP tagged HMGB1 cells are quite useful in large scale screening of potential ICD inducers specifically focused on HMGB1 (Zhao et al., 2019) (**Figure 8**).

ATP

For the evaluation of ATP release, both direct and indirect, commercial luminescence-based assays are considered the golden standard (Branchini & Southworth, 2017; Dubyak, 2019). However, the ATP degrading enzymes such CD39, often-times present on cancer cells, might dramatically affect the extracellular concentration of ATP and this limitation needs to be always considered. Alternatively intracellular ATP containing vesicles can be evaluated with the use of a fluorescent fluorochrome quinacrine by FACS or IF. (Marceau, Roy, & Bouthillier, 2014)

Type I IFNs

Secreted levels of type I IFNs might be evaluated by ELISA along with multiplex beads assays. Both methods can be employed for assessment of type I IFNs levels secretion from cultured cell lines, from isolated primary tumors cells or even from various patient's biological fluids. Other common successfully employed approaches for evaluation of type I IFNs levels are RT-qPCR based measurement of mRNA levels or immunoblotting of cellular lysates (Diamond et al., 2018; Schiavoni et al., 2011; Sistigu et al., 2014; Vanpouille-Box et al., 2017). An indirect approach to evaluate type IFNs is to measure mRNA levels of paramount type I IFNs responding genes downstream of IFNAR receptor (IFN stimulated genes, ISGs) including MX dynamin-like GTPase 1 (MX1) or CXCL10 (Bordignon et al.,

2008; Sistigu et al., 2014). Yet other approaches utilized to visualize type I IFN in mice and patient's cancer samples combine immunostaining with IHC or IF microscopy (Downey et al., 2017; Sarkar et al., 2018; Takahashi et al., 2018). However it is important to keep in mind that the gene transcription and intracellular protein levels does not always results in IFN secretion and therefore ICD potential based on such data needs to be interpreted cautiously (Gry et al., 2009). Despite that being said, type I IFNs proteins in patient's samples are very much prone to degradation and therefore the evaluation of mRNA expression levels is often-time the only compatible way to screen large scale patients' cohorts.



Figure 8. Main methodological approaches to measure ICD biomarkers *in vitro* **and** *ex vivo*. The main hallmarks of immunogenic cell death (ICD) can be assessed by flow cytometry, (immuno)fluorescence microscopy, immunoblotting, or luminometry, based on a variety of different approaches. Retrieved from (Fucikova et al., 2020)

1.4 Clinical applications of ICD in cancer management

Rationale for employing and exploiting ICD mechanisms in cancer therapy comes from myriad of preclinical and clinical research data indicating that ICD induction is especially important for effectiveness of various standard of cancer therapies as well as cancerimmunotherapies (Yamazaki, Buque, Ames, & Galluzzi, 2020). In various rodent models, it has been shown that plethora of ICD inducers positively synergies with ICIs in otherwise ICIs resistant mice models and that ICD signaling in tumor associates with superior response to clinically employed therapies such as chemotherapy, radiation therapy, ICI-based immunotherapy and photodynamic therapy (Gomes-da-Silva et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2022; Petrazzuolo, Perez-Lanzon, Liu, Maiuri, & Kroemer, 2021; Petroni, Buque, Zitvogel, Kroemer, & Galluzzi, 2021; Pfirschke et al., 2016; Yamazaki, Buque, et al., 2020; Zhou et al., 2022).

Similarly, accumulating findings demonstrate the clinical relevance of ICD in cancer patients. Patients with defects in various elements and stages of ICD signaling such as DAMPs emission, DAMPs sensing or executing mechanism of regulated cell death demonstrate worse prognosis and poor response rate to ICD inducing therapies (**Table 2**) (Apetoh et al., 2007; Garg, More, et al., 2017; Vacchelli et al., 2015). Furthermore, as predicted, the immune compartment of TME of patients treated with ICD inducing agents exhibit activated anticancer immune response compared to patients treated with therapies having rather immunosuppressive effect (Kroemer, Galassi, Zitvogel, & Galluzzi, 2022).

Danger signal	Strategy	Setting	Notes
Cancer cells			
	Improved ER homeostasis	Patients affected by multiple tumours	High levels of GRP78 correlated with worsened disease outcome
	CALR loss	Patients with NSCLC	CALR levels of expression in malignant cells correlated with the phosphorylation of eIF2A and influenced disease outcome
UPR and ER chaperone signalling	Limited HSP exposure	Patients with NHL	Limited HSP90 exposure was associated with no clinical responses to autologous cancer cell-based vaccination
	CD47 upregulation	Patients affected by multiple tumours	Low CD47 levels on neoplastic cells correlated with improved disease outcome
	LRP1 downregulation	Patients with melanoma	High LRP1 levels on monocytes were associated with slow progression
	Overexpression of BCL-2-like proteins	Patients affected by multiple tumours	Several cancers are characterized by the overexpression of BCL-2-like proteins, which potently inhibit autophagy
	BECN1 downregulation	Breast cancer patients	Decreased <i>BECN1</i> mRNA levels were associated with poor prognosis
Autophagy and ATP signalling	CD39 and/or CD73 overexpression	Patients affected by multiple tumours	High CD39 and/or CD73 levels on malignant or immune cells correlated with worsened disease outcome
	P2RX7 SNPs	Patients with breast cancer	Loss-of-function <i>P2RX7</i> mutation was associated with shortened time-to-metastasis
	TLR3 SNPs	Patients affected by multiple tumours	TLR3 mutational status influenced disease outcome
RNA signalling	TLR3 downregulation	Patients affected by multiple tumours	High TLR3 mRNA or protein levels were associated with improved disease outcome
	TRIF downregulation	Patients with hepatocellular carcinoma	Robust TRIF expression correlated with increased overall survival
	IFNAR1 SNPs	Patients with glioma	Loss-of-function <i>IFNAR1</i> mutation was associated with worsened disease outcome
Type I IFN signalling	IRF7 downregulation	Patients with breast cancer	Low IRF7 levels have been linked to decreased metastasis-free survival
	STAT1 deficiency	Patients with breast cancer	Approximately 33% of breast cancer biopsies displayed undetectable or extremely reduced STAT1 levels
ANXA1 signalling	FRP1 SNPs	Patients with breast cancer	Loss-of-function <i>FPR1</i> mutation was associated with shortened time-to-metastasis and decreased overall survival
HMGB1	HMGB1 loss	Patients with breast cancer	Loss of nuclear HMGB1 positively correlated with tumour size
signalling	TLR4 SNPs	Patients with breast cancer	Loss-of-function <i>TLR4</i> mutation was associated with shortened time-to-metastasis
Call death	<i>TP53</i> mutations	Patients affected by multiple tumours	Mutations in $TP53$ are found in >50% of all human cancers, and are associated with increased resistance to cell death
Cell death	Altered expression of BCL-2 family members	Patients affected by multiple tumours	Many cancers overexpress anti-apoptotic BCL-2-like proteins or inactivate their pro-apoptotic counterparts

Table 2. Cancer cell's ICD-subversion strategies. Retrieved and modified from (Galluzzi et al., 2017)

1.4.1 Prognostic and predictive role of ICD and associated signaling in cancer therapy

As the previous chapter suggests, one of the main potentials for ICD applications lies in stratifying cancer patients based on their ability to undergo ICD. Such stratification could help us to identify patients who are more likely to benefit from both conventional and combined immunotherapies therefore improving the overall survival of patients (OS), lessen the unnecessary toxicities and generally improving the quality of patient's life.

Supporting this notion, it was shown that high levels of ISR-mediated ecto-CALR in the TME positively corelate with immune infiltration and active anticancer immune response and they also conferred a positive prognostic value in large cohorts of AML, ovarian and lung cancer patients (Fucikova, Becht, et al., 2016; Kasikova et al., 2019; Schardt, Weber, Eyholzer, Mueller, & Pabst, 2009; Wemeau et al., 2010). Another example highlighting the predictive capacity of ICD-related biomarkers comes to a type I IFN-related signature which conferred superior clinical responses to anthracycline-based chemotherapy (ICD inducer) in independent cohorts of patients with breast carcinoma from two independent clinical trials (Sistigu et al., 2014). Furthermore, high intratumoral levels of HMGB1 were shown to predict the successful response to chemoradiotherapy in the cohort of 75 patients with rectal cancer (Hongo et al., 2015). More complex approaches utilize various ICD signaling signatures, based on RNA transcription datasets correlated with protein data from patient's biopsies. This approach assess patient's immune landscape and predict responses to immunotherapies, as previously demonstrated for cutaneous melanoma, head and neck squamous cell, breast and gastric cancer (Fu & Ma, 2022; Gan, Tang, & Li, 2023; X. Wang et al., 2022; X. Wang et al., 2021).

1.4.2 Exploiting ICD in combined anti-cancer therapy

Based on preclinical findings in experimental mice models documenting impact of ICD inducers on anti-tumor immunity development, ICD inducers are currently tested either alone or combined with standard of care therapy and/or immunotherapy in ongoing clinical trials (Garg, More, et al., 2017; Pol et al., 2015). Furthermore, the combination of various therapies might provide an advantage over single approach treatment in terms of increased
efficacy, decreased tumor resistance, shortened treatment period and lower drug doses to minimize side effects. This is also highly applicable for combining various ICD inducers where beside mentioned advantages of combined conventional treatments, combined ICD therapies also potentiate and maximize the long lasting anticancer immune response.

ICD in combination with chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents

Intact DAMPs sensing pathways and downstream ICD signaling in TME was demonstrated to be essential for efficacy of various standard of care chemotherapeutics in cancer therapy. In addition, ICD signaling associates with superior response to clinically employed therapies such as anthracycline or platinum based therapy, radiation therapy, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and multitarget tyrosine kinase inhibitors (Liu et al., 2022; Petrazzuolo et al., 2021; Petroni et al., 2021; Yamazaki, Buque, et al., 2020; Yamazaki, Kirchmair, et al., 2020; Zhou et al., 2022).

Furthermore, the combination of cisplatin (non-ICD standalone) and 5-fluorouracil trigger enhanced release of HMGB1 which led to maturation of DC and general improvement of anticancer immune response coupled with favorable prognosis (Nishimura et al., 2021). Similar trend was observed with combined application of sunitinib and paclitaxel, where the synergy of the combination allows for the application of reduced dosage which limits paclitaxel-driven side effects (Qin et al., 2020).

Further understanding of immunological mechanisms driven by immunogenic chemotherapy has potential for further development of synergistic combination regiments with immunotherapy and identification of reliable biomarkers in the field.

ICD in combination with Immunotherapy

Due to well described capacity to re-invigorate anticancer immune response, the field of ICIs is one of the most promising areas for combined immunotherapy with ICD inducers. Accumulating preclinical and clinical findings demonstrate the synergy between, ICD inducers and immunotherapy, mainly ICIs in otherwise ICIs resistant mice models (Pfirschke et al., 2016). Supporting this notion, therapies combining ICD inducing agents alongside with ICIs indeed positively synergies as demonstrated by combined therapy based on paclitaxel and atezolizumab in patients with triple negative breast cancer (TNBC),

carboplatin/etoposide combined with atezolizumab in small cell lung cancer (SCLC) (Mansfield et al., 2020; Saito et al., 2021; Voorwerk et al., 2019).

Another promising approach is to either combine ICD inducers with DC cell-based vaccines and/or harnessing ICD induction for the generation of DC-based vaccines. The latter strategy requires cancer cells killed by ICD-inducers to mature and cross-prime DCs for potent adaptive anticancer immune activation in both prophylactic and therapeutic settings. Various ICD inducers have been investigated for the use in DC vaccines with predominantly positive results and they are also currently tested in clinical trials (Han, Hanlon, Sobolev, Chaudhury, & Edelson, 2019; Wculek et al., 2020). Positive preclinical and clinical responses have been achieved with both therapeutical and prophylactic DC based vaccine pulsed either with cancer cells killed by (1) Hy-PDT in experimental murine model of squamous cell carcinoma, high-grade glioma (HGG) and glioblastoma (GBM) (Doix, Trempolec, Riant, & Feron, 2019; Garg et al., 2016; Vedunova et al., 2022); (2) doxorubicine, shikonin and colchicine in murine models of neuroblastoma, breast cancer and melanoma (H. M. Chen et al., 2012; Komorowski, Tisonczyk, Kolakowska, Drozdz, & Kozbor, 2018; Lin et al., 2018; Wen et al., 2011); (3) HPP in murine models of prostate cancer and also in clinical trials of ovarian and lung cancer patients (Cibula et al., 2021; Mikyskova et al., 2017; Mikyskova et al., 2016; Rob et al., 2022; Zemanova et al., 2021); (4) UV radiation in murine models of squamous cell carcinoma and also partially positive results have been observed in management of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (Jeong, Lee, Ko, & Son, 2007; Son, Mailliard, Watkins, & Lotze, 2001; Whiteside et al., 2016).

ICD in combination with Radiotherapy

Combination of physical ICD-inducing modalities with chemotherapeutics also demonstrated synergistic and additive effects. Conventional chemotherapeutics, such as oxaliplatin, 5-fluorouracil, cisplatin and adriamycin combined with radiotherapy led to significantly increased levels of CALR expression, HMGB1 and ATP release accompanied by enhanced proliferation of cytotoxic T cells and overall recruitment of immune cells (Petersen, Kua, Nakajima, Yong, & Kono, 2021). In patients, the combination of 5-fluorouracil with radiotherapy resulted in significantly higher response rate, with improved OS of patients (Bains et al., 2020; Golden et al., 2014; Jin et al., 2021; Petersen et al., 2021). In similar lines, combined radiation and heat therapy triggered ICD response, increased

levels of released DAMPs, altered immunosuppressive environment, and boosted anticancer immunity in malignant melanoma (Werthmoller et al., 2016).

Finally, in oncological settings, cancer cells are oftentimes defective in ICD associated signaling pathways, which might eventually diminish or even completely abolish stimulation of anticancer immunity. Currently this issue represents the main obstacle for efficacy of ICD inducing therapies and thus further research needs to be conducted to help overcome this problem.

2 Methodology

Cell lines and in vitro assays

Human AML cells KASUMI-1, MOLM-13 and MV4–11 as well as human chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) K562 cells. MOLM-13 and KASUMI-1 cells were grown in RPMI 1640 Medium containing 4 mM L-glutamine and 4500 mg/L glucose (Gibco), and supplemented with 20% fetal bovine serum (FBS, from PAA) and 100 U/mL penicillin plus 100 µg/mL streptomycin (Gibco). MV4-11 and K562 cells were cultured in IMDM containing 4 mM Lglutamine and 4500 mg/L glucose (Gibco) and supplemented with 10% FBS and 100 U/mL penicillin plus 100 µg/mL streptomycin. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and CD33⁺ blasts were cultured in RPMI 1640 Medium containing 4 mM L-glutamine and 4500 mg/L glucose and supplemented with 10% plasma derived human pooled serum (PHS, from Thermo Fisher) and 100 U/mL penicillin plus 100 µg/mL streptomycin. All cell lines were regularly tested for Mycoplasma contamination using the MycoAlert® Mycoplasma Detection Kit (Lonza) and Spark reader (Tecan) to detect luminescence. Cell lines were used for experiments 2 to 5 passages from thawing and were maintained at 30-70% confluency. Polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid (poly(I:C), from InvivoGen), CpG oligodeoxynucleotides (ODN2216, from Invivogen) and TLR3/dsRNA specific complex inhibitor (TLRi, from Merck) were added to culture media to final concentrations of 50 μ g/mL, 1,5 μ M and 25 μ M, respectively, for the indicated time. Recombinant human interferon-alpha (rIFN- α , from Bio-Techne) and recombinant human interferon-beta (rIFN-β, from PeproTech) were used at a final concentration of 500 pg/mL. AML cells were incubated with both rIFN-α and rIFN- β for 7 days, AML primary blasts for 3 days, leukemic stem cells (LSCs) for 5 days and PBMCs/CD33⁺ cell depleted PBMCs for 24h at 37 °C in 5% CO2 humidified atmosphere before the analysis of phenotype, function and apoptosis by flow cytometry. Human rIFN- α and rIFN-β were re-administered into fresh media every 48 h during the incubation period. Chemotherapeutic drugs commonly used for treatment of AML including daunorubicin (DNR; KASUMI-1: 200 nM, MOLM-13: 150 nM, MV4-11: 400 nM, CD33⁺ blasts: 500 nM, LSCs: 125 nM) (Sigma-Aldrich) and cytarabine (ARA-C; KASUMI-1: 500 nM, MOLM-13: 1 nM, MV4–11: 500 nM, CD33⁺: 125 nM, LSCs: 125 nM) (Sigma-Aldrich) were used for the induction of apoptosis over a 24 h course. CD33+ malignant cells were incubated with an IFNAR1-blocking antibody (αIFNAR, from ThermoFisher - MMHAR-2) or isotype control (Iso, from ThermoFisher - PPV-04) at a final concentration of 8 µg/mL

for 24 h, and subsequently at a concentration of 2 μ g/mL for 72 h, without culture further replacements in culture medium.

Quantitative real-time PCR (RT-qPCR)

Gene expression levels were evaluated on a CFX 96TM Real-Time System (Bio-Rad) using custom-designed primers and probes (500 nM and 200 nM final concentration, respectively) (Generi Biotech) and KAPA PROBE Fast Master Mix (Kapa Biosystems). Relative gene expression levels were calculated using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method and were normalized to the expression level of reference gene SURF1 selected by Normfinder (GenEx software, MultiD Analyses). Samples below the detection limit were assigned a relative expression value of 0.

Flow cytometry

PBMCs, malignant blasts, LSCs and cultured tumor cells were stained with multiple panels of fluorescent primary antibodies, appropriate isotype controls and fixable viability dyes to exclude live/dead cells. For the *in vitro* assessment of apoptosis, cells were stained with Annexin V for 20 min at 4 °C and 4',6-diamidin-2-fenylindol (DAPI) (0.1 μ g/ mL) was added to cell suspension shortly prior to sample acquisition. Flow cytometry data were acquired on an LSRFortessa Analyzer (BD Biosciences) and analyzed with FlowJo v10.0 (Tree Star, Inc.).

Degranulation and IFN-y production after *in vitro* stimulation

To assess NK cell and T cell function in whole PBMCs or CD33⁺ cell-depleted PBMCs from AML patients, PBMCs were stimulated with 50 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA, from Sigma Aldrich) plus 1 μ g/mL ionomycin or with K562 cells at an effector:target ratio 10:1 in the presence of anti-CD107a antibody (eBioscience) for 1 h, followed by 3h incubation with brefeldin A (BioLegend). Cells were then washed in PBS, stained with antibodies specific for surface markers, fixed in fixation/permeabilization buffer for 15 min (eBioscience), washed with permeabilization buffer and then stained with antibodies targeting a panel of intracellular markers.

Leukemic stem cells (LSCs)

LSCs were isolated from the PBMCs of AML patients as follows. Thawed cell suspensions were depleted of dead cells by magnetic separation using the Dead Cell Removal Kit (Miltenyi Biotech) and subsequently CD34⁺ cells were isolated using CD34 MicroBead Kit

UltraPure (Miltenyi Biotech), according to the manufacturer's protocols. LSCs were determined as CD45^{dim}, Lin⁻ (CD3⁻CD14⁻CD16⁻CD19⁻CD20⁻CD56⁻), CD34⁺, CD38^{+/-} and CD123^{+/dim} colony forming cells, as determined by flow cytometry and colony-forming assay.

IFNAR2 deletion

KASUMI-1^{*IFNAR2-/-*} cells were prepared by the CRISPR/Cas9 technology. Briefly, KASUMI-1 cells were electroporated with a mixture of IFNAR2-specific gRNAs incorporated in a pSpCas9(BB)–2A-GFP (PX458) expression vector for dual expression of Cas9 and gRNAs. Two days after electroporation, GFP⁺ cells were single sorted into 96-well plates coated with NSG mice bone marrow cells and expanded. Clone selection was performed based on (1) RT-qPCR specific for the *IFNAR2* (2), detection of IFNAR2 by flow cytometry, and (3) sensitivity to daunorubicin.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed on GraphPad Prism 8, R v. 3.6.1 and R Studio. 3.6.0. The distributions of data sets were tested by Shapiro-Wilk Test, determining the use of the parametric or non-parametric tests for subsequent analyses. Paired and unpaired Student's t tests, as well as Wilcoxon and Mann-Whitney tests were used to assess differences between two groups. Differences among three or more groups were calculated using one-way ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis tests corrected for multiple comparison by Holm-Sidak's or Dunn's tests. Pearson or Spearman correlations were used to evaluate the degree of the relationship between variables. Survival analyses were assessed for statistical significance with Log-rank tests. Univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazard analysis were performed to assess the association of clinicopathological or immunological parameters with RFS and OS. Selected variables used in multivariate Cox regression hazard analysis exhibited no mutual collinearities, calculated by linear and logistic regressions and variance inflation factor (VIF). *p* values are reported and were considered not significant when >0.05.

RNA isolation and reverse transcription

Total RNA was isolated from the PBMCs of healthy donors (HDs) or AML patients (upon depletion of red blood cells using the ACK lysing buffer, from Thermo Fisher Scientific) as well as from isolated CD33⁺ malignant blasts, using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen) as per the manufacturer's recommendations. RNA concentration and purity were determined using

a NanoDrop 2000c (Thermo Scientific), while RNA integrity was assessed using an Agilent 2000 Bioanalyzer (Agilent). Purified RNA samples were stored at -80°C, and only samples with an integrity index \geq 7 were subsequently used for reverse transcription and RNAseq. The cDNA for the quantification by RT-qPCR was synthesized from total RNA using the iScript cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad).

Bulk RNA sequencing and analysis.

Sequencing libraries were created using NEBNext Poly(A) mRNA Magnetic isolation Module and NEBNext Ultra II Directional RNA Library Prep kits (both New England BioLabs) and were sequenced by NovaSeq 6000 SP (Illumina). Raw FASTQ sequencing files were aligned to human reference genome (build h19) with bowtie2 (version 2.3.2) and tophat2 (version 2.1). Expression levels as raw "counts" were calculated from aligned reads with mapping quality \geq 10 using htseq-count (version 0.6.0). Differential gene expression analyses were performed using DESeq2 (version 1.24.0) in R. Heatmaps were assembled using the ComplexHeatmap package in R. The Cancer Genome Atlas program. The normalized gene expression data for 152 AML patients (after M3 and M7 AML subtypes exclusion) were retrieved from the public database (TCGA) and were used in correlation analyses.

Multiplex assay

Concentration of IFN- α 2, IL6, IL10 and IL13 proteins in the sera of AML patients and ovarian patients from study SOV01 were by MAGPIX system (Luminex) using Magnetic Bead Panel HCYTOMAG-60K, 3-plex and 6-plex (Merck) according to manufacturer's protocol.

ELISA

The concentration of IFN- β in cell culture supernatant was determined using High sensitivity human IFN Beta TCM ELISA (PBL) or by Human IFN-beta DuoSet ELISA (R&D) according to manufacturer's protocol. Sample absorbance was measured by Sunrise Microplate reader (Tecan).

[³H]-thymidine incorporation assay

Inhibition of cell proliferation was determined using the $[^{3}H]$ -thymidine incorporation assay. The cells (2 x 10⁴ /well) were seeded into a 96-well flat-bottom tissue culture plate (Nunc) and were cultivated in growth medium in final volume of 250uL. The plates were incubated in a 5% CO2 atmosphere at 37°C. Triplicates to pentaplets were used for each test condition. At the beginning of the assay cells were incubated with rIFN- α and rIFN- β (500pg/mL) for 7 days and each well was pulsed with 1 μ Ci (37 kBq) of [³H]-thymidine for the last 6–8 h of total incubation time. The cells were then harvested on glass fiber filters (Perkin Elmer) using a cell harvester (Tomtec) and the radioactive emission was measured in a scintillation counter (1450 Microbeta TriLux, Wallac).

Colony-forming assays

For colony-forming assays, $5 \ge 10^3 \text{ CD34}^+$ enriched cells were cultured in 6-well plates in a mixture of 300 µL IMDM plus 2700 µL of the semi-solid methylcellulose-based media MethoCultTM H4534 Classic Without EPO (StemCell Technologies). Colonies were quantified according to the manufacturer's guidelines. LSCs were cultured and maintained using a specific medium that preserves the LSC phenotype: StemSpanTM Leukemic Cell Culture Kit (StemCell Technologies).

Preparation of cell lysates and immunoblotting analysis

Cells were harvested and washed with ice-cold PBS and subsequently lysed in sample buffer (300 mM Tris pH 6.8, 5% SDS, 50% Glycerol, 360 mM β -Mercaptoethanol, 0.05% Bromophenol blue). Proteins were separated by 11% sodium dodecyl-sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDSPAGE) and then transferred to 0.45 μ m nitrocellulose membranes (Biorad). Efficiency of the protein transfer was checked by Ponceau-S staining (Abcam). The membranes were blocked in 5% nonfat dry milk in TBST buffer (50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 0.05% Tween 20) for 1h at room temperature and incubated with primary antibody overnight at 4°C. Membranes were washed in TBST buffer and incubated for 1h at room temperature with relevant horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies. SuperSignal West Dura Extended duration detection system (ThermoFisher) was used for protein visualization, performed by imaging system ChemiDoc (Biorad).

Mice and in vivo experiments

Rag2^{-/-} mice on BALB/c background (H-2^d) used for in vivo experiments were 8-20 weeks old and with body weight at least 19 g. Mice were obtained from the Institute of Microbiology of the Czech Academy of Sciences (Prague, Czech Republic) breeding colony.

Food and water were given ad libitum. All animal work strictly followed the protocol approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of the Czech Academy of Sciences, with all experiments conducted in compliance with local and European guidelines. Rag2^{-/-} mice were i.v. inoculated with 2.5 x 10^6 KASUMI- 1^{WT} or KASUMI- $1^{IFNAR2-/-}$ cells in 300 µL PBS on day 0. Human rIFN- β was i.p. injected on days 13, 14, 15 and 16 twice daily (early morning and late afternoon) in 250 µL PBS using 1.5 µg/dose, i.e. 3 ug per mouse each day. Daunorubicin was administered via tail vein injection on days 15, 17 and 19 in 300 µL PBS using 4 mg/kg per one dose. The body weight of experimental mice was recorded 2-3 times a week throughout the whole experiment.

Preparation of DCVAC

Each DCVAC dose comprises DCs loaded with antigens derived from the EOC cell lines (OV-90 and SK-OV-3) in SOV01, NSCLC cell lines (H522 and H520) in SLU01, and a human prostate adenocarcinoma cell line (LNCaP) in SP005. To prepare DCVAC, the peripheral blood mononuclear cells, obtained via leukapheresis and gradient centrifugation, are first cultured in a medium containing interleukin-4 and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. Immature DCs are separated, co-cultured (pulsed) with high hydrostatic pressure-treated tumor cell lines, and matured using polyino-sinic:polycyticylic acid. The resulting product is cryopreserved at a concentration of approximately 10⁷ DCs in 1 mL of CryoStor CS10 (StemCell) per vial.

3 The Aims of the thesis

ICD and danger signaling is accompanied by the exposure and release of various DAMPs, which altogether confer a robust adjuvanticity to dying cancer cells, as they favor the development of clinically relevant adaptive anti-tumor immunity. The aim of this thesis is to investigate the biological and the clinical relevance of ICD, danger signaling and associated molecules in cancer prognosis and response to standard of care therapy and/or immunotherapy.

- 1. To investigate the biological and clinical relevance of danger signaling and DAMPs exposure on development and activation of innate anti-cancer immunity, with particular focus on NK cells population in cancer patients.
- 2. To investigate the potential impact of danger signaling and DAMPs exposure on final response to standard of care therapy and immunotherapy in cancer patients.
- To identify predictive immunological biomarkers that may improve the clinical response to ICD-based autologous DCs immunotherapy of patients with solid carcinomas.

4 Results

Publications in extenso as a foundation for dissertation

- Truxova I, Kasikova L, Salek C, Hensler M, Lysak D, Holicek P, Bilkova P, Holubova M, Chen X, Mikyskova R, Reinis M, Kovar M, Tomalova B, Kline JP, Galluzzi L, Spisek R, Fucikova J. Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts correlates with improved natural killer cell-mediated cytotoxicity in acute myeloid leukemia patients. Haematologica. 2020 Jul;105(7):1868-1878. doi: 10.3324/haematol.2019.223933
 IF = 11.047
- Holicek P, Truxova I, Rakova J, Salek C, Hensler M, Kovar M, Reinis M, Mikyskova R, Pasulka J, Vosahlikova S, Remesova H, Valentova I, Lysak D, Holubova M, Kaspar P, Prochazka J, Kasikova L, Spisek R, Galluzzi L, Fucikova J. Type I interferon signaling in malignant blasts contributes to treatment efficacy in AML patients. Cell Death Dis. 2023 Mar 24;14(3):209. doi: 10.1038/s41419-023-05728-w.

IF = 9.696

- Hensler M, Rakova J, Kasikova L, Lanickova T, Pasulka J, Holicek P, Hraska M, Hrnciarova T, Kadlecova P, Schoenenberger A, Sochorova K, Rozkova D, Sojka L, Drozenova J, Laco J, Horvath R, Podrazil M, Hongyan G, Brtnicky T, Halaska MJ, Rob L, Ryska A, Coosemans A, Vergote I, Garg AD, Cibula D, Bartunkova J, Spisek R, Fucikova J. Peripheral gene signatures reveal distinct cancer patient immunotypes with therapeutic implications for autologous DC-based vaccines. Oncoimmunology. 2022 Jul 22;11(1):2101596. doi: 10.1080/2162402X.2022.2101596. IF = 7.723
- Fucikova J, Palova-Jelinkova L, Klapp V, Holicek P, Lanickova T, Kasikova L, Drozenova J, Cibula D, Álvarez-Abril B, García-Martínez E, Spisek R, Galluzzi L. Immunological control of ovarian carcinoma by chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents. Trends Cancer. 2022 May;8(5):426-444. doi: 10.1016/j.trecan.2022.01.010 IF = 19.161

List of authors publications with no relation to dissertation

Rakova J, Truxova I, Holicek P, Salek C, Hensler M, Kasikova L, Pasulka J, Holubova M, Kovar M, Lysak D, Kline JP, Racil Z, Galluzzi L, Spisek R, Fucikova J. TIM-3 levels correlate with enhanced NK cell cytotoxicity and improved clinical outcome in AML patients. Oncoimmunology. 2021 Mar 8;10(1):1889822. doi: 10.1080/2162402X.2021.1889822
 IF = 7.723

- Mrazkova B, Dzijak R, Imrichova T, Kyjacova L, Barath P, Dzubak P, Holub D, Hajduch M, Nahacka Z, Andera L, Holicek P, Vasicova P, Sapega O, Bartek J, Hodny Z. Induction, regulation and roles of neural adhesion molecule L1CAM in cellular senescence. Aging (Albany NY). 2018 Mar 28;10(3):434-462. doi: 10.18632/aging.101404.
 IF = 5.955
- Holicek P, Truxova I, Kasikova L, Vosahlikova S, Salek C, Rakova J, Holubova M, Lysak D, Cremer I, Spisek R, Fucikova J. Assessment of NK cell-mediated cytotoxicity by flow cytometry after rapid, high-yield isolation from peripheral blood. Methods Enzymol. 2020;631:277-287. doi: 10.1016/bs.mie.2019.05.034 IF = 1.682

4.1 Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts correlates with improved natural killer cell-mediated cytotoxicity in acute myeloid leukemia patients

ICD is a specific form of apoptosis accompanied by release and exposure of various DAMPs. ICD associated ER stress signaling mediate translocation of CALR on the outer leaflet of cellular plasmatic membrane which together with other DAMPs support the activation of adaptive anti-tumor immune response. Accumulating preclinical data indicates that ecto-CALR expression in the TME associate with superior clinical outcomes in various solid carcinomas. In line with this notion, our research team has previously described the beneficial role of ICD-mediated ecto-CALR expression by malignant blasts in development of adaptive anti-tumor immunity in AML patients. However, the role of CALR in activation of innate immunity and NK cell mediated cytotoxicity is poorly understood.

Here we show, that CALR expression on malignant blasts correlate with higher frequency of circulating NK cells and also indirectly enhance clinically relevant cytotoxic capacity of NK cells, both in AML patients and *in vivo* experimental mice models. Ecto-CALR mediated NK cells cytotoxicity relies on its capacity to promote maturation and activation of $CD11c^+CD14^{High}$ cells, as documented by higher expression levels of IL-15R α , CD86, HLA-DR and CCR7. Ecto-CALR further correlates with high level of type I IFN associated genes. Taken together, our findings document the impact of ecto-CALR on increased cytotoxicity of NK cells associated with improved prognosis in AML patients.

Author's contribution to the study:

- Patient samples processing
- Patient's data acquisition by FACS and subsequent analyses
- Performing basic biostatistical tests
- Help with peer review process

Haematologica 2020 Volume 105(7):1868-1878

Ferrata Storti Foundation

Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts correlates with improved natural killer cell-mediated cytotoxicity in acute myeloid leukemia patients

Iva Truxova,¹ Lenka Kasikova,¹² Cyril Salek,³⁴ Michal Hensler,¹ Daniel Lysak,⁵ Peter Holicek,¹² Pavla Bilkova,¹ Monika Holubova,⁶ Xiufen Chen,⁷ Romana Mikyskova,⁸ Milan Reinis,⁸ Marek Kovar,⁹ Barbora Tomalova,⁹ Justin P. Kline,^{7,10,11} Lorenzo Galluzzi,^{12,13,14,15,16} Radek Spisek¹² and Jitka Fucikova¹²

¹Sotio, Prague, Czech Republic; ²Department of Immunology, Charles University, 2rd Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Motol, Prague, Czech Republic; ⁴Institute of Hematology and Blood Transfusion, Prague, Czech Republic; ⁴Institute of Clinical and Experimental Hematology, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic; ⁵Department of Hematology and Oncology, University Hospital in Pilsen, Czech Republic; ⁶Laboratory of Tumor Biology and Immunotherapy, Biomedical Center, Faculty of Medicine in Pilsen, Charles University, Pilsen, Czech Republic; ⁷Department of Medicine, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA; ⁸Laboratory of Immunological and Tumour models, Institute of Molecular Genetics of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague, Czech Republic; ⁹Laboratory of Tumor Immunology, Institute of Microbiology of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague, Czech Republic; ¹⁰Committee on Immunology, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, USA; ³¹University of Chicago Comprehensive Cancer Center, Chicago, IL, USA; ¹³Department of Radiation Oncology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA; ¹³Sandra and Edward Meyer Cancer Center, New York, NY, USA; ¹⁴Caryl and Israel Englander Institute for Precision Medicine, New York, NY, USA; ¹⁵Department of Dermatology, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, USA and ¹⁶Universite de Paris, Paris, France

ABSTRACT

Correspondence: JITKA FUCIKOVA fucikova@sotio.com

Received: April 8, 2019. Accepted: September 26, 2019. Pre-published: October 3, 2019.

doi:10.3324/haematol.2019.223933

Check the online version for the most updated information on this article, online supplements, and information on authorship & disclosures: www.haematologica.org/content/105/7/1868

©2020 Ferrata Storti Foundation

Material published in Haematologica is covered by copyright. All rights are reserved to the Ferrata Storti Foundation. Use of published material is allowed under the following terms and conditions:

Consolution Theys//creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/legalcode. Copies of published material are allowed for personal or internal use. Sharing published material for non-commercial purposes is subject to the following conditions: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/legalcode,

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/legalcode, sect. 3. Reproducing and sharing published material for commercial purposes is not allowed without permission in writing from the publisher.



1868

n some settings, cancer cells responding to treatment undergo an immunogenic form of cell death that is associated with the abundant emission of danger signals in the form of damage-associated molecular patterns. Accumulating preclinical and clinical evidence indicates that danger signals play a crucial role in the (re-)activation of antitumor immune responses in vivo, thus having a major impact on patient prognosis. We have previously demonstrated that the presence of calreticulin on the surface of malignant blasts is a positive prognostic biomarker for patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML). Calreticulin exposure not only correlated with enhanced T-cell-dependent antitumor immunity in this setting but also affected the number of circulating natural killer (NK) cells upon restoration of normal hematopoiesis. Here, we report that calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts is associated with enhanced NK cell cytotoxic and secretory functions, both in AML patients and in vivo in mice. The ability of calreticulin to stimulate NK-cells relies on CD11c+CD14^{high} cells that, upon exposure to CRT, express higher levels of IL-15Ra, maturation markers (CD86 and HLA-DR) and CCR7. CRT exposure on malignant blasts also correlates with the upregulation of genes coding for type I interferon. This suggests that CD11c+CD14high cells have increased capacity to migrate to secondary lymphoid organs, where can efficiently deliver stimulatory signals (IL-15Ra/IL-15) to NK cells. These findings delineate a multipronged, clinically relevant mechanism whereby surface-exposed calreticulin favors NK-cell activation in AML patients.

Introduction

In response to some treatments including anthracycline-based chemotherapy, high hydrostatic pressure or radiation therapy, cancer cells mount unsuccessful adaptive responses to stress that are accompanied by the release of endogenous

atologica | 2020; 105(7)

molecules that convey danger signals, which are cumulatively known as damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs).¹⁴ The spatiotemporally regulated emission of DAMPs by cells undergoing immunogenic cell death (ICD) generates a pronounced immunostimulatory milieu that, in the presence of adequate antigenicity (such as that conferred to cancer cells by somatic mutations), supports the initiation of tumor-targeting immunity.²⁶ ICD-relevant DAMPs encompass endoplasmic reticulum (ER) chaperones such as calreticulin (CALR, best known as CRT) and

Table	1.	Clinical	and	biological	characteristics	of	acute	myeloid
leuker	nia	patients.						

Variable	Cohort (n=50)
Age at diagnosis < 50 years ≥ 50 years Median (years) Range (years)	23 (46%) 27 (54%) 52 21-73
Sex Male Female	23 (46%) 27 (54%)
White blood cell count at diagnosis < 30.000/mm ³ ≥ 30.000/mm ³ Median (10 ^o cells/L) Range (10 ^o cells/L)	42 (84%) 8 (16%) 6.9 0-402.8
Blasts in peripheral blood Median (%) Range (%)	25 0-91
De novo AML Secondary AML	41 (82%) 9 (18%)
FAB classification M0 M1 M2 M4 M5 M6 MDS	$\begin{array}{c} 1 & (296) \\ 10 & (20\%) \\ 12 & (26\%) \\ 7 & (14\%) \\ 10 & (20\%) \\ 1 & (295) \\ 8 & (16\%) \end{array}$
Cytogenetic profile Favorable Intermediate Unfavorable Missing data	6 (12%) 29 (58%) 8 (16%) 7 (14%)
Molecular characteristics FLT3-ITD NPMI mutated CEBPA mutated	7 (14%) 12 (24%) 2 (4%)
Induction chemotherapy Daunorubicin + Ara-C (3+7) Idarubicin + Ara-C (3+7) FLAG + Idarubicin Palliative treatment CR	$\begin{array}{c} 38 & (76\%) \\ 10 & (20\%) \\ 1 & (22\%) \\ 1 & (29\%) \\ 40 & (80\%) \end{array}$
Consolidation Chemotherapy only HSCT No consolidation	14 (28%) 30 (60%) 6 (12%)

AML: acute myeloid leukemia; AMI-ETO: acute myeloid leukemia I-ETO fusion protein; CEBPA: CCAT/enhancer-binding protein alpha; CR: complete remission; FLAG: fludarabine + high-dose cytarabine + granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF); FLT3-TD: fms-like tyrosine kinase 3-internal tandem duplication; HSCT: hematopoietic stem cell transplantation; MDS: myelodysplastic syndrome; NPMI: nucleophosmin 1. FAB: French-American-British.

haematologica | 2020; 105(7)

heat-shock proteins (HSPs), nuclear components such as high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1), nucleic acids, as well as small metabolites like ATP.⁶⁷ In physiological scenarios, DAMPs are mostly intracellular, which prevents their detection by the immune system. Conversely, DAMPs that are secreted into the extracellular space or exposed on the plasma membrane of dying cancer cells can be recognized by the immune system via pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), and hence can drive the activation of therapeutically relevant innate and cognate immune responses.^{2,8} In line with this notion, DAMP accumulation in the tumor microenvironment has been correlated with increased infiltration by multiple immune cell subsets, including mature dendritic cells (DCs) and effector memory T cells.⁹¹² Moreover, factors linked to danger signaling – including (but not limited to) DAMPs expression levels, PRR expression levels, genetic polymorphisms in DAMPor PRR-coding genes, and activation of relevant stress responses in cancer cells – have been attributed prognostic values in several cohorts of patients with cancer.¹³

Considerable work has been dedicated to elucidate the mechanisms whereby DAMPs affect the phenotype and function of myeloid cells that operate as antigen-presenting cells (APCs)²⁶ On the contrary, little attention has been given to the effects of DAMPs on cells of the innate lymphoid system, such as natural killer (NK) cells, despite the fact that NK cells are emerging as potent players in the control of metastases.¹⁴ Indeed, surface-exposed HSP family A member 1A (HSPA1A, best known as HSP70) promotes NK-cell-dependent cytotoxicity *in vitro*^{15,16} and *in vivo*,¹⁷ while exosome-associated HSP70 can stimulate NK cell migration and effector functions.^{18,19} Similarly, extracellular HMGB1 can stimulate NK-cell activity upon binding to Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2) and TLR4.²⁰ Here, we report that CRT exposure on the surface of malignant blasts from acute myeloid leukemia (AML) patients is associated with improved NK-cell secretory and cytotoxic functions. Mechanistic studies revealed that surface-exposed CRT stimulates NK-cell activity indirectly, through the upregulation of IL-15R α on myeloid CD11c⁻CD14^{14th} cells. Moreover, CRT exposure on AML malignant blasts also correlates with the upregulated expression of genes coding for type I interferon (IFN), which are also involved in the capacity of DCs to enhance NK-cell effector functions.

Methods

Patients

44 patients diagnosed with AML and treated at the Institute of Hematology and Blood Transfusion in Prague between December 2015 and March 2018 plus six AML patients diagnosed and treated at the Department of Hemato-oncology of the Pilsen Hospital between January 2017 and January 2018 were enrolled in this study. Informed consent was obtained according to the Declaration of Helsinki, and the study was approved by the local ethics committee. The main clinical and biological characteristics of the patients are summarized in Table 1. Induction chemotherapy consisted mainly (96%) of seven days cytarabine plus idarubicin or daunorubicin for the first three days (standard #7+3" regimen).

Flow cytometry

Peripheral blood mononuclear cell (PBMCs) isolated from AML patients or C57BL/6 (B6) mice, as well as mouse splenocytes,

I. Truxova et al.

bone-marrow derived DCs and tumor cells were stained with panels of fluorescent antibodies to evaluate the abundance, phenotype and function of immune cell subsets (Online Supplement Table S1-2). Briefly, cells were incubated with primary antibodies or appropriate isotype controls for 20 min at 4 °C. For the analysis of CRT levels on AML blasts, PBMCs were labeled with anti-CD45 PerCP (Exbio) and anti-CD33 PE monoclonal antibodies (BioLegend). Malignant blasts from AML patients were defined as CD45⁺ cells expressing high levels of CD33 (CD33^{high}). Surface CRT staining was performed by a three-step procedure: (1) incu-(2) incubation with an APC-conjugated secondary antibody (Jackson Immunoresearch Laboratories) and (3) incubation with Annexin V-FITC (Exbio) and 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI, from Molecular Probes) to assess the cell viability. Surfaceexposed CRT levels were analyzed only on live (AnnV-DAPI-) and dying (AnnV⁺/DAPI⁻) but not dead (DAPI⁺) cells. Flow cytometry data were acquired on the LSRFortessa analyzer (BD Biosciences) and analyzed with the FlowJo software package (Tree Star, Inc.).

Statistical analysis

Survival analyses were performed by using log-rank tests upon patient stratification into two groups based on the median cutoff of continuous variables. Univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazard analysis was performed to assess the association of clinicopathological or immunological parameters with relapse-free survival (RFS). Variables that were intrinsically correlated were not included in multivariate Cox regressions. Fisher's exact tests, Student's *t*-tests, and the Wilcoxon and Mann-Whitney tests were used to test for association between variables, *P*-values are reported (considered not significant when >0.05).

Results

CRT exposure on malignant blasts is associated with increased NK-cell frequency and upregulation of ligands for activating NK-cell receptors

We previously demonstrated a link between CRT exposure on malignant blasts and clinically-relevant anticancer immunity in AML patients.¹⁰ To extend these findings, we examined the potential impact of CRT on the plasma membrane (ecto-CRT) of CD45⁻CD33⁺ malignant blasts on the frequency and phenotype of NK cells from AML patients prior to the initiation of anthracycline-based chemotherapy and at the recovery of normal hematopoiesis. Patients were stratified based on the median percentage of DAPI-ecto-CRT' blasts at diagnosis into a CRT^{Hi} and $\operatorname{CRT}^{1\circ}$ group. In baseline conditions (prior to induction chemotherapy), we were unable to identify statistically significant differences in the frequenabsolute numbers and of circulating cy and absolute numbers or circulating CD45°CD3°CD56° NK cells between these two groups of patients (Figure 1A-B). Conversely, upon complete remis-sion and recovery of nonmalignant hematopoiesis, CRT^{HI} AML patients had significantly higher frequency and absolute numbers of CD45'CD3-CD56' NK cells in the circulation as compared to their CRT^{Lo} counterparts (Figure 1A-B). These results are in line with previously published data from our group.¹⁰ Of note, CRT^H AML patients did not display increased frequency of CD45°CD3°CD56° NK cells in the bone marrow as com-pared to their CRT¹° counterparts (*Online Supplementary* Figure S1A).

As NK-cell activation is modulated by the balance

between stimulatory and inhibitory signals delivered by multiple ligand/receptor interactions,¹⁴ we next analyzed the levels of common activating (NKp30, NKp46, NKp80, NKG2D, DNAM-1 and CD16) and inhibitory (CD158e1, CD158bj, CD158ah, NKG2A, ILT2) NK-cell receptors by flow cytometry. With the exception of ILT2⁺ cells (which were less represented in the circulation of CRTⁱⁿ AML patients upon remission), we failed to detect significant differences in the percentage of NK cells staining positive-ly for these receptors between CRT^H and CRT^{Io} AML patients, neither prior to induction chemotherapy nor upon complete remission (Figure 1C and Online Supplementary Figure S1B). Because CRT exposure relies on ER stress responses,²¹ and different stress response pathways may also modulate the expression of ligands for NK-cell receptors,²² we decided to evaluate the poten-tial connection between CRT exposure and the levels of public PR and the stress of CDTE(DD2). multiple NK-cell ligands on the surface of CD45+CD33+ blasts, namely major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I polypeptide-related sequence A (MICA), MICB, UL16 binding protein 2 (ULBP2), ULBP5, ULBP6, poliovirus receptor (PVR, also known as CD155), nectin cell adhesion molecule 2 (NECTIN2, also known as CD112 and PVRL2), and B7-H6, by flow cytometry. We found that the percentage of DAPI-ecto-CRT+ blasts positively correlates with the percentage of AML blasts stain-ing positively for MICA, MICB, CD155 and CD112 (Figure 1D). In the attempt to identify a potential connection between the exposure of NK-cell-activating ligands (NKALs) and ER stress, we retrieved normalized *MICA*, *ULBP2, PVR* and *NECTIN2* expression levels for 173 AML patients from The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) public database and analyzed their correlation with the expression levels of genes involved in the ER stress response, namely activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4), DNA damage inducible transcript 3 (DDIT3) and HSP family A (Hsp70) member 5 (HSPA5). However, linear regression analysis showed limited degrees of correlation (Online Supplementary Figure S1C), suggesting the involvement of other stress response mechanisms in the exposure of NKALs by malignant blasts. Altogether, these findings indicate that malignant blasts from AML patients display different danger signals on their surface, and this influences the abundance of circulating NK cells.

CRT exposure on malignant blasts correlates with improved NK-cell effector functions in AML patients in remission

Since the ability of surface-exposed CRT to deliver activatory signals to NK cells had not been previously investigated, we set out to address this possibility. To this aim, we evaluated degranulation and IEN-y production by NK cells from CRT^{#b} and CRT^{±o} AML patients upon non-specific stimulation with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) and ionomycin by flow cytometry (*Online Supplementary Figure S1D*). We failed to detect statistically significant differences in the frequency of NK cells responding to stimulation with IEN-y production (CD107a⁺CD45⁺CD3-CD56⁺ cells) and degranulation (CD107a⁺CZMB⁺CD45⁺CD3-CD56⁺ cells) between (CRTth and CRT^{to} AML patients prior to induction chemotherapy (Figure 2A). On the contrary, upon remission and recovery of non-malignant hematopoiesis, CRT⁺⁺ patients exhibited significantly improved NK-cell secretory and cytotoxic effector functions compared to

ematologica | 2020; 105(7)

their CRT^{Lo} counterparts (Figure 2B). To evaluate NK-cell effector functions in a more direct manner, we also performed NK-cell cytotoxicity assays using NK cell-sensitive human chronic myelogenous leukemia K562 cells as targets. In general, NK cells isolated from AML patients at

recovery had slightly higher cytotoxic functions than NK cells isolated from AML patients prior to induction chemotherapy (Figure 2C). Importantly, while surface-exposed CRT failed to affect the ability of NK cells isolated from AML patients prior to the initiation of treatment





haematologica | 2020: 105(7)

I. Truxova et al.

to efficiently kill K562 cells (Figure 2D), CRT^{HI} patients in remission possessed NK cells with superior cytotoxic functions compared to their CRT¹⁰ counterparts (Figure 2E). These data are consistent with the results reported above (Figure 2A-B).

Surface-exposed CRT influences NK-cell effector functions indirectly, by affecting the phenotype of CD11c°CD14 $^{\rm high}$ cells

To further evaluate the impact of surface-exposed CRT on NK cells and the mechanisms underlying its NK cellstimulatory effects, we performed a set of *in viro* experiments with recombinant CRT (rCRT). Pre-incubation of purified NK cells with rCRT did not affect the capacity of NK cells to release cytotoxic granules containing perforin 1 (PRF1) or secrete IFN- γ in response to either nonspecific stimulation with PMA and ionomycin or exposure to K562 cells (Figure 3A and *Online Supplementary Figure 2A*). Conversely, adding rCRT to whole PBMCs led to significant increase in the percentage of CD45°CD3 CD56° NK cells degranulating in response to PMA plus ionomycin or exposure to K562 cells (Figure 3B), with no effects on IFN- γ secretion (Online Supplementary Figure S2B). We confirmed these results with NK-cell cytotoxicity assays, as



1872

haematologica | 2020: 105(7)

NK cells isolated from PBMCs pre-incubated with rCRT were able to kill an increased amount of K562 cells compared to NK cells isolated from control PBMC (Figure 3B). These results suggest that CRT stimulate NK cells indirectly, via mechanisms that involve other cellular components of the PBMC mixture.

Previous *in vitro* studies support a role for APCs, mainly DCs, in NK-cell activation.²⁶ We therefore decided to focus on the phenotype of APCs exposed to rCRT. We found that incubating PBMCs from healthy donors (HD) with rCRT induced the upregulation of the chemotaxis-associated receptor C-C motif chemokine receptor 7 (CCR7) and the maturation-associated molecules CD86 and HLA-DR on CD11c⁺CD14^{high} cells and increased the frequency of CD11c⁺CD14^{high} expressing interleukin 15 receptor subunit alpha (IL15RA, best known as IL-15Ra) (Figure 3C), which is crucial for the activatory trans-presentation of IL-15 to NK cells.²⁴ Inspired by these data, we

investigated the relationship between CRT exposed on malignant blasts and the phenotype of APCs in AML patients in remission. We found that CRT^{HI} patients harbor a significantly higher percentage of CD11c⁺CD14^{high} cells expressing CCR7 and IL-15R α compared to their CRT^{In} counterparts (Figure 3D), suggesting that these cells have an increased capacity to migrate to secondary Jymphoid organs, where they can efficiently activate NK cells. In vitro assays suggested a prominent role for human myeloid over plasmocytoid DCs in NK-cell activation upon exposure to rCRT (*Online Supplementary Figure S3A*). Of note, also mouse PBMCs or bone marrow-derived DCs exposed to rCRT upregulated activation markers including CD54, CD86, and MHC class II molecules, and secreted increased amounts of IL-12 (*Online Supplementary Figure S3B-D*).

We have previously shown that the PMBCs of CRT $^{\rm Hi}$ AML patients who are in complete remission and have



haematologica | 2020; 105(7)

I. Truxova et al.

recovered normal, non-malignant hematopoiesis exhibit a remarkable upregulation of genes linked to T_H1 polarization, T-cell activation and cytotoxic immune responses.¹⁰ To confirm and extend these findings, we assessed the expression levels of 46 genes linked to immune function, with particular focus on NK-cell activity, in the PBMCs of 37 AML patients in remission (Online Supplementary Table S3). We identified five genes that were differentially expressed in CRT^{+H} versus CRT^{+o} patients, namely, *IFNA1*, *IFNB4*, CD3E, CD8A and CD28 (Figure 3E and Online Supplementary Figure S4A). Importantly, type I IFN including the products of *IFNA1* and *IFNB4* are also involved in the capacity of DCs to enhance NK-cell effector functions (23). Taken together, our results suggest that CRT exposure

Taken together, our results suggest that CRT exposure on the surface of malignant blasts stimulates NK-cell effector functions indirectly, by altering the migratory capacity, surface phenotype, and secretory profile of CD11c⁻CD14^{bigh} APCs. CRT exposure is associated with increased NK- and T-cell responses in mice

To examine the impact of surface-exposed CRT on anticancer immunity *in vivo*, we generated subcutaneous tumors in B6 mice with mouse wild-type (WT) AML C1498 cells (C1498.WT) or C1498 cells constitutively exposing CRT on the plasma membrane (C1498.CRT), and monitored disease progression (*data not shown*) and immune responses. T-cell response was analyzed both in the tumor and spleen (19 days after tumor cell injection) and NK-cell response only in spleen (three days after tumor cell injection) (Figure 4A). Importantly, developing C1498.CRT tumors resulted in an enrichment of activated CD107a⁺ NK cells (defined as CD45⁺CD3⁺NK1.1⁺ cells) in the spleen, and enhanced the capacity of NK cells to respond to PMA plus ionomycin stimulation (Figure 4B). In addition, we observed that C1498.CRT tumors are infiltrated by CD4⁺and CD8⁺ T cells with improved effector functions in response to non-specific stimulation with



1874

haematologica | 2020: 105(7)

PMA plus ionomycin and/or anti-CD3 beads (Figure 4C). Similarly, splenocytes isolated from C1498.CRT-bearing mice contained CD4⁺ and CD8⁺T cells that were more responsive to stimulation than their counterparts from C1498.WT-bearing mice (Figure 4D).

In line with this notion, PBMCs from CRT^{FI} AML patients in complete remission contained significantly higher frequencies of both CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cells responding by IFN-Y secretion to PMA plus ionomycin (Online Supplementary Figure S4B-C), with a slightly subsignificant trend towards increased numbers of CD107a⁻GZMB⁺CD8⁺ T cells (Online Supplementary Figure S4D), compared with their CRT^{FI} counterparts, comforting previously published data from our group.¹⁰ Quantification of several cytokines essential for NK-cell homeostasis and functions (IL-21, IL-15, IFN- γ and IFN- α 2) and for hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) differentiation (IL-3 and IL-7) in the sera of AML patients in remission also revealed higher IFN- γ levels in CRT^{FI} versus CRT^{F0} patients (Online Supplementary Figure S4E).

CRT exposure on malignant blasts and the frequency of NKG2D $^{\circ}$ cells correlate with RFS in AML patients

To evaluate the prognostic impact of CRT exposure on malignant blasts and verify our previous results on a larger subgroup of our patients,¹⁰ we investigated RFS upon stratifying AML patients based on the median percentage of DAPI blasts staining positively for surface CRT. In line with our previous observations,¹⁰ CRT¹⁺ patients exhibited a significantly improved RFS compared with CRT¹⁻ patients (median: >60 vs. 14 months, *P*=0.027) (Figure 5A). Using a similar cutoff approach based on the median value, we also examined whether the mRNA levels of *KLRK1*, encoding the key NK-cell activating receptor NKG2D, would convey prognostic information in AML patients. We found that patients expressing high levels of *KLRK1* (*KLRK4*^{+//+}) had a significantly lower risk of relapse compared to their *KLRK4*^{+/+} counterparts (median: 39 vs. 10 months, *P*=0.039) (Figure 5B). We validated these findings at the protein level by stratifying a larger group of patients based on the median frequency of CD45⁺CD3⁻CD56⁺NKG2D⁺ NK cells. Patients with a high frequency of NK cells expressing NKG2D (NKG2D¹⁺) exhibited significantly improved RFS, compared with their NKG2D¹⁻ counterparts (median: -35 vs. 24 months, *P*=0.035) (Figure 5C). However, neither univariate nor multivariate Cox proportional hazard analysis confirmed these findings, potentially reflecting a limited follow-up of this prospectively collected patient cohort, or other confounding factors including disease subtype and inter-individual heterogeneity (Table 2-3). Since both CRT exposure on malignant blasts and NKG2D levels influenced RFS in our cohort of AML patients, we evaluated the combined prognostic value of ecto-CRT⁻ blasts and the *KLRK4* mRNA levels or CD45⁺CD3⁻CD56⁺NKG2D⁺⁻NKG2D⁺⁻ patients, a discordant with the *KLRK4* mRNA levels or CRT^{+-/}/KLRK4⁺⁻⁺ or CRT^{+-/}/KLRK4⁺⁺⁻ or CRT^{+-/}/KLRK4⁺⁺⁻ or CRT^{+-/}/KLRK4⁺⁺⁻ or CRT^{+-/}/KLRK4⁺⁺⁻, *P*=0.050;

haematologica | 2020; 105(7)

CRT^{HI}/NKG2D^{HI} vs. CRT^{Lo}/NKG2D^{Lo}, P=0.037) (Figure 5D-E).

Discussion

CRT exposure on cancer cells conveys robust prognostic information in patients with a variety of malignancies, generally reflecting the activation of clinically-relevant tumor-targeting immune responses.¹⁸ Previous work from our group demonstrated that the presence of CRT on the surface of malignant blasts from AML patients correlates not only with an increased frequency of effector memory CD4^{*} and CD8^{*} T cells but also with an increased proportion of circulating NK cells, suggesting that CRT exposure is linked to both adaptive and innate immunity.¹⁰ Inspired by accumulating evidence on the key role of NK cells in natural and therapy-driven immunosurveillance,^{25,29} we decided to extend these initial observations and characterize the link between surface-exposed CRT and NK-cell activity in AML patients. Indeed, NK cells from patients with high CRT exposure on malignant blasts exhibited improved secretory and cytotoxic effector functions (Figure 2B and E).

As we excluded the possibility that CRT would mediate direct immunostimulatory effects on NK cells (Figure 3A and Online Supplementary Figure S2A), we thought that CRT exposure would be linked to increased levels of NKALs on the surface of malignant blasts, because both these processes have been linked to intracellular ER stress signaling.³⁰ Indeed, the percentage of CD45⁺CD33⁺ malignant blasts staining positively for ecto-CRT⁻ correlated with the frequency of blasts staining positively for various NKALs (Figure 1D). However, we were unable to document any correlation between the NKAL expression levels and mRNA abundance of genes involved in the ER stress response (which we and others previously demonstrated to constitutively occur in AML blasts independent of therapy)^{10,12} (Online Supplementary Figure S4C). These findings suggest that NKALs and CRT are exposed on the surface of AML blasts via mechanistically distinct stress response pathways. Replication stress and the consequent DNA damage response stand out as a promising candidate for NKAL exposure in this setting.³⁰

NKAL exposure in this setting.³⁰ We also found that NK-cell activation by CRT involves a population of CD11c'CD14^{high} cells that, upon exposure to CRT, express maturation markers (CD86 and HLA-DR), acquires improved migratory capacity as a consequence of CCR7 expression, and delivers stimulatory signals to NK cells via IL-15Ra/IL-15 trans-presentation²⁴ and type I IFN. Consistent observations in peripheral blood of HDs and AML patients, suggest that CD11c'CD14^{high} cells exposed to CRT have a superior capacity to migrate to secondary lymphoid organs where they can efficiently activate NK cells (Figure 3C-E). Thus, surface-exposed CRT appears to CD11c'CD14^{high} cells leading to (i) cell contact-dependent NK-cell activation via trans-presented IL-15, as well as (ii) cell contact-independent NK-cell activation via type I FNs. Importantly, type I IFN signaling in DCs results not only in a superior ability to drive antigen-specific T-cell priming,³¹ but also in IL-15 production,⁵² potentially supporting a robust adaptive and innate immune response of therapeutic relevance. Our findings and elegant preclinical data from Chen and colleagues^{10,56} lend robust support to

I. Truxova et al.



Table 2. Univariate Cox proportional hazard analysis.

HR (95% CI) 0.19 1.02 (0.99-1.04) Age Sex 0.79 (0.44-1.43) 0.45 Peripheral blast counts 1.00 (0.99-1.01) 0.26 0.76 (0.40-1.44) HSCT 0.40 Ecto-CRT+ blasts (%) 0.99 (0.98-1.00) 0.22 0.80 (0.53-1.19) KLRK1 expression 0.27 NKG2D+ NK cells (%) 0.96 (0.92-1.01) 0.13

	RFS		
Variable	HR (95% CI)	Р	
Age	1.07 (1.01-1.13)	0.007*	
Sex	1.34 (0.50-3.60)	0.55	
Peripheral blast counts	1.00 (0.98-1.02)	0.71	
HSCT	0.62 (0.21-1.83)	0.39	
Ecto-CRT* blasts (%)	0.98 (0.96-1.00)	0.10	
KLRK1 expression	0.69 (0.44-1.07)	0.10	
NKG2D ⁺ NK cells (%)	0.95 (0.90-1.01)	0.11	

CI, 95% confidence interval; HR, hazard ratio; *p< 0.05; RFS, relapse-free survival.

this possibility. Indeed, in vivo application of C1498 AML cells engineered to constitutively expose CRT on their sur-face elicited an accumulation of highly functional NK cells and CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells in mouse tumors and/or spleen (Figure 4B-D).

⁶ Finally, both CRT exposure on malignant blasts and NK cell-related marker NKG2D were associated with improved RFS amongst AML patients (Figure 5A-C), corroborating previously published data.^{10,34} Combinatorial assessment of the prognostic value of these parameters identified signifi-cantly prolonged RFS in KLRK1^{HI}CRT^{HI} and NKG2D^{HI}CRT^{HI} subgroup of patients (Figure 5D-E). However, these findings could not be confirmed using univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazard analysis, potentially reflecting a limited follow-up period, the small size of the patient cohort, disease subset and/or inter-patient heterogeneity. Thus, the precise prognostic value of CRT exposure on AML blasts and NKGD2 levels on NK cells remains to be validated in independent patient series.

Taken together, our results support the association of CRT with enhanced activation of the innate and adaptive anticancer immunity. Parallel assessment of CRT exposure on malignant blasts and immune cell parameters, such as NK-cell markers, may provide prognostic information and have therapeutic relevance for AML patients in the future.

Funding

This study was exclusively sponsored by Sotio, Prague, Czech Republic.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Anna Fialova for her valuable help with statistical analysis and to Jana Bieblova for help with FACS and ELISA analysis. LG is supported by a Breakthrough Level 2 grant from the US Department of Defense (DoD), Breast Cancer Research Program (BRCP) (#BC180476P1), by the 2019 Laura Ziskin Prize in Translational Research (#ZP-6177, PI: Formenti) from the Stand Up to Cancer (SU2C), by a Mantle Cell Lymphoma Research Initiative (MCL-RI, PI: Chen-Kiang) grant from the Leukemia and Lymphoma Society (LLS), by a startup grant from the Dept. of Radiation Oncology at Weill Cornell Medicine (New York, NY, USA), by a Rapid Response Grant Inductine (New York, NY, USA), by a Rapia Response Grant from the Functional Genomics Initiative (York, NY, USA), by industrial collaborations with Lytix (Oslo, Norway) and Phosplatin (York, NY, USA), and by donations from Phosplatin (York, NY, USA), the Luke Heller TECPR2 Foundation (Boston, USA) and Sotio a.s. (Prague, Czech Republic).

References

- Fucikova J, Moserova I, Truxova I, et al. High hydrostatic pressure induces immunogenic cell death in human tumor Cells. Int J Cancer. 2014;135(5):1165-1177.
 Galluzzi L, Buque A, Kepp O, Zitvogel L, Kroemer G. Immunogenic cell death in can-cer and infectious disease. Nat Rev Immunol. 2017;17(2):97-111.
 Spisek R, Charalambous A, Mazumder A, Vesole DH, Jagannath S, Dhodapkar MV. Bortezomib enhances dendritic cell (DC)-mediated induction of immunity to human myeloma via exposure of cell surface heat shock protein 90 on dying tumor cells: ther-apeutic implications. Blood. 2007;109(11): 4839-4845. apeutic im 4839-4845
- Vanpouille-Box C, Demaria S, Formenti SC, Galluzzi L. Cytosolic DNA sensing in organismal tumor control. Cancer Cell. 2018;34(3):361-378.
 Galluzzi L, Chan TA, Kroemer G, Wolchok

JD, Lopez-Soto A. The hallmarks of su cessful anticancer immunotherapy. Sci Transl Med. 2018;10(459).

- Iransi Med. 2018;10(459). Garg AD, Vandenberk L, Fang S, et al. Pathogen response-like recruitment and activation of neutrophils by sterile immunogenic dying cells drives neutrophil-mediated seriden and Helling. CHI Durch Children Steriden and Ster 6.
- Immunogenic dying cells drives neutrophi-mediated residual cell killing. Cell Death Differ. 2017;24(5):832-843. Mehta MM, Weinberg SE, Chandel NS. Mitochondrial control of immunity: beyond ATP. Nat Rev Immunol. 2017; 7. 17(10).608-620
- 17(10):608-620. Krysko DV, Garg AD, Kaczmarek A, Krysko O, Agostinis P, Vandenabeele P. Immunogenic cell death and DAMPs in cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer. 2012; 12(12):860-875. 8.
- Fucikova J, Becht E, Iribarren K, et al. Calreticulin Expression in human non-small cell lung cancers correlates with Increased accumulation of antitumor immune cells 9. and favorable prognosis. Cancer Res. 2016; 76(7):1746-1756.
- Fucikova J, Truxova I, Hensler M, et al. Calreticulin exposure by malignant blasts correlates with robust anticancer immunity and improved clinical outcome in AML patients. Blood. 2016;128(26):3113-3124. Peng RQ, Chen YB, Ding Y, et al. Expression of calreticulin is associated with inflictation of Locells in tease IIB colon can-
- infiltration of T-cells in stage IIIB colon can-cer. World J Gastroenterol. 2010;16(19): 2428-2434. Wemeau M, Kepp O, Tesniere A, et al.
- 12. Verneau M, Kep O, Tesniere A, et al. Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts predicts a cellular anticancer immune response in patients with acute myeloid leukemia. Cell Death Dis. 2010;1:e104. Fucikova J, Moserova I, Urbanova L, et al. Prognostic and predictive value of DAMPs and DAMP-associated processes in cancer.
- 13. and DAMP-associated processes in cancer. Front Immunol. 2015;6:402. Lopez-Soto A, Gonzalez S, Smyth MJ, Galluzzi L. Control of metastasis by NK cells.
- Cancer Cell. 2017;32(2):135-154. Gehrmann M, Schonberger J, Zilch T, et al. Retinoid- and sodium-butyrate-induced 15.

I. Truxova et al.

decrease in heat shock protein 70 membrane-positive tumor cells is associated with reduced sensitivity to natural killer cell lysis, growth delay, and altered growth morphology. Cell Stress Chaperones. 2005;10(2):136-146.
Gross C, Holler E, Stangl S, et al. An Hsp70 peptide initiates NK cell killing of leukemic blasts after stem cell transplantation. Leuk Res. 2008;32(4):527-534.
Multhoff G, Pfister K, Botzler C, et al. Adoptive transfer of human natural killer cells in mice with severe combined immunodeficiency inhibits growth of Hsp70.

- ceas in mice with severe combined immun-odeficiency inhibits growth of Hsp70-expressing tumors. Int J Cancer. 2000; 8(5):791-797. 18. Gastpar R, Gehrmann M, Bausero MA, et al. Heat shock protein 70 surface-positive tumor
- Heat shock protein 70 surface-positive tumor exosomes stimulate migratory and cytolytic activity of natural killer cells. Cancer Res. 2005;65(12):5238-5247.
 Vulpis E, Cecere F, Molfetta R, et al. Genotoxic stress modulates the release of exosomes from multiple myeloma cells capable of activating NK cell cytokine production: Role of HSP70/TLR2/NF-kB axis. Oncoimmunology. 2017;6(3):e1279572.
 Qiu Y, Yang J, Wang W, et al. HMGB1-promoted and TLR2/4-dependent NK cell maturation and activation take part in rotavirus-induced murine biliary atresia. PLoS Pathog. 2014;10(3):e1004011.
- 2014;10(3):e1004011.
- 21. Panaretakis T, Kepp O, Brockmeier U,

Tesniere A, Bjorklund AC, Chapman DC, et al. Mechanisms of pre-apoptotic calreticulin exposure in immunogenic cell death. EMBO J. 2009;28(5):578-590.

- J. 2009;28(5):578-590. Zingoni A, Fionda C, Borrelli C, Cippitelli M, Santoni A, Soriani A. Natural killer cell response to shemotherapy-stressed cancer cells: role in tumor immunosurveillance. Front Immunol. 2017; 8:1194. 22.
- Front Immunol. 2017; 8:1194.
 Degli-Esposti MA, Smyth MJ. Close encounters of different kinds: dendritic cells and NK cells take centre stage. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005;5(2):112-124.
 Van de Dest Hat Kan State Sta
- 2005;5(2):112-124. Van den Bergh JM, Lion E, Van Tendeloo VF, Smits EL. IL-15 receptor alpha as the magic wand to boost the success of IL-15 antitumor therapies: The upswing of IL-15 transpresen-tation. Pharmacol Ther. 2017;170:73-79. Costello RT, Fauriat C, Sivori S, Marcenaro E, Olive D. NK cells: innate immunity against hematological malignancies.⁴ Trends Immunol. 2004;25(6):528-533. Delahave NF, Russkiewicz S, Martins I, et al. 24.
- 25.
- Immunol. 2004;25(6):328-333.
 Delahaye NF, Rusakiewicz S, Martins I, et al. Alternatively spliced NKp50 isoforms affect the prognosis of gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Nat Med. 2011;17(6):700-707.
 Khaznadar Z, Boissel N, Agaugue S, et al. Defective NK Cells in Acute myeloid leukemia patients at diagnosis are associated with blast transcriptional signatures of immune evasion. J Immunol. 2015;195(6): 2580-2590.
 Kroemer G, Senovilla L, Galluzzi L, Andre F,

Zitvogel L. Natural and therapy-induced immunosurveillance in breast cancer. Nat Med. 2015;21(10):1128-1138.

- Med. 2015;21(10):1128-1138. Pasero C, Gravis G, Granjeaud S, et al. Highly effective NK cells are associated with good prognosis in patients with metastatic prostate cancer. Oncotarget. 2015;6(16): 14360-14373. Galluzzi L, Yamazaki T, Kroemer G, Linking 29.
- 30.
- 31.
- 32.
- 33.
- 14360-14373.
 Galluzzi I, Yamazaki T, Kroemer G. Linking cellular stress responses to systemic home-ostasis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2018;19 (11):731-745.
 Fuertes MB, Woo SR, Burnett B, Fu YX, Gajewski TE Type I interferon response and innate immune sensing of cancer. Trends Immunol. 2013;34(2):67-73.
 Mattei F, Schiavoni G, Belardelli F, Tough DE. IL-15 is expressed by dendritic cells in response to type I IFN, double-stranded RNA, or lipopolysaccharide and promotes dendritic cell activation. J Immunol. 2001; 167(3):1179-1187.
 Chen X, Fosco D, Kline DE, Kline J. Calreticulin promotes immunity and type I interferon-dependent survival in mice with acute myeloid leukemia. Oncoimmunology. 2017;6(4):e1278332.
 Han B, Mao FY, Zhao YL, et al. Altered NKp30, NKp46, NKG2D, and DNAM-1 expression on circulating NK cells as asoci-ated with tumor progression in human gastric cancer. J Immunol Res. 2018;2018: 6248590. 34.

4.2 Type I interferon signaling in malignant blasts contributes to treatment efficacy in AML patients.

Accumulating preclinical and clinical findings document the role of type I IFN in cancer immunosurveillance within tumor microenvironment. In addition, recent studies demonstrate that type I IFNs contribute to the efficacy of standard of care therapy and immunotherapy in both hematological and solid carcinomas. Here we report that cancer cells produce type I IFNs via a Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3)-dependent mechanism in chemotherapy naïve AML patients. Although, immune-stimulatory capacity of type I IFNs in AML patients was blunted by malignant blasts, type I IFNs turned out to provide direct cytostatic, cytotoxic and chemosensitizing activity in AML patients and AML xenograft model. Furthermore, a genetic signature related to type I IFN signaling positively correlates with favorable prognosis in a cohort of 132 AML patients with potential prognostic and predictive impact in AML therapy.

Author's contribution to the study:

- Patient samples processing
- Patient's data acquisition by RT-qPCR, FACS, Western Blotting, Immunoassays, bright field microscopy and subsequent data analyses and data interpretation
- Analyses of Patient's RNAseq dataset and TCGA database
- Development, optimalisation and data interpretation of all *in vitro* and *ex vivo* tests employed in the study.
- Performing relevant biostatistical tests
- Manuscript preparation

CDD*press*

www.nature.com/cddis

ARTICLE OPEN Check for updates Type I interferon signaling in malignant blasts contributes to treatment efficacy in AML patients

Peter Holicek ^{1,2}, Iva Truxova¹, Jana Rakova¹, Cyril Salek^{3,4}, Michal Hensler¹, Marek Kovar⁵, Milan Reinis⁶, Romana Mikyskova⁶, Josef Pasulka¹, Sarka Vosahlikova¹, Hana Remesova³, Iva Valentova^{1,2}, Daniel Lysak⁷, Monika Holubova⁸, Petr Kaspar⁹, Jan Prochazka⁹, Lenka Kasikova¹, Radek Spisek^{1,2}, Lorenzo Galluzzi ^{10,11,12 M} and Jitka Fucikova ^{1,2 M}

© The Author(s) 2023

While type I interferon (IFN) is best known for its key role against viral infection, accumulating preclinical and clinical data indicate that robust type I IFN production in the tumor microenvironment promotes cancer immunosurveillance and contributes to the efficacy of various antineoplastic agents, notably immunogenic cell death inducers. Here, we report that malignant blasts from patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) release type I IFN via a Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3)-dependent mechanism that is not driven by treatment. While in these patients the ability of type I IFN to stimulate anticancer immune responses was abolished by immunosuppressive mechanisms elicited by malignant blasts, type I IFN to stimulate anticancer idex cytotoxic and chemosensitizing activity in primary AML blasts, leukemic stem cells from AML patients and AML senograft models. Finally, a genetic signature of type I IFN signaling was found to have independent prognostic value on relapse-free survival and overall survival in a cohort of 132 AML patients. These findings delineate a clinically relevant, therapeutically actionable and prognostically informative mechanism through which type I IFN mediates beneficial effects in patients with AML.

Cell Death and Disease (2023)14:209; https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-023-05728-w

INTRODUCTION

Type I interferon (IFN) was initially discovered as a key component of a first-line defense system that increases the resistance of mammalian cells to viral pathogens [1–3]. An abundant preclinical and clinical literature emerging over the past decade demonstrate that type I IFN also supports natural and therapy-driven cancer immunosurveillance [4, 5]. In humans, type I IFN is a family of 17 proteins, encompassing 13 isoforms of interferon alpha (IFNA, best known as IFN-a), interferon beta 1 (IFNB1, best known as IFN-β), interferon epsilon (IFNE, best known as IFN- ϵ), interferon kappa (IFNK, best known as IFN- ϵ) and interferon omega 1 (IFNW1, best known as IFN- ω) [6, 7]. Type I IFN synthesis and secretion is generally elicited by the activation of pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), which are evolutionary ancient sensors for microbial products and endogenous danger signals commonly known as damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) [8–10]. Type I IFN signals through an ubiquitous heterodimeric receptor

Type I IFN signals through an ubiquitous heterodimeric receptor consisting of interferon alpha and beta receptor subunit 1 (IFNAR1) and IFNAR2, culminating with the coordinated transactivation of numerous IFN-stimulated genes (ISGs) [3, 7, 11]. ISG synthesis affects a variety of biological processes ranging from resistance against viral infection to angiogenesis and immune activation [3, 7]. With specific respect to cancer, accumulating evidence indicates that while indolent and chronic type I IFN responses may be detrimental and support immunoevasion and tumor progression [12–16], robust and acute type I IFN signaling promotes tumor-targeting immunity by boosting both the priming and effector phase of the response [6, 15–18].

Supporting this notion, the intratumoral abundance of type I IFN or ISGs has been positively correlated with tumor infiltration by effector immune cells, signs of active anticancer immunity and favorable disease outcome in a variety of solid tumors [19, 20]. Conversely, single nucleotide polymorphisms negatively affecting the function of type I IFN-eliciting PRRs (as well as reduced levels of said PRRs or their signal transducers) have been consistently linked with immunosuppression in the tumor microenvironment (TME) and poor disease outcome [21–23]. Moreover, accumulating preclinical and clinical evidence indicates that the efficacy of numerous clinically employed anticancer regimens including [27] and non-viral oncolytic agents [5, 28], immunotherapy [29] and non-viral oncolytic agents [5, 28], immunotherapy ignaling. Of note, unmodified or pegylated variants of human recombinant IFN-a2a or IFN-a2b have been approved by the US

Received: 17 November 2022 Revised: 28 February 2023 Accepted: 9 March 2023 Published online: 24 March 2023

Official journal of CDDpress

SPRINGER NATURE

¹Sotio Biotech, Prague, Czech Republic. ²Department of Immunology, Charles University, 2nd Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Motol, Prague, Czech Republic. ³Institute of Hematology and Blood Transfusion, Prague, Czech Republic. ³Institute of Clinical and Experimental Hematology, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic. ⁵Laboratory of Tumor Immunology, Institute of Microbiology of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague, Czech Republic. ⁵Laboratory of Tumor Immunology, Institute of Molecular Genetics of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague, Czech Republic. ⁶Laboratory of Tumor Immunology, Faculty Ion Pilsen, Czech Republic. ⁶Czech Republic. ⁶Department of Hematology and Oncology, Faculty Hospital In Pilsen, Pilsen, Czech Republic. ⁶Biomedical Center, Medical Faculty in Pilsen, Charles University, Pilsen, Czech Republic. ⁹Czech Centre for Phenogenomics, Institute of Molecular Genetics of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague, Czech Republic. ⁹Czech Centre for Phenogenomics, Institute of Molecular Genetics of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague, Czech Republic. ¹⁰Department of Radiation Oncology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA. ¹¹Sandra and Edward Meyer Cancer Center, New York, NY, USA, VICA, NJ, USA. ¹¹Caryl and Israel Englander Institute for Precision Medicine, New York, NY, USA. ⁸⁶email: deadoc80@gmail.com; fucikova@sotio.com Edited by Professor Mauro Piacentini

Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and other regulatory agencies worldwide for use in patients with various neoplasms, including chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML) [33]. An abundant literature suggests that type I IFN may also be beneficial for (at least some subsets of) patients with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) [34, 35].

Here, we report that peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from patients with AML express higher type I IFN levels that their counterparts from healthy donors, with malignant blasts being the major type I IFN source. While in AML patients with high type I IFN signaling active anticancer immunity is suppressed by malignant cells, type I IFN appears to mediate direct cytostatic, cytotoxic and chemosensitizing effects in multiple models of AML. In line with this notion, genetic signatures of type I IFN signaling were linked with improved relapse-free survival (RFS) and overall survival (OS) in a large cohort of patients with AML (n = 132), delineating a clinically actionable pathway with therapeutic and prognostic applications.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients and samples One hundred and thirty-two patients diagnosed with acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and treated at the Institute of Hematology and Blood Transfusion in Prague between March 2008 and April 2019 were enrolled in retrospective Study Cohort 1 (Table 1). One hundred and fifty-two patients diagnosed with AML from The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) public were used as validation Study Cohort 2. Nine patients diagnosed public were used as validation study Conort 2. Nine patients diagnosed with AML and treated at the Institute of Hematology and Blood Transfusion in Prague between April 2019 and May 2021 along with seven patients diagnosed with AML and treated at Department of Hemato-oncology of Faculty Hospital Pilsen between April 2019 and December 2021 were enrolled in prospective Study Cohort 3 (Supplemental Table 1). Informed consent was obtained according to the Declaration of Helsinki, and the study was approved by the local ethics committee. Peripheral blood samples obtained before the onset of chemotherapy were drawn into the 9 mL EDTA-coated tubes. Serum was collected and stored at -80 °C. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated by Ficoll-Paque PLUS (GE Healthcare) gradient centrifugation and used for immediate downstream cell analyses or cryopreserved using CryoStor CS10 (StemCell Technologies) in liquid nitrogen for later use. An EasySep kit (StemCell Technologies) was employed to separate or deplete CD33⁺ malignant blasts from PBMCs.

Cell lines and in vitro assays Human AML KASUMI-1, MOLM-13 and MV4–11 cells as well as human CML K562 cells were a kind gift from Júlia Starková (CLIP - Childhood Leukaemia Investigation Prague). Further details about cell culture are provided in Suppl. Material and Methods. Polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid (poly(I:C), from InvivoGen), CpG oligodeoxynucleotides (ODN2216, from Invivogen) and TLR3/dsRNA specific complex inhibitor (TLRi, from Merck) were added to culture media to final concentrations of $50 \,\mu$ g/mL, 1,5 μ M and 25 μ M, respectively, for the indicated time. Recombinant human interferon-alpha respectively, for the indicated time. Recombinant human interferon-alpha (rIFN-a, from Bio-Techne) and recombinant human interferon-beta (rIFN- β , from PeproTech) were used at a final concentration of 500 pg/mL. AML cells were incubated with both rIFN-a and rIFN- β for 7 days, AML primary blasts for 3 days, leukemic stem cells (LSCs) for 5 days and PBMCs/CD33⁺ cell depleted PBMCs for 24 h at 37 °C in 5% Co2 humidified atmosphere before the analysis of phenotype, function and apoptosis by flow cytometry. Human rIFN-a and rIFN- β were re-administered into fresh padia avery 48 h during the incubation period. Chemotherappeutic duris media every 48 h during the incubation period. Chemotherapeutic drugs commonly used for treatment of AML including daunorubicin (DNR; KASUMI-1: 200 nM, MOLM-13: 150 nM, MV4–11: 400 nM, CD33⁺ blasts: 500 nM, LSCs: 125 nM) (Sigma-Aldrich) and cytarabine (Ara-C; KASUMI-1: 500 nM, LSCs: 125 nM) (Sigma-Aldrich) and cytarabine (Ara-C; KASUMI-1: 500 nM, MOLM-13: 1 nM, MV4–11: 500 nM, CD33⁺: 125 nM, LSCs: 125 nM) (Sigma-Aldrich) were used for the induction of apoptosis over a 24 h course. CD33⁺ malignant cells were incubated with an IFNAR1-blocking antibody (alFNAR, from ThermoFisher - MMHAR-2) or isotype control (Iso, from ThermoFisher - PPV-04) at a final concentration of 8 μ g/mL for 24 h, and subsequently at a concentration of 2 μ g/mL for 72 h, without culture further replacements in culture medium.

SPRINGER NATURE

Quantitative real-time PCR (RT-qPCR)

(Bio-Rad) using custom-designed primers and probes (500 nM and 200 nM final concentration, respectively) (Generi Biotech) (Supplemental Table 2) and KAPA PROBE Fast Master Mix (Kapa Biosystems). Relative gene expression levels were calculated using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method and were normalized to the expression level of reference gene SURF1 selected by Normfinder (GenEx software, MultiD Analyses). Samples below the detection limit were assigned a relative expression value of 0.

Flow cytometry PBMCs, malignant blasts, LSCs and cultured tumor cells were stained with multiple panels of fluorescent primary antibodies, appropriate isotype controls and fixable viability dyes to exclude live/dead cells (Supplemental Table 3). For the in vitro assessment of apoptosis, cells were stained with Annexin V for 20 min at 4 °C and 4',6-diamidin-2-fenylindol (DAPI) (0.1 μ g/mL) was added to cell suspension shortly prior to sample acquisition. Flow cytometry data were acquired on an LSRFortessa Analyzer (BD Biosciences) and analyzed with FlowJo v10.0 (Tree Star, Inc.).

Degranulation and IFN-y production after in vitro stimulation To assess natural killer (NK) cell and T cell function in whole PBMCs or CD33⁺ cell-depleted PBMCs from AML patients, PBMCs were stimulated with 50 ng/mL phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA, from Sigma Aldrich) plus 1 $\mu g/mL$ ionomycin or with K562 cells at an effector target ratio 10:1 in the presence of anti-CD107a antibody (eBioscience) for 1 h. followed by 3 h incubation with brefeldin A (BioLegend). Cells were then washed in PBS, stained with antibodies specific for surface markers (Supplemental Table 3), fixed in fixation/permeabilization buffer for 15 min (eBioscience), washed with permeabilization buffer and then stained with antibodies targeting a panel of intracellular markers (Supplemental Table 3).

Leukemic stem cells (LSCs) LSCs were isolated from the PBMCs of AML patients as follows. Thawed cell suspensions were depleted of dead cells by magnetic separation using the Dead Cell Removal Kit (Miltenyi Biotech) and subsequently $CD34^+$ cells were isolated using CD34 MicroBead Kit UltraPure (Milltenyi Biotech), according to the manufacturer's protocols. LSCs were determined as CD45^{dim}, Lin⁻ (CD3⁻CD14⁻CD16⁻CD19⁻CD20⁻CD56⁻), CD34⁺, CD38^{+/-} and CD123^{+,dim} colony forming cells, as determined by flow cytometry and colony-forming assay (Supplemental Fig. 1A–C).

IFNAR2 deletion

IFNAR2 deletion KASUMI-1^{IFNAR2-/-} cells were prepared by the CRISPR/Cas9 technology (Supplemental Fig. 2 and Supplemental Table 4). Briefly, KASUMI-1 cells were electroporated with a mixture of *IFNAR2*-specific gRNAs incorporated in a pSpCas9(BB)–2A-GFP (PX458) expression vector for dual expression of Cas9 and gRNAs. Two days after electroporation, GFP⁺ cells were single sorted into 96-well plates coated with NSG mice bone marrow cells and expanded. Clone selection was performed based on (ii) RT-qPCR specific for the //MAC9. the IFNAR2 (ii), detection of IFNAR2 by flow cytometry, and (iii) sensitivity to daunorubicin

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed on GraphPad Prism 8, R v. 3.6.1 and R Studio. 3.6.0. The distributions of data sets were tested by Shapiro-Wilk Test, determining the use of the parametric or non-parametric tests for subsequent analyses. Paired and unpaired Student's t tests, as well as Wilcoxon and Mann-Whitney tests were used to assess differences between two groups. Differences among three or more groups were calculated using one-way ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis tests corrected for Calculated using one-way ANOVA or Kruskar-Wallis tests corrected for multiple comparison by Holm-Sidak's or Dunn's tests. Pearson or Spearman correlations were used to evaluate the degree of the relationship between variables. Survival analyses were assessed for statistical significance with Log-rank tests. Univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazard analysis were performed to assess the association of clinicopathological or immunological parameters with RFS and OS. Selected variables used in multivariate Cox regression hazard analysis exhibited no mutual collinearities, calculated by linear and logistic regressions and variance inflation factor (VIF). *p* values are reported and were considered not significant when >0.05.

Cell Death and Disease (2023)14:209

Ρ.	Hol	icek	et	а

Table 1. Main clinical and biological characteristics of AML patients from Study Cohort 1.

Variable		Study Cohort 1 n	= 132
Age at diagnosi	s		
<50 years		60 (45%)	
≥50 years		72 (55%)	
Median (years)		52	
Range (years)		19-68	
Sex			
Male		71 (54%)	
Female		61 (46%)	
Peripheral-blood	d white cell count		
< 30.000/mm ³		66 (50%)	
≥ 30.000/mm ³		66 (50%)	
Median (109 ce	lls/l)	30.1	
Range (109 cells	s/l)	0.9-414.12	
Blasts periphera	l blood		
Median (%)		28	
Range (%)		0-99	
Blasts bone ma	rrow		
Median (%)		56	
Range (%)		2 to 96	
De novo AML		113 (86%)	
Secondary AML			
MDS/MPN, n		4 (3%)	
Therapy related	, n	10 (8%)	
Not specified, n		9 (7%)	
FAB classificatio	n		
MO		4 (3%)	
M1		27 (21%)	
M2		29 (22%)	
M4		44 (33%)	
M5		23 (17%)	
M6		5 (4%)	
Cytogenetic pro	ofile		
Favorable		14 (10%)	
Intermediate		86 (65%)	
Adverse		20 (16%)	
Missing data		12 (9%)	
Molecular chara	cteristics		
DNMT3A		39	
FLT3-ITD		38	
KMT2A		2	
GATA2		3	
RUNX1::RUNX1T	1	8	
CBFB::MYH11		5	
NPM1		41	
CEBPA		8	
Induction chem	otherapy		
Daunorubicin +	Ara-C (3 + 7)	87 (66%)	
Idarubicin + Ar	a-C (3 + 7)	42 (32%)	
BIDFA		1 (>1%)	
FLA-IDA		1 (>1%)	

al

Study Cohort 1 n = 132
1 (>1%)
112 (85%)
58 (44%)
74 (56%)

3

AML acute myeloid leukemia, Ara-C cytarabine, BIDFA twice daily fludarabine and cytarabine, CBFB::M/H11 core-binding factor subunit beta - myosin heavy chain 11 fusion protein, CEBPA, CCAAT enhancer binding protein alpha, DIM/T3A DNA methyltransferase 3 alpha, FAB French-American-British, FLA-IDA fludarabine-idarubicin, FLT3-ITD fms related receptor tyrosine kinase 3 - internal tandem duplication, GATA2 GATA Binding Protein 2, HAM high-dose cytosine arabinoside and mitoxantrone, UFCT hemetaneinist acut call transcipatibine (WT2A bring earbhuttane) HSCT hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, KMT2A lysine methyltrans-ferase 2A, MDS myelodysplastic syndrome, MPS myeloproliferative neoplasm, NPM1 nucleophosmin 1, RUNX1::RUNX1T1 RUNX family transcription factor 1 - RUNX1 partner transcriptional co-repressor 1 fusion protein.

RESULTS

Cell-autonomous type I interferon (IFN) responses in acute myeloid leukemia (AML) patients

To elucidate the impact of type I IFN in AML immunosurveillance, we determined the expression levels of *IFNA1*, *IFNA2* and *IFNB1* in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from 132 AML patients (Study Cohort 1; Table 1) by RT-gPCR. Chemotherapynaïve AML patients exhibited increased levels of IFNA1, IFNA2 and *IFNB1* as compared to healthy donors (HDs) (Fig. 1A). In this setting, we observed rather heterogeneous expression of type I IFN-encoding genes, IFNB1 being the most abundantly expressed (Fig. 1B; Supplemental Fig. 3A). To validate these findings with an independent technology, we employed multiplex bead assays to quantify IFN- α 2 levels in the serum of patients form Study Cohort 1 (Table 1). In line with RT-qPCR findings, the serum levels of IFNa2 were heterogenous across patients, ranging from undetectable to 559 pg/mL (Fig. 1C). Importantly, we observed a statistically significant correlation between IFN-a2 serum levels and IFNA2 expression in PBMCs from the AML patients of Study Cohort 1 for which both data points were available (R = 0.3204, p = 0.0011, n = 100) (Fig. 1C). As IFNA1, IFNA2 and IFNB1 expression exhibited considerable mutual correlation (Fig. 1D), we defined a type I IFN index (IFN-i) as the geometrical average of individual expression values for IFNA1, IFNA2 and IFNB1 to use in subsequent analyses.

Considering that leukemic blasts make up majority of blood cells in AML patients, we moved onto assessing the cellular source of type I IFN by testing IFNA1, IFNA2, and IFNB1 expression levels in isolated CD33⁺ leukemic blasts *versus* whole PBMCs (including CD33⁺ blasts). We found that type I IFN expression was comparable in leukemic blasts and whole PBMCs (Fig. 1E, Supplemental Fig. 3A), pointing to the former as the major type I IFN producers in this context. Further corroborating this possibility, we observed a correlation between *IFNB1* levels in isolated CD33⁺ levelsmic blasts and whole PBMCs from 22 AML patients (R = 0.4243, p = 0.0491) (Supplemental Fig. 3B). These findings indicate that malignant blasts from AML patients produce type I IFN prior to induction chemotherapy.

TLR3 drives type I IFN secretion from AML blasts

To delineate the molecular pathway responsible for type I IFN production in AML patients, we analyzed the expression of genes coding for common DNA/RNA sensors that are known to elicit type I IFN signaling [8, 16], including cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (CGAS), DExD/H-Box Helicase 58 (DDX58; best known as RIG-I), interferon induced with helicase C domain 1 (IFIH1; best known as MDA5), mitochondrial antiviral signaling protein (MAVS), eukaryotic

SPRINGER NATURE



Fig. 1 TLR3 drives type I IFN secretion from AML blasts. A, B Relative expression levels of *IFNA1, IFNA2,* and *IFNB1* in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from 9 healthy donors (HDs) and 132 AML patients (Study Cohort 1) prior to induction chemotherapy, as determined by RT-qPCR. Data are presented as median, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. *p* values are reported (Mann-Whitney test). C Correlation between IFNA2 serum levels and *IFNA2* expression in 101 AML patients (Study Cohort 1), as determined by Luminex and RT-qPCR, respectively. Spearman correlation coefficient (R) and associated *p* value are reported. D Correlation matrix for *IFNA1, IFNA2* and *IFNB1* expression in 132 AML patients from Study Cohort 1. Spearman correlation coefficient (R) is reported; **p* < 0.0001. **E** Relative expression abundance of type I IFN index (IFN-i) in whole PBMCs (*n* = 132) versus isolated CD33⁺ malignant blasts (*n* = 30) from AML patients. Data are reported are presented as median, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. *ns*, not significant (Mann-Whitney test). **F** Correlation matrix between IFN-i and relative expression levels of *CGA5, DDX58, IFIH1, MAVS, EIF2AK2, STING1, TLR3, TLR3, TLR9* and *ZBP1* in CD33⁺ leukemic blasts isolated from 30 AML patients (Study Cohort 1). Significant Spearman correlation coefficients (R) are reported; **p* < 0.05. **G**, **H** IFN-β production by CD33⁺ blasts 24 h after optional treatment with polyl:(*n* = 10), ODN2216 (CpG) (*n* = 10) **G** or a TLR3 inhibitor (TLR3) (*n* = 10) **H**, as determined by ELISA. Data are presented as median, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. *s* not significant *p* values are reported; *rs*, not significant (Mann-Whitney test).

translation initiation factor 2-alpha kinase 2 (EIF2AK2; best known as PKR), stimulator of interferon response CGAMP interactor 1 (STING1), TLR3, TLR7, TLR9 and Z-DNA binding protein 1 (ZBP1) on CD33⁺ malignant blasts isolated from 30 AML patients of Study Cohort 1. We observed a significant positive correlation between IFN-i and the expression levels of *TLR3* (R = 0.67; p < 0.0001) and *TLR9* (R = 0.48; p = 0.0021), as well as a negative correlation between IFN-i and ZBP1 levels (R = -0.50; p = 0.0274) (Fig. 1F, Supplemental Fig. 3C). These

findings were confirmed on the entire Study Cohort 1 using *TLR3* (R = 0.5610; *p* < 0.0001) and *TLR9* (R = 0.3238; *p* = 0.0002) expression levels in PBMCs (Supplemental Fig. 3D). To corroborate our data in an independent cohort of AML patients, we retrieved normalized *TLR3* expression levels of 152 AML patients from The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) public database (Study Cohort 2), confirming a significant correlation between *IFNB1* and *TLR3* levels (R = 0.3406; *p* < 0.0001) (Supplemental Fig. 3E).

SPRINGER NATURE



To estimate the functional impact of TLR3 and TLR9 signaling on type I IFN production by leukemic blasts, we harnessed ELISA to measure IFN- β synthesis by isolated CD33⁺ blasts after TLR3 versus TLR9 stimulation. We observed a significant increase in IFN- β levels in response to the TLR3 agonist

polyinosinic:polycytidylic acid [poly(I:C)], but not to the TLR9 agonist ODN2216 (Fig. 1G). Moreover, IFN- β secretion by otherwise unstimulated CD33⁺ malignant blasts was significantly reduced upon inhibition of TLR3 with a TLR3/dsRNA-specific complex inhibitor (TLR3i) (Fig. 1H).

SPRINGER NATURE

5

P. Holicek et al.

Fig. 2 Type I IFN-driven immunostimulation is suppressed by malignant blasts. A Relative expression levels of selected genes associated with NK cells, T_H1 and T_H2 response, T cell activation and cytotoxicity in 12 IFN-i^{Lo} and 12 IFN-i^{Hi} AML patients from Study Cohort 1 as determined RNAseq (see Supplementary Table 4). **B** Percentage of circulating CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁺, CD45⁺, CD45⁺ CD45⁺CD3⁻CD56⁺, CD45⁺CD3⁻CD56^{dim} and CD45⁺CD3⁻CD56^{bright} NK cells in 13 $|\text{FN}^{+L_0} \text{ versus 34 }|\text{FN}^{+H} AML patients from Study Cohort 1 prior to induction chemotherapy, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are presented as median, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. ns, not significant (Mann-Whitney test).$ **C** $dating strategy for <math>|\text{FN}\gamma^+ \text{ and CD107a}^+ CD45^+CD3^+CD8^+T cells and CD45^+CD3^-CD56^+ NK cells upon stimulation with PMA plus ionomycin or K562 cells of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) from 10 <math>|\text{FN}+^{L_0} \text{ versus 23 }|\text{FN}+^{H} \text{ AML} patients of Study Cohort 1, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are presented as median, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. Significant$ *p*values are reported; ns, not significant (Mann-Whitney test).**E** $Representative dot plots showing PBMC composition of AML patients of Study Cohort 1, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are presented as median, quartiles and CD45⁺CD3⁺ CD3⁺ CD4⁺ versus 23 <math>|\text{FN}+^{H} \text{ AML} patients before and after depletion of CD33⁺ leukemic blasts.$ **F**,**G** $Percentage of <math>|\text{FN}-\gamma^+ \text{ and CD107a}^+ CD45^+$ CD3⁺ CD4⁺ versus 24 $|\text{FN}+^{Q} \text{ results}$ and the object of CD33⁺ leukemic blasts. **F**, **G** Percentage of $|\text{FN}-\gamma^+ \text{ and CD107a}^+ CD45^+$ composition of one AML patient so of Study Cohort 1, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are reported as median, quartiles and contrant |FN-q rus| $|\text{FN}-\beta (\text{rlFN}s) \text{ from 7 AML patients of Study Cohort 1, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are reported as median, quartiles and the recombinant <math>|\text{FN}-q \text{ rus}|$ $|\text{FN}-\beta (\text{rlFN}s) \text{ from 7 AML patients of Study Cohort 1, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are reported as means ± SEM. *<math>p < 0.05$; **p < 0.01; ns, not significant (paired t-test).

We next aimed at determining the signal transduction pathways elicited by TLR3 in support of type I IFN secretion in blasts from AML patients. To this aim, we compared the phosphorylation status of the TLR3 signal transducer TANK binding kinase 1 (TBK1) in 3 patients with AML exhibiting lower-than-median IFN-i (IFN-i ^{LO}) vs 3 patients with AML exhibiting higher-than-median IFN-i (IFN-i^{Hi}) from Study Cohort 1 by immunoblot analyses (Supplemental Table 5). We found a trend for TBK1 to be hyperphosphorylated in IFN-i^{Hi} versus IFN-i ^{Lo} patients (Supplemental Fig. 4A, Supplemental Fig. 5), suggesting a preferential implication of this pathway. In further support of this notion, there was no difference in the abundance of a gene signature indicative of NF-kB signaling (i.e., RELA, TRAF6, TAB1, RIPIL1, TNFRSF1B, TNFRSF1A, IL1R1, NFKBIA, MYD88, TNFAIP3, TRADD, TNFRDFID, TNFRDFID, TNFRDFIA, ILLTRI, NFRDIA, INTD86, TNFAD92, TRADD, TNF, NFKB1, FADD, CHUK, MAP3K1, MAP3K7, IKBKB, IKBKG, MAP3K14) in 12 IFN-i^{Lo} vs 12 IFN-i^{HI} patients from our study cohort 1 nor in 76 IFN-i^{Lo} vs 76 IFN-i^{HI} patients from the TCGA dataset (Study Cohort 2; Supplemental Fig. 4B–D).

6

Taken together, these findings indicate that AML blasts produce type I IFN via TLR3-TBK1-IRF3 signaling.

Type I IFN-driven immunostimulation is suppressed by malignant blasts

To elucidate the immunostimulatory effects of type I IFN secreted by CD33⁺ malignant blasts, we first harnessed RNAseq and compared the gene expression profile of PBMCs from 12 IFN-i ^{Lo} *versus* 12 IFN-i^{Hi} patients from Study Cohort 1. While we identified a set of 433 differentially expressed genes (DEGs) (Supplemental Fig. 6A, Supplemental Table 6), pathway enrichment analyses failed to determine an association between upregulated DEGs and immune functions such as NK cell infiltration, T_{H1} polarization, T_{H2} polarization, T cell activation and cytotoxicity (Fig. 2A). These findings were confirmed in Study Cohort 2, suggesting a limited immunostimulatory effect from endogenous type I IFN in patients with AML (Supplemental Fig. 6B).

With AML (Supplemental rig. 6b). To corroborate these findings with an independent technology, we determined the frequency of circulating CD3⁺ lymphocytes, CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells, CD3⁻CD56⁺ NK cells as well as CD3⁻CD56^{dim} or CD3⁻CD56^{bright} NK cells, plus the phenotypic profile of dendritic cells (DCs) in IFN-i^{Lo} versus IFN-i^{Hi} patients from Study Cohort 1 using flow cytometry. In line with our previous observations, we failed to document any statistically significant observations, we failed to document any statistically significant difference in the abundance or functional profile of the aforementioned cell populations in this setting (Fig. 2B, Supple-mental Fig. 6C). Along similar lines, both CD8⁺ T cells and NK cells from IFN-i^{Lo} patients were equally (and rather poorly) responsive to stimulation with phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) plus ionomycin (which non-specifically activate lymphoid cells) or K562 cells (an NK cell target) as their counterparts from IFN-i^{Hi} patients, both in terms of IFN-γ secretion and degranulation (as assessed by CD107a positivity) (Fig. 2C, D).

As malignant blasts are potent drivers of immunosuppression in AML [36], we next assessed the functional capacity of circulating

SPRINGER NATURE

CD8⁺ T cells and NK cells from 7 AML patients of Study Cohort 3 before and after depletion of CD33⁺ malignant blasts (Fig. 2E). We found that prior to CD33⁺ cell depletion, recombinant IFN- α and FOLD that prior to CD33⁺ Cell depletion, recombinant inv-d and IFN-β (rIFNs) fails to improve the ability of CD8⁺ T cells and NK cells from AML patients to respond to PMA plus ionomycin with IFN-γ synthesis and degranulation (Supplemental Fig. 6D, E). Conversely, both CD8⁺ T cells and NK cells from AML patients were reinvigorated in their ability to respond to PMA plus ionomycin upon depletion of malignant blasts, and even more so depletion of malignant blasts combined with rIFNs administration (Fig. 2F, G), although the effect on IFN-y synthesis was less pronounced on CD8⁺ T cells than on NK cells. Of note, the reinvigorated responsiveness of both CD8⁺ T cells and NK cells to PMA plus ionomycin upon CD33⁺ malignant blast depletion was compromised by the subsequent re-addition of isolated auto-logous CD33⁺ blasts (Supplemental Fig. 6F, G).

Taken together, these findings suggest that CD33⁺ malignant blasts actively impair baseline and type I IFN-stimulated $CD8^+$ T cell and NK cell effector functions in AML patients.

Recombinant type I IFN mediates direct cytostatic and cytotoxic activity on AML blasts and leukemic stem cells Type I IFN has previously been suggested to exert direct cytostatic and cytotoxic activity against neoplastic cells, including malignant leukemic blasts [6]. To validate these findings, we tested the effect of rIFNs on human KASUMI-1, MOLM-13 and MV4-11 AML cells, observing a considerable cytostatic activity using a [³H]-thymidine incorporation assay (Supplemental Fig. 7A). Similarly, rIFNs exerted some degree of cytotoxicity against human KASUMI-1, MOLM-13 and MV4-11 AML cells, as determined by flow cytometry (Fig. 3A, B), which could generally build on the effects of standard of care (SOC) chemotherapeutics including daunorubicin (DNR) and/or cytarabine (Ara-C) (Fig. 3B). We next determined the cytotoxic activity of rIFNs on primary blasts from AML patients, also observing direct cytotoxicity from rIFNs and additive effects when rIFNs were delivered along with DNR or Ara-C (Fig. 3C). As disease outcome in AML patients is often determined by the resistance of leukemic stem cells (LSCs) to SOC therapy [37], we next analyzed the impact of rIFNs on LSC viability (Fig. 3D). Importantly, rIFNs also mediated direct cytotoxicity on LSCs, as determined by flow cytometry, an effect was even more pronounced in the presence of DNR or Ara-C (Fig. 3E). To directly estimate the cytotoxicity of TLR3 signaling in primary

AML blasts and obtain insights in the underlying mechanisms, we nest stimulated CD33⁺ cells isolated from 8 AML patients of Study Cohort 1 with the TLR3 agonist polyl:C in the optional presence of an IFNAR1-blocking antibody. We observed a loss in cellular viability driven by polyl:C comparable to that observed upon exposure of primary AML blasts to rIFNs (Fig. 3C), which could be at least partially counteracted by IFNAR1 blockage (Fig. 3F, G).

Altogether, these findings document the cytostatic and cytotoxic effect of type I IFN (employed at concentrations that are detected in the circulation of AML patients) as secreted



Fig. 3 Recombinant type I IFN mediates direct cytostatic and cytotoxic activity on AML blasts and leukemic stem cells. A, B Representative dot plots A and percentages B of viable (Annexin V⁻/DAPI⁻) KASUMI-1, MOLM-13 and MV4–11 cells after daunorubicin (DNR) and cytarabine (Ara-C) 24 h treatment with optional recombinant IFN- α plus IFN- β (rIFNs) (500 pg/mL). 3 days pre-incubation, as determined by flow cytometry. Data are reported as means \pm SD plus individual data points. *p < 0.05; *hp < 0.01, ***hp < 0.001, ns: not significant (paired t-test). C Relative viability of CD33⁺ leukemic blasts from 10 AML patients (Study Cohort 3) after DNR or Ara-C treatment with optional 3 days pre-incubation with rIFNs (500 pg/mL). Data are reported as means, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. **p < 0.001 (paired t-test). D Gating strategy for determination of leukemic stem cells (LSCs) in AML patient PBMCs using flow cytometry. E Relative viability of CD33⁺ leukemic blasts from 20 Ara-C treatment with optional 3 days pre-incubation with rIFNs (500 pg/mL). Data are reported as means, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. **p < 0.001 (paired t-test). D Gating strategy for determination of leukemic stem cells (LSCs) in AML patient PBMCs using flow cytometry. E Relative viability of CD33⁺ leukemic blasts from 8 AML patients (Study Cohort 3) after DNR or Ara-C treatment with optional 3 days pre-incubation with rIFNs (500 pg/mL). Data are reported as means, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. **p < 0.001 (paired t-test). F Relative viability of CD33⁺ leukemic blasts from 8 AML patients (Study Cohort 3) 96 h upon exposure to polyl:C in the optional presence of an IFNAR1 blocking antibody, or rIFNs, Data are reported as means, quartiles and extremes plus individual data points. *p < 0.05, *p < 0.01 (paired t-test).

downstream of TLR3 activation on both AML malignant blasts and LSCs.

Chemosensitizing effects of type I IFN in human AML xenografts

To examine the impact of exogenous type I IFN on the efficacy of SOC chemotherapy, we generated AML xenografts by

Cell Death and Disease (2023)14:209

intravenously injecting $Rag2^{-/-}$ mice (which lack B and T cells) with 2.5 × 10⁶ human wild-type (WT) KASUMI-1 AML cells (Fig. 4A). Human rIFN- β was optionally administered over 4 consecutive days and 2 days prior to chemotherapy initiation in an attempt to mimic the baseline status of AML patients (Fig. 4A). In line with our in vitro findings, both type I IFN (median OS:43.5 days; p = 0.0008) and DNR (median OS:48.0 days; p < 0.0001) extended the OS of

SPRINGER NATURE

P. Holicek et al.



Fig. 4 Chemosensitizing effects of type I IFN in human AML xenografts. A Experimental study design of an AML xenograft model using human WT or *IFNAR2*^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells in *Rag2*^{-/-} mice. B Overall survival (OS) of *Rag2*^{-/-} mice xenografted with WT KASUMI-1 cells and optionally treated with human rIFN- β (IFN), daunorubicin (DNR) or IFN + DNR. C OS of *Rag2*^{-/-} mice xenografted with *IFNAR2*^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells and optionally treated with IFN, DNR or IFN + DNR. Survival curves were estimated by the Kaplan-Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using log-rank test. Median OS (days) and *p* values are reported.

Rag2^{-/-} mice bearing WT KASUMI-1 cells, as compared to untreated mice (median OS: 40.5 days), an effect that was magnified when type I IFN and DNR were combined (median OS:50.0 days; *p* = 0.0359 versus DNR; *p* = 0.0163 versus type I IFN) (Fig. 4B). To rule out potential interferences emerging from any cross-reactivity between human rIFN-β and mouse type I IFN receptors, we repeated the same experiments with *IFNAR2*.^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. So the same experiments with *IFNAR2*.^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells. So the same experiments with *IFNAR2*.^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. So the same experiments with *IFNAR2*.^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. So the same experiments with *IFNAR2*.^{-/-} KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2 KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2 KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2, KASUMI-1 cells. Importantly, in the absence of IFNAR2 KASUMI-1 cells. Important IFNAR2 KASUMI-1 cells. Important IFNAR2 K

These findings extend our previous observations to document a beneficial impact of cancer cell-autologous type I IFN signaling on AML treatment sensitivity.

Type I IFN levels correlate with improved disease outcome in patients with AML

Inspired by our findings on the cytostatic and cytotoxic impact of type I IFN signaling on AML blasts and LSCs, we moved to determine the prognostic role of type I IFN genes in AML patients from Study Cohort 1 (n = 132) (Table 1), upon stratifying the entire patient cohort based median *IFNA1*, *IFNA2*, *IFNB1* expression level or median IFN-i values into IFN^{Lo} (n = 66) and IFN^{Hi} (n = 66) groups. IFN^{Hi} patients exhibited significantly improved RFS (*IFNA1*, HR: 0.41, p = 0.0001; *IFNA2*, HR: 0.50, p = 0.0006; *IFNB1*, HR: 0.44, p < 0.0001) (Fig. 5A, C) and OS (*IFNA1*, HR: 0.37, p = 0.0001; *IFNA2*, HR: 0.44, p = 0.0017; *IFNB1*, HR: 0.50,

SPRINGER NATURE

8

p=0.0068; IFN-i, HR: 0.40; p=0.0005) (Fig. 5B, C) as compared to their IFN^{Lo} counterparts. On the contrary, the relative abundance of leukemic blasts in the peripheral blood or bone marrow failed to confer any prognostic information in this patient cohort (Supplemental Fig. 8A, B). These findings were confirmed by univariate Cox proportional hazard analyses (Table 2). Furthermore, multivariate Cox proportional hazard analysis identified IFN-i as a prognostic biomarker (RFS - HR: 0.91, Cl95% 0.85–0.97, p=0.003; OS - HR: 0.91, Cl95% 0.84–0.99, p=0.021) independent of clinical characteristics, including age, cytogenetic classification, hematopoietic transplantation, secondary AML and white blood cell (WBC) count (Table 3).

These findings suggest that type I IFN signaling may convey independent prognostic information in patients with AML.

DISCUSSION

Accumulating preclinical and clinical evidence indicates that, beyond a crucial role in curtailing viral infection, type I IFN produced by malignant cells and/or immune components of the TME contributes to clinically relevant cancer immunosurveillance in numerous oncological indications [38]. In line with this notion, type I IFN signaling supports the efficacy of various anticancer regimens including conventional chemotherapeutics [4, 24, 25], radiation therapy [17, 26, 27], targeted anticancer agents [5, 28]. Here, we harnessed two independent patient cohorts to define

Here, we harnessed two independent patient cohorts to define the immunobiology and prognostic relevance of type I IFN in AML. Specifically, we found that malignant blasts from AML patients release type I IFN via a TLR3-dependent mechanism that is not



Fig. 5 Type I IFN levels correlate with improved disease outcome in patients with AML. A–C Relapse-free (RFS) and overall survival (OS) of 132 AML patients from Study Cohort 1 upon median stratification based on *IFNA1, IFNA2, IFNB1* expression or type I IFN index (IFN-i). Survival curves were estimated by the Kaplan-Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using log-rank test. Number of patients at risk and *p* values are reported.

induced by treatment (Fig. 1). In this respect, our results extend previous findings documenting a crucial role of TLR3 signaling in type I IFN release by cancer cells [6, 24]. Such a signaling pathway most likely originates from endogenous RNA species released by a fraction of dying malignant blasts, as previously documented in other settings [24, 39].

Despite expectations, type I IFN release failed to correlate with signs of active antitumor immunity as mediated by $T_{\rm ell}$ 1 CD4⁺ T cells, IFN- γ -producing CD8⁺ cells and NK cells (Fig. 2). Rather, the immunostimulatory function of type I IFN was impaired in AML

patients by immunosuppressive mechanisms driven by malignant blasts (Fig. 2). These findings are in line with an ample preclinical and clinical literature demonstrating the potent immunosuppressive activity of leukemic blasts [40–42]. Potential mechanisms at play in this setting include (but may not be limited to): (i) the release of immunosuppressive cytokines like interleukin 10 (IL10) or tumor necrosis factor (TNF) downstream of TNF superfamily member 9 (TNFRSF9, best known as CD137) [40] or TNFSF18 signaling [41] and (ii); the direct inhibition of T cell and NK cell cytotoxic functions via CD200 [42]. Conversely, type I IFN at

Cell Death and Disease (2023)14:209

SPRINGER NATURE

	OS		RFS	
Variable	HR (95% CI)	p value	HR (95% CI)	p value
IFNA1	0.86 (0.80-0.92)	<0.0001	0.86 (0.81-0.92)	< 0.0001
IFNA2	0.90 (0.82-0.98)	0.011	0.92 (0.86-0.99)	0.018
IFNB1	0.92 (0.87-0.98)	0.014	0.91 (0.86-0.96)	0.00056
IFN-i	0.88 (0.82-0.95)	0.0009	0.88 (0.82-0.93)	<0.0001
Age	1.10 (1.00-1.10)	<0.0001	1.00 (1.00-1.00)	0.12
Leukocytes	1.00 (1.00-1.00)	0.0069	1.00 (1.00-1.00)	0.01
PB - Blasts	1.00 (0.99-1.00)	0.39	1.00 (0.99-1.00)	0.74
BM - Blasts	1.00 (0.99–1.00)	0.59	1.00 (0.99–1.00)	0.59
MRD	1.00 (0.98-1.00)	0.60	0.99 (0.97-1.00)	0.65
HSCT				
	0.27 (0.16-0.40)	<0.0001	0.73 (0.48-1.10)	0.13
Cytogenetics favorable				
	0.62 (0.25-1.60)	0.3100	1.10 (0.63–2.00)	0.67
Cytogenetics intermediate				
	0.53 (0.31-0.92)	0.025	0.51 (0.32-0.80)	0.0032
Cytogenetics adverse				
	2.90 (1.60-5.20)	0.0006	2.70 (1.60-4.60)	< 0.0001
Secondary AML				
	2.20 (1.20-3.80)	0.0064	1.20 (0.68–2.00)	0.59
CEBPA				
	0.65 (0.20-2.10)	0.46	0.52 (0.19-1.40)	0.21
DNMT3A				
	0.80 (0.45-1.40)	0.4500	1.20 (0.77–1.90)	0.40
IDH1				
	0.79 (0.28-2.20)	0.65	0.71 (0.31-1.60)	0.43
IDH2				
	1.10 (0.51–2.30)	0.85	0.91 (0.47-1.80)	0.79
FLT3-ITD				
	1.30 (0.75–2.20)	0.36	1.50 (0.98–2.40)	0.059
NPM1				
	1.00 (0.60-1.70)	0.96	0.99 (0.64–1.5)	0.95

P. Holicek et al.

BM bone marrow, CEBPA CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein alpha, DNMT3A DNA (cytosine-5)-methyltransferase 3A, FLT3-ITD fms related receptor tyrosine kinase 3 - internal tandem duplication, HSCT hematopoietic stem cell transplantation, IFN-i type I interferon index, MRD minimal residual disease, NPM1 nucelophosmin 1, PB peripheral blood, IDH1 isocitrate dehydrogenase (NADP(+)) 1, isocitrate dehydrogenase (NADP(+)) 2.

concentrations similar to those detected in AML patients mediated direct cytotoxic effects and cooperated with SOC chemotherapeutics (DNR, Ara-C) against leukemic blasts, in vitro (Fig. 3) and in vivo (Fig. 4). Similar results have previously been obtained with immunodeficient murine AML xenografts subjected to continuous delivery of type I IFN by an adenoviral vector [43].

Supporting the clinical relevance of our findings, type I IFN expression was independently associated with improved RFS and OS in patients with AML (Tables 2, 3). Consistent with this notion, type I IFN expression levels or type I IFN signaling signatures have previously been attributed prognostic value in patients with glioblastoma [44] and breast carcinoma with poor prognosis [24, 45]. That said, signatures of type I IFN signaling have also been linked to poor disease outcome in other cohorts of breast carcinoma patients [12, 13] and colorectal cancer patients [46, 47]. At least in part, such an apparent discrepancy may reflect the

SPRINGER NATURE

differential effect of potent/acute *versus* indolent/chronic type I IFN signaling and/or the overall immunological contexture of the TME [16].

Taken together, our findings corroborate previous preclinical studies documenting the antineoplastic activity of type I IFN in the AML setting [38, 48]. These findings inspired clinical studies investigating recombinant human IFN-a in different therapeutic settings, including (but not limited to): (i) induction (ii), salvage therapy for patients relapsing upon hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT), and (iii) post-remission consolidation therapy [34, 49] with objective clinical response observed in all such settings. Our findings suggest that at least part of such a benefit may originate from direct cytotoxicity rather than from the activation of tumor-targeting immunity. Thus, we surmise that monitoring of type I IFN levels might improve the clinical management of AML patients.

Cell Death and Disease (2023)14:209

10

Table 2. Univariate Cox proportional hazard analysis.

P. Holicek et al.

- 37. Hope KJ, Jin L, Dick JE. Acute myeloid leukemia originates from a hierarchy of leukemic stem cell classes that differ in self-renewal capacity. Nat Immunol. 2004:5:738-43.
- 38. Anguille S, Lion E, Willemen Y, Van Tendeloo VF, Berneman ZN, Smits EL. Interferon-alpha in acute myeloid leukemia: an old drug revisited. Leuk 2011:25:739-48.
- Bernard JJ, Cowing-Zitron C, Nakatsuji T, Muehleisen B, Muto J, Borkowski AW, et al. Ultraviolet radiation damages self noncoding RNA and is detected by TLR3. Nat Med. 2012:18:1286-90.
- 40. Baessler T, Charton JE, Schmiedel BJ, Grunebach F, Krusch M, Wacker A, et al. CD137 ligand mediates opposite effects in human and mouse NK cells and impairs NK-cell reactivity against human acute myeloid leukemia cells. Blood. 2010;115:3058-69.
- Baessler T, Krusch M, Schmiedel BJ, Kloss M, Baltz KM, Wacker A, et al. Glucocorticoid-induced tumor necrosis factor receptor-related protein ligand subverts immunosurveillance of acute myeloid leukemia in humans. Cancer Res. 2009;69:1037-45.
- 42. Coles SJ, Wang EC, Man S, Hills RK, Burnett AK, Tonks A, et al. CD200 expression suppresses natural killer cell function and directly inhibits patient anti-tumor response in acute myeloid leukemia. Leukemia. 2011;25:792–9.
- Benjamin R, Khwaja A, Singh N, McIntosh J, Meager A, Wadhwa M, et al. Con-tinuous delivery of human type I interferons (alpha/beta) has significant activity against acute myeloid leukemia cells in vitro and in a xenograft model. Blood. 2007;109:1244-7.
- 44. Zhu C, Zou C, Guan G, Guo Q, Yan Z, Liu T, et al. Development and validation of
- An U. C. 200 C. Guard G. Guo G. Jan Z. Lut J. Lut J. et al. Development and valuation of an interferon signature predicting prognosis and treatment response for glio-blastoma. Oncoimmunology. 2019;8:e1621677.
 Snijders AM, Langley S, Mao JH, Bhatnagar S, Bjornstad KA, Rosen CJ, et al. An interferon signature identified by RNA-sequencing of mammary tissues varies across the estrous cycle and is predictive of metastasis-free survival. Oncotarget. 2014;5:4011-25.
- 46. Galluzzi L, Kroemer G. Immuno-epigenetic escape of cancer stem cells. Nat Immunol. 2022;23:1300–2. 47. Musella M, Guarracino A, Manduca N, Galassi C, Ruggiero E, Potenza A, et al. Type
- I IFNs promote cancer cell stemness by triggering the epigenetic regulator KDM1B. Nat Immunol. 2022;23:1379–92.
- 48. Smits EL, Anguille S, Berneman ZN. Interferon alpha may be back on track to treat Jande LY, Mighan S, Dentonina La minologi Andra Santa S, Solo S, Santa S, Santa
- et al. Pegylated interferon alpha2a induces complete remission of acute myeloid leukemia in a postessential thrombocythemia myelofibrosis permitting allogenic stem cell transplantation. Ann Hematol. 2013;92:407-9.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was sponsored by Sotio Biotech, Prague. LG is/has been supported (as a PI unless otherwise indicated) by two Breakthrough Level 2 grants from the US DoD BCRP (#BC180476P1; #BC210945), by a grant from the STARR Cancer Consortium (#I16–0064), by a Transformative Breast Cancer Consortium Grant from the US DoD BCRP (#W81XWH2120034, PI: Formenti), by a U54 grant from NIH/NCI (#CA274291, PI: Deasy, Formenti, Weichselbaum), by the 2019 Laura Ziskin Prize in Translational Research (#ZP-6177, PI: Formenti) from the Stand Up to Cancer (SU2C), by a Mantle Cell Lymphoma Research Initiative (MCL-RI, PI: Chen-Kiang) grant from the Leukemia and Lymphoma Society (LLS), by a Rapid Response Grant from the Functional Genomics Initiative (New York, US), by startup funds from the Dept. of Radiation Oncology at Weill Cornell Medicine (New York, US), by industrial collaborations with Lytix Biopharma (Oslo, Norway), Promontory (New York, US) and Onxeo (Paris,

France), as well as by donations from Promontory (New York, US), the Luke Heller TECPR2 Foundation (Boston, US), Sotio a.s. (Prague, Czech Republic), Lytix Biopharma (Oslo, Norway), Onxeo (Paris, France), Ricerchiamo (Brescia, Italy), and Noxopharm (Chatswood, Australia). JP is/has been supported by LM2023036 Czech Centre for Phenogenomics provided by Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports of the Czech Republic, MK is/has been supported by National Institute for Cancer Research project (Programme EXCELES, ID project no. LX22NPO5102), funded by European Union -Next Generation EU.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Concept and design: PH, IT, JF; development of methodology: PH, JF, MH, JP, acquisition of data: PH, IT, JR, CS, MH, MK, MR, RM, JP, SV, HR, IV, DL, MH, PK, JP, LK, ZR; analysis and interpretation of data: PH, IT, JR, CS, MH, MK, MR, RM, JP; writing, review and/or revision of the manuscript: PH, IT, CS, MK, RS, LG, JF; study supervision: RS, LG, JF.

COMPETING INTERESTS

LG is/has been holding research contracts with Lytix Biopharma, Promontory and Onxeo, has received consulting/advisory honoraria from Boehringer Ingelheim, AstraZeneca, OmniSEQ, Onxeo, The Longevity Labs, Inzen, Imvax, Sotio, Promontory, Noxopharm, EduCom, and the Luke Heller TECPR2 Foundation, and holds Promontory stock options. All other authors have no conflicts to declare

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Supplementary information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-023-05728-w.

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to Lorenzo Galluzzi or Jitka Fucikova

Reprints and permission information is available at http://www.nature.com/

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this license, visit http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2023

SPRINGER NATURE

Cell Death and Disease (2023)14:209
4.3 Peripheral gene signatures reveal distinct cancer patient immunotypes with therapeutic implications for autologous DC-based vaccines.

Immunotherapy using DCs-based vaccination is currently approved approach for therapy in metastatic hormone refractory cancer, while harnessing the potential of patient's immune system to eliminate tumor cells. However, the clinical efficacy of DC-based vaccines remains suboptimal, most likely reflecting local and systemic immunosuppression at baseline. An autologous DC-based vaccine, (DCVAC), which harness ICD mechanisms, has recently been shown to improve progression-free survival and OS in randomized clinical trials enrolling patients with lung cancer (SLU01, NCT02470468) or ovarian carcinoma (SOV01, NCT02107937), but not metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (SP005, NCT02111577), despite a good safety profile across all cohorts. As exploratory research, we performed biomolecular and cytofluorometric analyses on peripheral blood samples collected prior to immunotherapy from 1000 patients enrolled in these trials, with the objective of identifying immunological biomarkers that may improve the clinical management of DCVAC-treated patients. We found out that sets of genes representing adaptive immunity and T cells activation correlates with improved disease outcomes along with the positive responses to the treatments in patients with lung and prostate cancer but not ovarian carcinoma. Interestingly, in ovarian carcinoma clinical benefits were associated rather with low expression of T_H2-like signature and immunosuppressive regulatory T cells. Furthermore, clinical responses to DCVAC were associated with signs of antitumor immunity in peripheral blood.

Author's contribution to the study:

- Performing Multiplexed bead immunoassay on patient's samples
- Performing basic biostatistical tests
- Manuscript preparation



Taylor & Francis Taylor & Francis Group

OPEN ACCESS

Peripheral gene signatures reveal distinct cancer patient immunotypes with therapeutic implications for autologous DC-based vaccines

Michal Hensler^a, Jana Rakova^a, Lenka Kasikova^a, Tereza Lanickova^{a,b}, Josef Pasulka^a, Peter Holicek^{a,b}, Marek Hraska^a, Tereza Hrnciarovaª, Pavla Kadlecovaª, Andreu Schoenenbergerª, Klara Sochorovaª, Daniela Rozkovaª, Ludek Sojkaªb Jana Drozenova^c, Jan Laco^d, Rudolf Horvath^e, Michal Podrazil^{a,b}, Guo Hongyan^f, Tomas Brtnicky^a, Michal J. Halaska^h, Lukas Rob^h, Ales Ryska^d, An Coosemansⁱ, Ignace Vergote^{i,j,k}, Abhishek D. Garg^I, David Cibula^m, Jirina Bartunkova^{a,b}, Radek Spisek^{a,b}, and Jitka Fucikova^{a,b}

^aSotio Biotech, Prague, Czech Republic; ^bDepartment of Immunology, Charles University, 2nd Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Motol, Prague, Czech Republic; ^bDepartment of Pathology 3rd Faculty of Medicine, And University Hospital Kralovske Vinohrady, Prague, Czech Republic; ^eThe Fingerland Department of Pathology, Charles University, Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Hradec Kralove, Czech Republic; Department of Pediatric and Adult Rheumatology, University, Paculty of Medicine and University hospital Hidder Kalove, Czech Republic, "Department of Pediatric and Adult Rheumatology, University Hospital Motol, Prague, Czech Republic, "Department of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, University Hospital Bulovka, Prague, Czech Republic; ^hDepartment of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, University Hospital Bulovka, Prague, Czech Republic; ^hDepartment of Gynecology and Obstetrics, Charles University, 3rd Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Kralovske Vinohrady, Prague, Czech Republic; ⁱDepartment of Oncology, Leuven Cancer Institute, Laboratory of Tumor Immunology and Immunotherapy, KU Leuven, Belgium; Department of Oncology, Leuven Cancer Institute, Laboratory of Gynaecologic Oncology, KU Leuven, Belgium; ¹Department of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, Leuven Cancer Institute, UZ Leuven, Leuven, Belgium; ¹Laboratory of Cell Stress and Immunity, Department of Cellular and Molecular Medicine, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium; [™]Gynecologic Oncology Center, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 1st Faculty of Medicine, Charles University and General University Hospital, Prague, Czech Republic

ABSTRACT

Dendritic cells (DCs) have received considerable attention as potential targets for the development of novel cancer immunotherapies. However, the clinical efficacy of DC-based vaccines remains suboptimal, largely reflecting local and systemic immunosuppression at baseline. An autologous DC-based vaccine (DČVÁC) has recently been shown to improve progression-free survival and overall survival in randomized clinical trials enrolling patients with lung cancer (SLU01, NCT02470468) or ovarian carcinoma (SOV01, NCT02107937), but not metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (SP005, NCT02111577), despite a good safety profile across all cohorts. We performed biomolecular and cytofluorometric analyses on peripheral blood samples collected prior to immunotherapy from 1000 patients enrolled in these trials, with the objective of identifying immunological biomarkers that may improve the clinical management of DCVAC-treated patients. Gene signatures reflecting adaptive immunity and T cell activation were associated with favorable disease outcomes and responses to DCVAC in patients with prostate and lung cancer, but not ovarian carcinoma. By contrast, the clinical benefits of DCVAC were more pronounced among patients with ovarian carcinoma exhibiting reduced expression of T cell-associated genes, especially those linked to T_{H2}-like signature and immunosuppressive regulatory T (T_{REG}) cells. Clinical responses to DCVAC were accompanied by signs of antitumor immunity in the peripheral blood. Our findings suggest that circulating signatures of antitumor immunity may provide a useful tool for monitoring the potency of autologous DC-based immunotherapy.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 22 April 2022 Revised 08 July 2022 Accepted 8 July 2022

KEYWORDS

Cancer immunotherapy; metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer; non-small cell lung carcinoma; epithelial ovarian carcinoma; circulating biomarkers; anti-PD-1

Introduction

Immunotherapy is currently the most rapidly advancing area of clinical oncology and has markedly improved the clinical management of multiple types of cancer.¹ Although, immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs) have revolutionized the clinical management of various solid tumors, only about 20% of patients with the most common solid tumors respond to ICIs as standalone therapies, although the proportion varies greatly among different indications. $^{2,3}_{\rm c}$ Thus, novel strategies are needed alongside the identification of biomarkers that can prospectively identify patients who may benefit from specific immunotherapeutic regimens.4-

Dendritic cells (DCs) have received considerable attention as potential targets for the development of cancer immunotherapies in recent decades.⁷ Notably, the activity of DCs is associated with or underlies the efficacy of currently approved cancer therapies, such as ICIs.8 Therefore, combining DC vaccination with different therapeutic approaches has been proposed. Nonetheless, the clinical efficacy of DC-based vaccines used as monotherapy remains suboptimal, which reflects the baseline level of circulating and/or intratumoral immune responses and the extent of immunosuppression.9,10

Although tumor sampling is widely implemented for biomarker identification and analysis, there are several challenges including limited accessibility, heterogeneity of the biopsy site,

CONTACT Jitka Fucikova 😰 fucikova@sotio.com 😰 Department of Immunology, Charles University, 2nd Medical school, Sotio Biotech, Jankovcova 1518/2, 170 00 Prague 7, V Uvalu 84, Prague 5, 150 00, Czech Republic Supplemental data for this article can be accessed online at https://doi.org/10.1080/2162402X.2022.2101596.

^{© 2022} Sotio Biotech. Published with license by Taylor & Francis Group, LLC. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/), which permits unrestricted non-commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

e2101596-2 👄 M. HENSLER ET AL.

and the patient's condition.¹¹ Therefore, identification of potential predictive biomarkers using more accessible peripheral blood is critical for the development and clinical utility of biomarkers.^{12,13} Recent technological, analytical, and mechanistic advances in immunology have enabled the identification of several circulating cancer biomarkers including, but not limited to: circulating tumor cells in breast and prostate cancer, tumor genomic alterations such as discrete oncogenic variants (e.g. EGFR, PBRM1 and JAK1/2), microsatellite instability, tumor mutational burden-related metrics, peripheral immunecell function, and analyses of immune-related cytokines and plasma proteins.¹⁴⁻²⁰ Because personalized DC-based cancer immunotherapy is largely dependent on preexisting circulating immunity, the identification of immune signatures associated with the response to therapy might provide a useful stratification tool.

We recently published the results of three independent open-label, randomized Phase I/II, II and III clinical studies that compared the efficacy of an autologous DC-based vaccine (DCVAC) delivered in the context of standard of care chemotherapy (SOC) versus SOC alone in patients with advanced non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC; SLU01, NCT02470468),²¹ epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC; SOV01, NCT02107937),^{22,23} or metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC; SP005, NCT02111577).²⁴ In these settings, DCVAC was well tolerated and significantly extended the progression-free survival (PFS) and overall survival (OS) of EOC or NSCLC patients.^{21,22} In mCRPC patients, DCVAC combined with SOC and continued as maintenance treatment showed a favorable safety profile but did not extend OS.²⁴

Here, we performed biomolecular and cytofluorometric analyses using peripheral blood samples collected prior to immunotherapy for 1000 patients enrolled in these trials of DCVAC. We found that a circulating immune-related gene signature associated with adaptive immunity and T cell activation was associated with an improved response to DC-based immunotherapy in mCRPC and NSCLC patients enrolled in SP005 and SLU01, although not in EOC patients enrolled in SOV01. Conversely, the clinical benefit of DCVAC was more pronounced in EOC patients with gene expression levels below median for T_{H2}-like and immunosuppressive gene signatures associated with a low frequency of circulating CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ T cells, as determined by molecular and flow cytometry analyses. Pending validation in independent studies, our findings suggest that the circulating immune signature is a potential tool for stratification of patients prior to cellular immunotherapy, largely reflecting the oncologic indication.

Materials and methods

Patient characteristics

In SP005 (NCT02111577), 1182 mCRPC patients were randomized between June 2014 and November 2017 across 177 hospital clinics in Europe and the United States (US). Of these, 787 were assigned to DCVAC and 395 to placebo.²⁴ Patients in both arms received SOC, and DCVAC was continued as maintenance therapy. In SLU01 (NCT02470468), 112 patients with advanced NSCLC were randomized to one of three arms between January 2015 and November 2016. Patients in arm A received DCVAC/LuCa and chemotherapy (n = 45), patients in arm B received DCVAC/LuCa, chemotherapy and immune enhancers (n = 29), and patients in arm C received chemotherapy alone (arm C, n = 38).²¹ In SOV01 (NCT02107937), 99 EOC patients were randomized to one of three arms between November 2013 and May 2015. All patients underwent debulking surgery followed by adjuvant SOC combined with DCVAC administered in parallel with SOC (arm A, n = 34) or sequential to SOC (arm B, n = 34). Patients in arm C (n = 31) received SOC alone.²² The designs of these studies are briefly described in the Supplemental Materials and Methods. In SP005 and SLU01, the primary endpoint was overall survival (OS) defined as the time from randomization until death due to any cause. In SOV01, the primary efficacy endpoint was PFS. Of 1182 mCRPC patients, 112 NSCLC patients, and 99 EOC patients randomized to treatment, peripheral blood samples and data were available for 804 (68%), 103 (92%), and 93 (96%), respectively. Written informed consent was obtained according to the Declaration of Helsinki, and the study was approved by appropriate Ethical Committees. The results of all three clinical trials have been reported.^{21,22,24} The baseline characteristics for patients included in this study were similar across the relevant treatment groups (Supplemental Table 1).

Preparation of DCVAC

Each DCVAC dose comprises DCs loaded with antigens derived from the EOC cell lines (OV-90 and SK-OV-3) in SOV01, NSCLC cell lines (H522 and H520) in SLU01, and a human prostate adenocarcinoma cell line (LNCaP) in SP005. To prepare DCVAC, the peripheral blood mononuclear cells, obtained via leukapheresis and gradient centrifugation, are first cultured in a medium containing interleukin-4 and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. Immature DCs are separated, co-cultured (pulsed) with high hydrostatic pressure-treated tumor cell lines, and matured using polyino-sinic:polycyticylic acid.^{25,26} The resulting product is cryopreserved at a concentration of approximately 10⁷ DCs in 1 mL of CrvoStor CS10 (StemCell) per vial.

Isolation of RNA from peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and reverse transcription

Total RNA was isolated with RNeasy Mini Kits (Qiagen). Cell lysates in RLT buffer enriched with 1% 2-mercaptoethanol were quickly thawed and processed according to the manufacturer's instructions, including DNase I digestion. The RNA concentration and purity were determined using a NanoDrop 2000c (Thermo Scientific). Purified RNA samples were stored at -80°C until further use. cDNA for the detection of 93 selected genes associated with the immune system (Supplemental Table 2) was synthesized from 100 ng of total RNA using the TATAA GrandScript cDNA Synthesis Kits (TATAA Biocenter).

cDNA preamplification

Ten microliters of cDNA samples diluted 1:2 was used in a 50 μL preamplification reaction with TATAA PreAmp GrandMaster* Mix and the relevant primers at a final

concentration of 40 nM per primer. Targeted pre-amplification was implemented on a T100 Thermal Cycler (Bio-Rad) with the following conditions: 95° C for 3 min, followed by 14 cycles of amplification (95° C for 20s, 55° C for 3 min and 72° C for 20s). After a final extension step (10 min), the samples were immediately frozen and stored at -20° C until analysis.

High-throughput quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR)

High-throughput qPCR was performed on the Biomark HD system (Fluidigm) using the 48.48 Dynamic Array Chip for Gene Expression and probe-based detection. Each reaction sample (5 μ L) contained 1 μ L of the pre-amplification products (diluted 1:10), 2.74 µL of Probe GrandMaster Mix (TATAA Biocenter), 0.25 µL of 20× GE Sample Loading Reagent (Fluidigm), 0.01 µL of ROX (Life Technologies; final concentration: 50 nM), and DNA/DNAse-free water. The assay reaction mix (5 µL) contained 2.5 µL of Assay Loading Reagent (Fluidigm) and 2.5 μ L of a 5 μ M mix of the reverse and forward primers plus 2.5 µM probes. Priming and loading of the dynamic array were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions using the IFC controller HX (Fluidigm). The thermal conditions comprised thermal mixing at 50°C for 2 min followed by 70°C for 40 min and 25°C for 10 min, hotstart activation at 95°C for 30s and 40 cycles of amplification (95°C for 10s and 60°C for 60s). Melting curve analysis was performed in the range of 60°C to 95°C with increments of 0.5°C/s. The amplification data were analyzed with Fluidigm Real-Time PCR Analysis software, applying the linear derivative baseline subtraction method and a user-defined global threshold to obtain Cq values.

Flow cytometry

The frequency of CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells was assessed by flow cytometry using standard procedures. Briefly, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were stained with CD45-HV500 (BD Biosciences) CD3-A700 (Exbio), CD4-ECD (Beckman Coulter), and CD25-PE (Exbio) conjugates plus Aqua Blue Live/Dead cell viability dye (Life Technologies) (Supplemental Table 3). Thereafter, cells were fixed with fixation/permeabilization buffer (BD Bioscience), permeabilized with permeabilization buffer (BD Bioscience), and incubated with FoxP3-A488 (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Flow cytometry was performed on an LSRFortessa Analyzer (BD), and data were analyzed using FlowJo software (Tree Star, Inc). After excluding dead cells, regulatory T cells were determined as CD45⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ cells (Supplementary Figure 1).

Multiplex assay

The serum levels of IL6, IL10 and IL13 in SOV01 patients were measured using a MAGPIX system (Luminex) with Magnetic Bead Panel HCYTOMAG-60 K, 3-plex (Merck). Samples were stored at -80° C until analyzed.

Statistical analysis

These analyses were conducted in a prospective exploratory manner using data collected from prospective clinical trials. PFS was defined as the time from randomization to the date of

ONCOIMMUNOLOGY 🕒 e2101596-3

the first radiological progression or death, whichever came first. OS was calculated as the time from randomization to death from any cause. Survival analyses were estimated by Cox proportional hazard regression and the Kaplan-Meier method using R survival package, and differences between the groups of patients were calculated using the log-rank test. For log-rank tests, the prognostic value of continuous variables was assessed using cluster stratification or median cutoff for each gene or the frequency of circulating CD4⁺CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ regulatory T cells. PCR data were analyzed using GenEx software (MultiD Analyses). The relative gene expression levels were calculated using the $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method and were normalized to the expression levels of reference genes selected by Normfinder. Genes for which the expression was below the assay's detection limit were excluded from further analyses (SLU01: IL4, IL13, NIS2, NCR2, MPPED1, NPR1; SOV01: NOS2, NCR2, MPPED1, CCL17, NPR1; SP005: IL4, NOS2, NCR2, CCL17, NPR1). Heatmaps were prepared using ComplexHeatmap R package.²⁷ The EnrichGo function in ClusterProfiles R package was used to identify enriched GO terms based on hypergeometric distribution.²⁸ p values were adjusted for multiple comparisons using the Benjamini-Hochberg method. Wilcoxon's test was used to compare the frequency of immune markers before and after therapy. Fisher's exact test was used to compare patient distribution across subgroups. All analyses were performed with Prism 8.4.2 (GraphPad), SAS software V.9.4, and R (http://www.r-project. org/). p values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results

The immune-related gene signature in peripheral blood predicted survival and the response to DCVAC in mCRPC patients

We first performed biomolecular analyses to compare the gene expression profile associated with the immune system in pretreatment peripheral blood samples collected from 804 mCRPC patients enrolled in SP005 (Supplemental Table 1A). We focused on the detection of 93 genes classified into 9 clusters reflecting various immune subsets and functions, including (but not limited to): B cells, cytotoxicity, DCs, immune populations, immunosuppression, natural killer (NK) cell function, T cell activation, and T_{H1} vs T_{H2} polarization (Supplementary Table 2). Unsupervised hierarchical clustering identified two main patient clusters, which were well balanced across the study arms (Figure 1a). Cluster 1, a high inflammatory cluster, was significantly enriched with 68 genes compared with cluster 2, a low inflammatory cluster (Supplementary Table 4). Functional studies revealed a significant association between the differentially expressed genes (DEGs), particularly positive regulation of adaptive immune responses, and cytotoxic T cell- and NK cellmediated immunity (Supplemental Figure 2A).

To assess the prognostic value of the immune-related gene signatures in peripheral blood, we compared OS between the distinct clusters of patients. In both study arms, the high inflammatory cluster was associated with longer OS (p <0.001) compared with the low inflammatory cluster

e2101596-4 👄 M. HENSLER ET AL.



Figure 1. High expression of CD8A in peripheral blood is correlated with favorable prognosis and response to DCVAC in mCRPC patients in SP005. (a) Unsupervised hierarchical clustering of 804 mCRPC patients in SP005 based on the expression of 93 genes classified into clusters related to B cells, cytotoxicity, DCs, immune populations, immunosuppression, NK cells, T cell activation, and T_{H1} and T_{H2} signatures. (b, c) OS of 260 patients from the SOC arm (b) and 544 patients from the DCVAC arm (c) following stratification by unsupervised hierarchical clustering into low and high inflammatory clusters. (d, e) Direct comparison of OS of SOC and DCVAC

Table 1.	Univariate Cox proportional hazard	analyses	for	OS i	n mCRPC	patient
from the	SOC and DCVAC arms in SP005.					

SOC arm			DCVAC arm		
Variable	HR (95% CI)	p-value	Variable	HR (95% CI) p-v	value
ARG1	1.2 (1.1-1.3)	< 0.001	IL12A	0.7 (0.61-0.8) <0	0.001
IL6	0.8 (0.7-0.9)	< 0.001	MS4A1	0.79 (0.72-0.87) <0	0.001
CD69	0.7 (0.5-0.09)	< 0.001	CCR5	1.3 (1.2-1.5) <0	0.001
GATA3	0.7 (0.6-0.8)	0.001	CD69	0.74 (0.65-0.85) <0	0.001
CCR5	1.3 (1.1-1.5)	0.009	CD19	0.82 (0.75-0.9) <0	0.001
KLRB1	0.7 (0.6-0.9)	0.016	IL6	0.82 (0.74-0.9) <0	0.001
CD209	0.83 (0.7-0.9)	0.016	CD68	1.4 (1.2–1.7) <0	0.001
CD4	0.7 (0.6-0.9)	0.029	BLK	0.84 (0.76-0.92)<0	0.001
IL2	0.9 (0.8-1)	0.042	IL18	1.4 (1.2-1.7) <0	0.001
			IL15	1.4 (1.1-1.7) <0	0.001
			IF135	1.2 (1.1–1.4) <0	0.001
			CD226	1.3 (1.1–1.4) <0	0.001
			CD86	1.3 (1.1–1.6) <0	0.001
			TGFB1	1.3 (1.1–1.5) (0.002
			HAVCR	1.3 (1.1–1.5) (0.002
			GNLY	0.83 (0.74-0.93) (0.002
			SMAD2	1.4 (1.1–1.8)	0.002
			LTA	0.8 (0.7–0.92)	0.002
			KLRB1	0.81 (0.7-0.92)	0.002
			ARG1	1.1 (1–1.1)	0.002
			HLA-DOB	0.87 (0.8-0.95) (0.002
			LILRB1	1.3 (1.1–1.5)	0.002
			CD3E	0.83 (0.74-0.94) (0.004
			GATA3	0.83 (0.72-0.95) ().005
			TBX21	0.85 (0.75-0.96) (0.009
			NECTIN2	1.2 (1–1.3)	0.011
			IL2	0.91 (0.84-0.98) ().011
			IL15RA	1.2 (1–1.4)	0.014
			IFNG	0.9 (0.83-0.98) (0.016
			PLA2G6	0.79 (0.65-0.96) (0.017
			CXCL16	1.2 (1–1.4) (0.017
			NCR3	0.87 (0.78-0.98) ().021
			IL10	1.1 (1–1.1)	0.032
			CCL22	1.1 (1–1.2)).032
			STAT4	0.88 (0.78–1) ().043

OS = overall survival; mCRPC = metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer; SOC = standard of care chemotherapy; DCVAC, dendritic cell-based vaccination; HR = hazard ratio; CI = confidence interval

(Figure 1b,) (SOC: p = 0.032; DCVAC: p = 0.001). In line with these findings, univariate Cox regression analyses revealed a strong prognostic value of 9 and 35 genes that were mainly associated with adaptive immunity and T cell activation. These genes were significantly overrepresented in the high inflammatory cluster in the SOC and DCVAC arms (Table 1).

To determine the predictive value of the immune-related gene signature in peripheral blood of mCRPC patients, we also compared the OS between the two study arms for the low and high inflammatory cluster separately. However, DCVAC did not show a distinct OS advantage in either cluster (Figure 1d,e). To obtain additional insights into the predictive value of gene-signatures associated with B cells, cytotoxicity, DCs, immune population, immunosuppression, NK cell function, T cell activation, and T_{H1} and T_{H2} on DCVAC efficacy, we directly compared OS among patients stratified by median gene expression levels and study arms. We found, that DCVAC treatment conferred a significant OS advantage to mCRPC patients with high expression of *CD8A* (CD8A: p = 0.023), but not to their

low counterparts (Figure 1f). Conversely, we failed to identify a predictive impact of gene signatures associated with B cells, DCs, NK cells, or individual T cell subsets and their functional capacity (Supplemental Figure 3A).

Taken together, these findings indicate that high expression of immune-related genes, especially those related to adaptive immunity, T cells and NK cells, was associated with improved OS in a large cohort of mCRPC patients. However, only high *CD8A* expression in peripheral blood was associated with a significantly improved response to DC-based immunotherapy in mCRPC patients.

The immune-related gene signature in peripheral blood predicted survival and the response to DC-based immunotherapy in NSCLC patients

Inspired by our observation in mCRPC, we then compared the expression profile of the same panel of 93 genes using pre-treatment peripheral blood samples from 103 NSCLC patients enrolled in SLU01 (Supplemental Table 1B). Similar to the results for mCRPC, unsupervised hierarchical clustering identified two main clusters of NSCLC patients that were well balanced across the study arms (Figure 2a). Cluster 1, the high inflammatory cluster, was significantly enriched for 61 genes compared with cluster 2, the low inflammatory cluster (Supplementary Table 4). Similarly, to the findings for mCRPC, functional studies revealed significant associations between the DEGs with positive regulation of the adaptive immune response, and cytotoxic T cell- and NK cell-mediated immunity (Supplemental Figure 2B). To assess the prognostic value of the immunerelated gene signatures in peripheral blood, we assess OS in each cluster. In both SOC and DCVAC arms, the low inflammatory cluster was associated with shorter OS compared to high inflammatory cluster (Figure 2b,). Consistent with these findings, univariate Cox regression analyses confirmed a strong prognostic value of 14 and 30 genes, mainly associated with T cell activation, that were significantly overrepresented in the high inflammatory cluster in the SOC and DCVAC arms, respectively (Table 2).

To assess the predictive value of immune-related gene signature in peripheral blood of SLU01 patients, we compared OS between the study arms for the low and high inflammatory clusters separately (Figure 2d, e). Although, there was no advantage of DCVAC in either cluster, we found that DCVAC conferred an OS advantage to patients with high expression levels of gene signatures associated with B cells (p =0.035), *CD8A* (p =0.048), and DCs (p =0.015) (Figure 2f). A similar non-significant trend was also observed for gene signature associated with cytotoxicity (p =0.062) (Figure 2f). Importantly, we failed to observe a negative impact of T_{H2} and *FoxP3* gene signature on the final response to DCVAC in NSCLC patients (Supplemental Figure 3B).

patients following stratification by unsupervised hierarchical clustering into low (d) and high inflammatory clusters. (f) OS of 804 mCRPC patients stratified by the median *CD8A* expression and study arm. Survival curves were estimated using the Kaplan–Meier method and differences between groups were evaluated using the log-rank test. The numbers of patients at risk and *p* values are reported.





 DCVACHI
 0.015
 0.065

 DCVACLO
 0.690
 0.767
 0.009

0.255

Taken together, these findings indicate that, similar to mCRPC, high expression of immune-related genes, particularly those related to adaptive immunity and T cells activation, are associated with improved disease outcome in NSCLC patients. However, a greater clinical benefit of DCVAC was observed in NSCLC patients with high expression levels of genes associated with B cells, effector CD8⁺ T cells, and DCs.

A low inflammatory gene signature in peripheral blood was correlated with improved PFS in EOC patients treated with DCVAC

Driven by our observations in mCRPC and NSCLC, we also compared the gene expression profile for the same panel of 93 genes in pre-treatment peripheral blood samples of 93 EOC patients enrolled in SOV01 (Supplemental Table 1C). Again, unsupervised hierarchical clustering identified two main patient clusters associated with low and high expression of immune-related genes that were well balanced across the study arms (Figure 3a). The high inflammatory cluster was significantly enriched for 68 genes compare with the low inflammatory cluster (Supplementary Table 4C). Functional studies revealed significant associations between the DEGs, especially positive regulation of adaptive immune responses, as well as cytotoxic T cell- and NK cell-mediated immunity (Supplemental Figure 2C).

To assess the prognostic value of immune gene signatures in peripheral blood, we evaluated PFS in distinct clusters of patients. Importantly, among patients treated with DCVAC, we observed worse PFS in the "high" inflammatory cluster than in the low inflammatory cluster (p =0.049). However, we failed to observe a similar trend in SOC patients (Figure 3b, c). In line with these findings, univariate COX regression analyses confirmed negative prognostic role of 5 genes namely *CD3E*, *CD4*, forkhead box P3 (*FOXP3*), granzyme A (*GZMA*), granzyme associated with poor disease outcomes in DCVAC-treated patients (Table 3).

To assess the predictive value of the immune gene signature in peripheral blood of EOC patients in SOV01, we directly compared PFS between the high and low inflammatory clusters of patients in both study arms (Figure 3d, e). Importantly, in the low inflammatory cluster, we found that DCVAC conferred a significant PFS advantage compared with their counterparts in the SOC arm (Figure 3d). By contrast, among patients included in the high inflammatory cluster, PFS was not significantly different between patients treated with SOC and DCVAC (Figure 3e). Consistent with this notion, DCVAC was associated with improved PFS compared with SOC among patients with expression levels below the median for gene signatures associated with B (p = 0.039) and CD3E (p = 0.044), immunosuppression (p = 0.041), and T_{H2} response (p = 0.048) in peripheral blood (Figure 3f).

Taken together, these findings indicate that low expression levels of T cells-like genes were associated with improved prognosis in EOC patients who received DC-based immunotherapy, opposite to the findings in mCRPC and NSCLC, where high expression levels were associated with improved OS.

High frequency of regulatory T cells in peripheral blood of EOC patients is associated with a poor response to DCVAC

Considering our findings for the individual cancer types, we next compared the expression levels of all 93 genes among mCRPC, NSCLC and EOC patients to examine whether there are differences in the baseline circulating immunity in distinct malignancies. Notably, we found that the expression levels of 8 genes were significantly higher in EOC patients than in mCRPC and NSCLC patients: arginase 1 (ARG1), FOXP3, interleukin 6 (IL6), interleukin 13 (IL13), programmed cell death 1 (PDCD1; best known as PD-1), transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGFB1), T cell immunoreceptor with Ig and ITIM domains (TIGIT), and tumor necrosis factor A (TNFA) (Figure 4a,b). These findings indicate higher levels of cellular and humoral immunosuppression in peripheral blood of EOC patients compared with NSCLC and mCRPC patients (Figure 4a,b). Consistent with this notion, we observed increased expression of an immunosuppressive-like gene signature (FOXP3, HAVCR2, IDO1, IL10, LAG3, PDCD1, TGFB1, TIGIT) and decreased expression of an immunostimulatorylike gene signature (GNLY, GZMA, GZMB, IFNG, IL12A, PRF1, TBX21, CD8A) in EOC patients in SOV01 than in mCRPC and NSCLC patients in SP005 and SLU01 (Figure 4c). Additionally, mCRPC and NSCLC patients with immunostimulatory gene signatures above median levels showed improved responses to DCVAC (mCRPC: p =0.032; NSCLC: p = 0.045) (Figure 4d,). However, the gene expression profile of immunosuppressive signature failed to impact disease outcomes (Supplemental Figure 4A, B). By contrast, DCVAC provided a significant benefit to EOC patients with expression levels of the immunosuppressive gene signature below the median (p = 0.025) (Figure 4f), but the immunostimulatory gene signature did not have a significant impact on clinical outcomes (Supplemental Figure 4C).

To investigate the potential impact of immunosuppressive soluble factors on DCVAC activity in EOC patients, we measured the serum levels of IL6, IL10 and IL13. Although high levels of IL6 and IL10 were associated with worse PFS in the SOC arm (IL6: p = 0.007; IL10: p = 0.021), the serum levels of IL6, IL10, and IL13 were not prognostic and predictive factors

Figure 2. High expression gene signatures associated with B cells, *CD8A*, cytotoxicity, and DCs is correlated with favorable prognosis and response to DCVAC in NSCLC patients in SLU01. (a) Unsupervised hierarchical clustering of 103 NSCLC patients in SLU01 based on the expression of 93 genes classified into clusters related to B cells, cytotoxicity, DCs, immune populations, immunosuppression, NK cells, T cell activation, and T_{H1} and T_{H2} signatures. (b, c) OS of 35 patients from the SOC arm (b) and 68 patients from the DCVAC arm (c) following stratification by unsupervised hierarchical clustering into low and high inflammatory clusters. (d, e) Direct comparison of OS of 50 and DCVAC patients following stratification by unsupervised hierarchical clustering into low (d) and high inflammatory clusters. (d, e) Direct comparison of OS artatified by the median expression of genes associated with B cell signature. *CD*&A expression, and DCya, and Study arm. Survival curves were estimated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the log-rank test. The numbers of patients risk and *p* values are reported.



Table 2. Uni	variate Cox prop	ortional hazar	analyses	for OS	in NSCLC	patients
from the SO	and DCVAC arn	ns in SLU01.				

SOC arm			DCVAC arm		
Variable	HR (95% CI)	p-value	Variable	HR (95% CI)	p-value
PLA2G6	0.1 (0.01-0.5)	0.002	CD28	0.4 (0.2-0.6)	< 0.001
GATA3	0.45 (0.3-0.8)	0.007	CD3E	0.4 (0.2-0.6)	< 0.001
LILRB1	2.6 (1.3-5.4)	0.008	LILRB1	3.1 (1.7-5.8)	< 0.001
LTA	0.5 (0.3-0.9)	0.011	STAT4	0.4 (0.2-0.7)	< 0.001
IF135	2 (1.2-3.5)	0.011	CD8A	0.6 (0.4-0.8)	< 0.001
HAVCR	2.6 (1.2-5.7)	0.019	FLT3LG	0.4 (0.2-0.7)	< 0.001
CD86	2.8 (1.2-6.7)	0.021	CD40LG	0.5 (0.3-0.7)	0.001
RORC	0.7 (0.5-0.9)	0.026	FOXP3	0.6 (0.4-0.8)	0.001
KLRB1	0.6 (0.3-0.9)	0.036	KLRB1	0.5 (0.3-0.8)	0.002
CD28	0.45 (0.21-0.95)	0.037	IL15	3.1 (1.5-6.6)	0.002
CD269	1.4 (1-2)	0.038	CD68	1.9 (1.3-3)	0.003
CXCR3	0.6 (0.3-0.9)	0.043	TIGIT	0.6 (0.4-0.8)	0.003
CXCL16	2 (1-4)	0.041	CCL5	0.6 (0.4-0.8)	0.003
IL2	0.8 (0.6-1)	0.045	GATA3	0.5 (0.3-0.8)	0.004
			KLRF1	0.5 (0.3-0.8)	0.006
			PLA2G6	0.4 (0.2-0.8)	0.008
			CTSW	0.6 (0.4-0.9)	0.011
			NCR3	0.6 (0.4-0.9)	0.012
			IL21R	0.5 (0.3-0.9)	0.014
			CTLA4	0.6 (0.4-0.9)	0.014
			IL12A	0.6 (0.5-0.9)	0.014
			STAT6	2.3 (1.2-4.6)	0.017
			SMAD3	0.4 (0.2-0.9)	0.018
			TBX21	0.6 (0.4-0.9)	0.023
			IL10	1.3 (1-1.5)	0.024
			CD86	1.8 (1.1-3.2)	0.027
			CCR4	0.7 (0.4-0.9)	0.028
			IFI35	1.6 (1-2.4)	0.032
			TNFRSF18	0.6 (0.4-0.9)	0.033
			XCL2	0.7 (0.5–1)	0.039

OS = overall survival; NSCLC = non-small cell lung cancer; SOC = standard of care chemotherapy; DCVAC, dendritic cell-based vaccination; HR = hazard ratio; CI = confidence interval

Table 3. Univariate Cox proportional hazard analyses for OS in EOC patients from the SOC and DCVAC arms in SOV01.

SOC arm			DCVAC arm		
Variable	HR (95% CI)	p-value	Variable	HR (95% CI)	p-value
IL10	2.1 (1.3-3.5)	0.005	NCR1	1.9 (1.2-3)	0.007
IL15RA	5.4 (1.6-1.8)	0.005	GZMA	1.8 (1.1-2.9)	0.012
CD8A	1.6(1.1-2.2)	0.009	IL4	2.4 (1.2-4.7)	0.015
SMAD3	5.1 (1.3-2)	0.019	CD4	2.4 (1.2-5)	0.017
TGFB1	3.6 (1.2-11)	0.023	CD3E	2.1 (1.1-4.2)	0.028
HLA-DOB	0.6 (0.3-0.1)	0.033	HLA-DOB	1.6 (1-2.6)	0.037
NECTIN2	2.6(1.1-6.4)	0.033	GZMB	1.7(1-2.9)	0.044
11.6	0.6 (0.4-0.1)	0.046	FOXP3	2 (1-3.9)	0.047

PFS = progression-free survival; EOC = epithelial ovarian cancer; SOC = standard of care chemotherapy; DCVAC, dendritic cell-based vaccination; HR = hazard ratio; CI = confidence interval

in the DCVAC arm (Supplemental Figure 5A-C). These findings suggest that humoral immunosuppression is not associated with the response to DCVAC therapy in EOC patients.

In terms of cellular immunosuppression, we found that DCVAC-treated FOXP3^{Hi} patients did not show a favorable PFS as compared to FOXP3^{Lo} counterparts, indicating a negative impact of immunosuppressive circulating

regulatory T cells (Supplemental Figure 4D). To validate these findings using an independent approach, we performed flow cytometry to quantify the frequency of circuregulatory T cells in CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ lating pretreatment peripheral blood samples from EOC patients in SOV01 (Figure 4g). The frequency of circulating CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells was comparable between the DCVAC and SOC arms (Supplemental Figure 4E). To assess the prognostic value of CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ cells in EOC patients, we evaluated PFS after stratifying patients based on the median frequency. FoxP3^{Lo} status was associated with improved PFS, but only in DCVAC-treated patients. These findings may indicate that DCVAC provides a significant PFS benefit in EOC patients with a low frequency of CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells compared with patients with a high frequency of these cells (Figure 4h). By comparison, we did not observe a prognostic role of FOXP3 expression in PBMCs obtained from mCRPC and NSCLC patients (Supplemental Figure 5 F, G).

To confirm and extend these findings using another technological approach, we analyzed the circulating biomarkers of immune responses mediated by DCVAC therapy in EOC patients after treatment termination by performing flow cytometry (Supplemental Figure 1A). Confirming our transcriptional findings, we found that, although the frequency of circulating CD3⁺ T cells remained unchanged before and after DCVAC therapy (Supplemental Figure 5 H), there was a significant increase in the frequency of circulating CD8⁺ T cells in FoxP3^{Lo} patients following DCVAC therapy (Figure 4i). Overall, these findings indicate that DCVAC improved effector functions in the peripheral blood of EOC patients with a low frequency of regulatory T cells that was associated with a significant PFS benefit compared with patients with a high frequency of these cells.

Although these data need to be confirmed in a larger cohort of DCVAC-treated EOC patients, our findings indicate that DCVAC boosts clinically relevant cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) responses, especially in EOC patients with a low frequency of circulating FoxP3⁺ cells, which is the patient subset that obtained the greatest clinical benefit of DC-based immunotherapy in SOV01.

Discussion

Over the past decade, several immunotherapies have become available for the routine clinical management of cancer.^{1,29} These include (but are not limited to) ICIs targeting cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated protein 4 (CTLA4), or PD-1 or its ligand PD-L1 in distinct solid cancer malignancies, including

Figure 3. Low expression of genes associated with immunosuppression and T_{H2} signature is correlated with an improved response to DCVAC in EOC patients in SOV01. (a) Unsupervised hierarchical clustering of 93 EOC patients in SOV01 based on the expression of 93 genes classified into clusters related to B cells, cytotoxicity, DCs, immune populations, immunosuppression, NK cells, T cell activation, and T_{H1} and T_{H2} signatures. (b, c) PFS of 28 patients from the SOC arm (b) and 65 patients from the DCVAC rm (c) following stratification by unsupervised hierarchical clustering into low and high inflammatory clusters. (d, e) Direct comparison of PFS of SOC and DCVAC patients following stratification by unsupervised hierarchical clustering into low (d) and high inflammatory clusters (e). (f) PFS of 93 EOC patients upon stratification by the median expression of genes associated with B cell signature, *CD3E*, immunosuppression, and T_{H2} signature, and study arm. Survival curves were estimated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the log-rank test. The numbers of patients at risk and *p* values are reported.

```
e2101596-10 👄 M. HENSLER ET AL.
```



melanoma, NSCLC and urothelial carcinoma.^{2,30,31} Only about 20% of patients with the most common solid tumors respond to ICIs as standalone therapies.^{1,2,32} Moreover, some malignancies, particularly prostate and ovarian cancer are insensitive to ICIs as standalone immunotherapies or combined upfront with SOC.^{33,34} Thus, strategies to induce anticancer immune responses in patients with limited responses to ICIs as well as biomarkers that improve the decision making with respect to the (immuno)therapeutic approach in solid malignancies are eagerly awaited.^{7,35}

DCs are a diverse group of specialized antigen-presenting cells with key roles in the initiation and regulation of innate and adaptive immunity.^{7,36} The use of DC vaccines for cancer has been extensively investigated, with more than 200 clinical trials completed to date.^{37–39} Many strategies have been developed to target DCs in cancer, including in situ vaccination approaches, in which DC antigen uptake and immune recognition of tumors is promoted by immunomodulators, as well as the generation of DC-based vaccines.7,40,41 The second approach largely depends on loading DCs with tumor antigens in vitro followed by administration of those DCs to patients, predominantly with melanoma, prostate cancer, glioblastoma, or renal carcinoma.^{24,42-44} Various types of canonical DCbased cancer vaccines have been explored but with limited clinical benefit, with overall response rates of just 8-15%. Thus, strategies to improve the development of anticancer immune responses, implementation of combinatorial immunotherapeutic strategies, and the identification of novel biomarkers for DC-based immunotherapy are needed."

In line with this notion, we recently reported the results of four randomized clinical trials (SOV01, NCT02107937; SLU01, NCT02470468: SOV02, NCT02107950: SP005, NCT02111577) involving more than 1400 cancer patients demonstrating that DC-based immunotherapy DCVAC is well tolerated and significantly extends PFS and OS over SOC in EOC and NSCLC patients.^{21,22,45} Despite the favorable safety profile, DCVAC combined with SOC and continued as maintenance treatment did not extend OS in mCRPC patients.²⁴ Here, using peripheral blood samples from 1000 patients enrolled these DCVAC studies, we have demonstrated that a circulating immunerelated gene signature associated with adaptive immunity and T cell activation is associated with good prognosis and improved response to DC-based immunotherapy in mCRPC and NSCLC patients in SP005 and SLU01 (Figures 1 and 2). Although the same was not true for EOC patients in SOV01 (Figure 3), we unexpectedly found that DCVAC provided a significant benefit to the low inflammatory cluster of EOC patients. These unexpected findings might be explained by the

ONCOIMMUNOLOGY 👄 e2101596-11

fact that EOC, as compared with mCRPC and NSCLC, was associated with the lowest expression of the immunostimulatory-like gene signature. Conversely, the immunosuppressivelike gene signature associated with circulating soluble (ARG1, IL6, IL13, TGFB1 and TNFA) and cellular markers (FOXP3, PDCD1 and TIGIT) is over-represented in EOC patients compared with mCRPC and NSCLC patients, as shown by us and others (Figure 4).^{11,46,47} Supporting this perspective, circulating regulatory T cells, in particular, were shown to abolish the potential of DCs and CTLs for mediating anticancer effects through various mechanisms that included but not were limited to immunosuppressive cytokines, adenosine signaling, CTLA-4-dependent downregulation of CD80 and CD86 expression by a process termed trans-endocytosis, LAG-3 engagement of MHC-II molecules, and direct cytolytic effects mediated by GZMB and PRF1 on CTLs and antigen presenting cells.⁴⁸⁻⁵² Supporting this notion, patients with a low inflammatory immune signature associated with low expression of the immunosuppressive regulatory T cells and T_{H2}-like gene signatures in peripheral blood were shown to be permissive for the effector functions of DCVAC-driven CTLs because systemic immunosuppression has not been established (Figure 4).

These findings demonstrate robust systematic and intratumoral immunosuppression, particularly in EOC, and call for the development of combinatorial treatment strategies.⁸ Overcoming the immunosuppression is crucial for improving the response to immunotherapies, including DC-based immunotherapies. Accumulating preclinical and clinical evidence indicates that chemotherapy regimens and targeted anticancer agents used in the management of various malignancies, including EOC, can induce anticancer immunity by various mechanisms, including (1) selective depletion of immunosuppressive cells; (2) lymphodepletion associated with the renovation of the patient's immunological repertoire; and (3) activation of immune effector cells.^{54,55} Therefore, chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents appear to represent promising partners for combination with immunotherapies, and might improve the clinical benefit of DC-based therapies, particularly in combination with ICIs.⁵⁶⁻⁵⁸ However, compared to ICIs where several phase III clinical studies are currently evaluated the synergy with SOC, no advanced studies have focused on their potential synergy with DC-based immunotherapies in EOC patients.54

Our study has various limitations. First, it was an explorative retrospective study focusing on 93 pre-selected genes related to the circulating immune responses to prior therapy, with no preplanned statistical analysis, which limits the statistical power. Second, post-treatment blood samples were not

Figure 4. High frequency of regulatory T cells in peripheral blood of EOC patients is associated with poor response to DCVAC therapy. (a) Heat map and (b) relative expression levels of the differentially expressed genes (DEGS) *ARG1*, *FOXP3*, *ILG*, *IL13*, *PCD1*, *TGFB1*, *TIGI* and *TNFA* in pre-treatment peripheral blood samples among mCRPC, NSCLC, and EOC patients in SP005, SLU01, and SOV01. (c) Relative expression levels of immunostimulatory (*CD8A*, *GNL*, *GZMA*, *GZMB*, *IFNG*, *IL13*, *PCD1*, *TGFB1*, *TIGI* and *TNFA* in pre-treatment peripheral blood samples among mCRPC, NSCLC and EOC patients in SP005, SLU01, and SOV01. (c) Relative expression levels of immunostimulatory (*CD8A*, *GNL*, *GZMA*, *GZMB*, *IFNG*, *IL13*, *PRO1*, *TGFB1*, *TIGIT*) gene signatures in mCRPC, NSCLC and EOC patients in SP005, SLU01, and SOV01. (d, e) OS of 804 mCRPC (d) and 103 NSCLC (e) patients following stratification by the median expression of the immunostimulatory-like gene signature and study arm. (f) PFS of 93 EOC patients following stratification by the median expression of the log-rank test. The numbers of patients at risk and *p* values are reported. (g) Representative dot plots for CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells in peripheral blood. Survival curves were estimated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the log-rank test. The numbers of patients at risk and *p* values are reported. (g) Representative dot plots for CD4⁺CD25⁺FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells in peripheral blood. Survival curves were estimated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated using the Kaplan–Meier method, and differences between groups were evaluated

e2101596-12 👄 M. HENSLER ET AL.

analyzed in the study, which prevented us from investigating the alterations in the anti-tumor immune response elicited by DCVAC.

Because DC-based immunotherapies are promising candidates for management of immunoresistant solid cancers with minimal side effects, additional clinical trials are needed to address the potential value of the immune-related gene signature at baseline to identify biomarkers reflecting the disease origin and potential value of combinatorial approaches that respect the clinical management of individual cancers.^{22,45} In particular, DC-based immunotherapies combined with ICIs appear to represent an promising strategy because the transferred DCs may encourage initial antigen-specific effector T cell activation, which is eventually curtailed by the coinhibitory activity that is controlled by ICIs.^{8,59} Thus, clinical studies investigating this synergistic approach are urgently needed.

Acknowledgments

This study was sponsored by Sotio Biotech (Czech Republic). JL and AR were supported by the project BBMRI-CZ LM2018125, the program PROGRES Q40/11, the Cooperatio Program (research area DIAG), and the European Regional Development Fund-Project BBMRI-CT.: Biobank network – a versatile platform for the research of the etiopathogenesis of diseases, No: EF16_013/0001674. LR, MHa and JD were supported by the program Cooperatio program 207035, Maternal and Childhood Care, 3rd Faculty Medicine, Charles University. Research foundation Flanders (FWO) (Fundamental Research Grant, G0B4620N to ADG; Excellence of Science/EOS grant, 30837538, for 'DECODE' consortium, for ADG), KU Leuven (C1 grant, C14/19/098, C3 grant, C3/21/037, and POR award funds, POR/16/040 to ADG), Kom op Tegen Kanker (Stand Up To Cancer, the Flemish Cancer Society) (KOTK/ 2018/11509/11, KOTK/2019/11955/1), and VLIR-UoS (iBOF grant, iBOF/21/ 048, for 'MIMICRY' consortium).

Contributions

Concept and design: MH, RS, JF; development of methodology: MH, JR, LK, JP, acquisition of data: MH, JR, LK, TL, JP, PH, MH, TH, PK, KS, DR, LS, JD, JL, RH, GH, TB, MH, LR, AL, DC; analysis and interpretation of data: MH, JR, LK, TLS, JP, PH, MH, TH, PK, KS, DR, LS, JD, JL, RH, GH, TB, MH, LR, AL, AC, IV, AG, AL, DC; writing, review, and/or revision of the manuscript: MH, AC, IV, AG, DC, JB, RS, JF; study supervision: MH, JB, RS, JF.

Data availability statement

The data generated in this study are available upon request to the corresponding author.

Disclosure statement

IV declares consulting for AstraZeneca, Clovis Oncology Inc., Carrick Therapeutics, Deciphera Pharmaceuticals, Elevar Therapeutics, F. Hoffmann-La Roche Ltd, Genmab, GSK, Immunogen Inc., Jazzpharma, Mersana, Millennium Pharmaceuticals, MSD, Novocure, Octimet Oncology NV, Oncoinvent AS, Sotio a.s., Verastem Oncology, Zentalis; contracted research for: Oncoinvent AS, Genmab; and research funding from Amgen and Roche. RS and JB are minority shareholders of Sotio. ADG received fees for consultancy, lectures or services from Boehringer Ingelheim (Germany), Miltenyi Biotec (Germany), Isoplexis (USA) and Novigenix (Switzerland). AR declares advisory services and invited lectures for Amgen, AstraZeneca, BMS, Eli-Lilly, Jansen-Cilag, MSD, and Roche. AC is a contracted researcher for Oncoinvent AS and Novocure and a consultant for Sotio Biotech a.s. MH, JR, LK, TL, JF, PH, MH, TH, PK, KS, DR, LS, JB, RS, and JF are employees of Sotio a.s. The other authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Funding

This study was sponsored by Sotio Biotech (Czech Republic).

References

- Galluzzi L, Chan TA, Kroemer G, Wolchok JD, Lopez-Soto A. The hallmarks of successful anticancer immunotherapy. Sci Transl Med. 2018;10(459). doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aat7807.
- Garon EB, Rizvi NA, Hui R, Leighl N, et al. Pembrolizumab for the treatment of non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;372 (21):2018–2028. doi:10.1056/NEIMoa1501824.
- Ansell SM, Lesokhin AM, Borrello I, Halwani A, et al. PD-1 blockade with nivolumab in relapsed or refractory Hodgkin's lymphoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;372(4):311–319. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1411087.
- Huang AC, Postow MA, Orlowski RJ, Mick R, et al. T-cell invigoration to tumour burden ratio associated with anti-PD-1 response. Nature. 2017;545(7652):60–65. doi:10.1038/ nature22079.
- Hellmann MD, Callahan MK, Awad MM, Calvo E, et al. Tumor Mutational Burden and Efficacy of Nivolumab Monotherapy and in Combination with Ipilimumab in Small-Cell Lung Cancer. Cancer Cell. 2018;33(5):853–61 e4. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2018.04.001.
- Bassez A, Vos H, Van Dyck L, Floris G, et al. A single-cell map of intratumoral changes during anti-PD1 treatment of patients with breast cancer. Nat Med. 2021;27(5):820–832. doi:10.1038/s41591-021-01323-8.
- Wculek SK, Cueto FJ, Mujal AM, Melero I, Krummel MF, Sancho D. Dendritic cells in cancer immunology and immunotherapy. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020;20(1):7–24. doi:10. 1038/s41577-019-0210-z.
- Garg AD, Coulie PG, Van den Eynde BJ, Agostinis P. Integrating Next-Generation Dendritic Cell Vaccines into the Current Cancer Immunotherapy Landscape. Trends Immunol. 2017;38 (8):577–593. doi:10.1016/j.it.2017.05.006.
- Galon J, Bruni D. Approaches to treat immune hot, altered and cold tumours with combination immunotherapies. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2019;18(3):197–218. doi:10.1038/s41573-018-0007-y.
- Vitale I, Shema E, Loi S, Galluzzi L. Intratumoral heterogeneity in cancer progression and response to immunotherapy. Nat Med. 2021;27(2):212–224. doi:10.1038/s41591-021-01233-9.
- Sprooten J, Vankerckhoven A, Vanmeerbeek I, Borras DM, et al. Peripherally-driven myeloid NFkB and IFN/ISG responses predict malignancy risk, survival, and immunotherapy regime in ovarian cancer. J Immunother Cancer. 2021;9(11):e003609. doi:10.1136/jitc-2021-003609.
- Nixon AB, Schalper KA, Jacobs I, Potluri S, Wang IM, Fleener C. Peripheral immune-based biomarkers in cancer immunotherapy: can we realize their predictive potential? J Immunother Cancer. 2019;7(1):325. doi:10.1186/s40425-019-0799-2.
- Sprooten J, Coosemans A, Garg AD. A first-in-class, non-invasive, immunodynamic biomarker approach for precision immuno-oncology. Oncoimmunology. 2022;11(1):2024692. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2021.2024692.
- Havel JJ, Chowell D, Chan TA. The evolving landscape of biomarkers for checkpoint inhibitor immunotherapy. Nat Rev Cancer. 2019;19(3):133–150. doi:10.1038/s41568-019-0116-x.
- Scher HI, Graf RP, Schreiber NA, Jayaram A, et al. Assessment of the validity of nuclear-localized androgen receptor splice variant 7 in circulating tumor cells as a predictive biomarker for castration-resistant prostate cancer. JAMA Oncol. 2018;4 (9):1179–1186. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.1621.

ONCOIMMUNOLOGY 😔 e2101596-13

- Wang Z, Duan J, Cai S, Han M, et al. Assessment of blood tumor mutational burden as a potential biomarker for immunotherapy in patients with non-small cell lung cancer with use of a next-generation sequencing cancer gene panel. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(5):696–702. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2018.7098.
- Weiss GJ, Beck J, Braun DP, Bornemann-Kolatzki K, et al. Tumor cell-free DNA copy number instability predicts therapeutic response to immunotherapy. Clin Cancer Res. 2017;23 (17):5074–5081. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-0231.
- Hong X, Sullivan RJ, Kalinich M, Kwan TT, et al. Molecular signatures of circulating melanoma cells for monitoring early response to immune checkpoint therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2018;115(10):2467–2472. doi:10.1073/pnas.1719264115.
- Lee EY, Kulkarni RP. Circulating biomarkers predictive of tumor response to cancer immunotherapy. Expert Rev Mol Diagn. 2019;19(10):895-904. doi:10.1080/14737159.2019.1659728.
- Indini A, Rijavec E, Grossi F. Circulating biomarkers of response and toxicity of immunotherapy in advanced non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC): a comprehensive review. Cancers (Basel). 2021;13 (8):1794. doi:10.3390/cancers13081794.
- Zemanova M, Cernovska M, Havel L, Bartek T, et al. Autologous dendritic cell-based immunotherapy (DCVAC/LuCa) and carboplatin/paclitaxel in advanced non-small cell lung cancer: a randomized, open-label, phase I/II trial. Cancer Treat Res Commun. 2021;28:100427. doi:10.1016/j.ctarc.2021.100427.
- Rob L, Cibula D, Knapp P, Mallmann P, et al. Safety and efficacy of dendritic cell-based immunotherapy DCVAC/OvCa added to first-line chemotherapy (carboplatin plus paclitaxel) for epithelial ovarian cancer: a phase 2, open-label, multicenter, randomized trial. J Immunother Cancer. 2022;10(1):e003190. doi:10.1136/jitc-2021-003190.
- Fucikova J, Hensler M, Kasikova L, Lanickova T, et al. An autologous dendritic cell vaccine promotes anticancer immunity in ovarian cancer patients with low mutational burden and cold tumors. Clin Cancer Res. pp.OF1–OF13. 2022. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-21-4413
- 24. Vogelzang NJ, Beer TM, Gerritsen W, Oudard S, et al. Efficacy and safety of autologous dendritic cell-based immunotherapy, docetaxel, and prednisone vs placebo in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: the VIABLE Phase 3 randomized clinical trial. JAMA Oncol. 2022;8:546. doi:10.1001/jamaon col.2021.7298.
- Fucikova J, Moserova I, Truxova I, Hermanova I, et al. High hydrostatic pressure induces immunogenic cell death in human tumor cells. Int J Cancer. 2014;135(5):1165–1177. doi:10.1002/ijc. 28766.
- Fucikova J, Rozkova D, Ulcova H, Budinsky V, et al. Poly I: c-activated dendritic cells that were generated in CellGro for use in cancer immunotherapy trials. J Transl Med. 2011;9:223. doi:10. 1186/1479-5876-9-223.
- Gu Z, Eils R, Schlesner M. Complex heatmaps reveal patterns and correlations in multidimensional genomic data. Bioinformatics. 2016;32(18):2847–2849. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btw313.
- Wu T, Hu E, Xu S, Chen M, et al. clusterProfiler 4.0: a universal enrichment tool for interpreting omics data. Innovation (N Y). 2021;2(3):100141.
- Waldman AD, Fritz JM, Lenardo MJ. A guide to cancer immunotherapy: from T cell basic science to clinical practice. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020;20(11):651–668. doi:10.1038/s41577-020-0306-5.
- Dall'Olio FG, Marabelle A, Caramella C, Garcia C, et al. Tumour burden and efficacy of immune-checkpoint inhibitors. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2022;19(2):75–90. doi:10.1038/s41571-021-00564-3.
- 31. Rosenberg JE, Hoffman-Censits J, Powles T, van der Heijden MS, et al. Atezolizumab in patients with locally advanced and metastatic urothelial carcinoma who have progressed following treatment with platinum-based chemotherapy: a single-arm, multicentre, phase 2 trial. Lancet. 2016;387(10031):1909–1920. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00561-4.

- Topalian SL, Hodi FS, Brahmer JR, Gettinger SN, et al. Safety, activity, and immune correlates of anti-PD-1 antibody in cancer. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(26):2443-2454. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1200690.
- 33. Monk BJ, Colombo N, Oza AM, Fujiwara K, et al. Chemotherapy with or without avelumab followed by avelumab maintenance versus chemotherapy alone in patients with previously untreated epithelial ovarian cancer (JAVELIN Ovarian 100): an open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2021;22(9):1275–1289. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(21)00342-9.
- Beer TM, Kwon ED, Drake CG, Fizazi K, et al. Randomized, double-blind, phase iii trial of ipilimumab versus placebo in asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic patients with metastatic chemotherapy-naive castration-resistant prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2017;35(1):40–47. doi:10.1200/JCO.2016.69.1584.
- Hollingsworth RE, Jansen K. Turning the corner on therapeutic cancer vaccines. NPJ Vaccines. 2019;4:7. doi:10.1038/s41541-019-0103-y.
- Fucikova J, Palova-Jelinkova L, Bartunkova J, Spisek R. Induction of tolerance and immunity by dendritic cells: mechanisms and clinical applications. Front Immunol. 2019;10:2393. doi:10.3389/fimmu. 2019.02393.
- Sprooten J, Ceusters J, Coosemans A, Agostinis P, et al. Trial watch: dendritic cell vaccination for cancer immunotherapy. Oncoimmunology. 2019;8(11):e1638212. doi:10.1080/2162402X. 2019.1638212.
- Vacchelli E, Vitale I, Eggermont A, Fridman WH, et al. Trial watch: dendritic cell-based interventions for cancer therapy. Oncoimmunology. 2013;2(10):e25771. doi:10.4161/onci.25771.
- Pol J, Bloy N, Buque A, Eggermont A, et al. Trial watch: peptide-based anticancer vaccines. Oncoimmunology. 2015;4(4): e974411. doi:10.4161/2162402X.2014.974411.
- Salmon H, Idoyaga J, Rahman A, Leboeuf M, et al. Expansion and activation of CD103(+) Dendritic cell progenitors at the tumor site enhances tumor responses to therapeutic PD-L1 and BRAF inhibition. Immunity. 2016;44(4):924–938. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2016.03.012.
- Merad M, Sathe P, Helft J, Miller J, Mortha A. The dendritic cell lineage: ontogeny and function of dendritic cells and their subsets in the steady state and the inflamed setting. Annu Rev Immunol. 2013;31:563–604. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol -020711-074950.
- Garg AD, Vandenberk L, Koks C, Verschuere T, et al. Dendritic cell vaccines based on immunogenic cell death elicit danger signals and T cell-driven rejection of high-grade glioma. Sci Transl Med. 2016;8(328):328ra27. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aae0105.
- 43. Sarivalasis A, Boudousquie C, Balint K, Stevenson BJ, et al. A Phase I/II trial comparing autologous dendritic cell vaccine pulsed either with personalized peptides (PEP-DC) or with tumor lysate (OC-DC) in patients with advanced high-grade ovarian serous carcinoma. J Transl Med. 2019;17(1):391. doi:10.1186/s12967-019-02133-w.
- Charles J, Chaperot L, Hannani D, Bruder Costa J, et al. An innovative plasmacytoid dendritic cell line-based cancer vaccine primes and expands antitumor T-cells in melanoma patients in a first-inhuman trial. Oncoimmunology. 2020;9(1):1738812. doi:10.1080/ 2162402X.2020.1738812.
- Cibula D, Rob L, Mallmann P, Knapp P, et al. Dendritic cell-based immunotherapy (DCVAC/OvCa) combined with second-line chemotherapy in platinum-sensitive ovarian cancer (SOV02): a randomized, open-label, phase 2 trial. Gynecol Oncol. 2021;162:652-660. doi:10.1016/j.ygyno.2021.07.003.
 Coosemans A, Decoene J, Baert T, Laenen A, et
- Coosemans A, Decoene J, Baert T, Laenen A, et al. Immunosuppressive parameters in serum of ovarian cancer patients change during the disease course. Oncoimmunology. 2016;5(4):e1111505. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2015.1111505.
- De Bruyn C, Ceusters J, Landolfo C, Baert T, et al. Neo-adjuvant chemotherapy reduces, and surgery increases immunosuppression in first-line treatment for ovarian cancer. Cancers (Basel). 2021;13 (23):5899. doi:10.3390/cancers13235899.

e2101596-14 🔄 M. HENSLER ET AL.

- Liang B, Workman C, Lee J, Chew C, et al. Regulatory T cells inhibit dendritic cells by lymphocyte activation gene-3 engagement of MHC class II. J Immunol. 2008;180(9):5916–5926. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.180.9.5916.
- Wing K, Onishi Y, Prieto-Martin P, Yamaguchi T, et al. CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function. Science. 2008;322 (5899):271–275. doi:10.1126/science.1160062.
- Deaglio S, Dwyer KM, Gao W, Friedman D, et al. Adenosine generation catalyzed by CD39 and CD73 expressed on regulatory T cells mediates immune suppression. J Exp Med. 2007;204 (6):1257-1265. doi:10.1084/jem.20062512.
- Campbell DJ, Koch MA. Phenotypical and functional specialization of FOXP3+ regulatory T cells. Nat Rev Immunol. 2011;11 (2):119–130. doi:10.1038/nri2916.
- Rochman Y, Spolski R, Leonard WJ. New insights into the regulation of T cells by gamma(c) family cytokines. Nat Rev Immunol. 2009;9(7):480–490. doi:10.1038/nri2580.
- Kandalaft LE, Odunsi K, Coukos G. Immunotherapy in ovarian cancer: are we there yet? J Clin Oncol. 2019;37(27):2460–2471. doi:10.1200/JCO.19.00508.

- Fucikova J, Palova-Jelinkova L, Klapp V, Holicek P, et al. Immunological control of ovarian carcinoma by chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents. Trends Cancer. 2022;8:426–444. doi:10.1016/j.trecan.2022.01.010.
- Petroni G, Buque A, Zitvogel L, Kroemer G, Galluzzi L. Immunomodulation by targeted anticancer agents. Cancer Cell. 2021;39(3):310-345. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2020.11.009.
- Stewart RA, Pilie PG, Yap TA. Development of PARP and immune-checkpoint inhibitor combinations. Cancer Res. 2018;78(24):6717-6725. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-2652.
- Bol KF, Schreibelt G, Gerritsen WR, de Vries IJ, Figdor CG. Dendritic cell-based immunotherapy: state of the art and beyond. Clin Cancer Res. 2016;22(8):1897–1906. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-15-1399.
- Kroemer G, Galassi C, Zitvogel L, Galluzzi L. Immunogenic cell stress and death. Nat Immunol. 2022;23(4):487–500. doi:10.1038/ s41590-022-01132-2.
- Coukos G, Tanyi J, Kandalaft LE. Opportunities in immunotherapy of ovarian cancer. Ann Oncol. 2016;27 Suppl 1:111–i5. doi:10. 1093/annonc/mdw084.

4.4 Immunological control of ovarian carcinoma by chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents.

Epithelial ovarian carcinoma is poorly responsive to immunotherapy such as immune checkpoint inhibitors as compared to other solid carcinomas. Accumulating preclinical and clinical data shows that commonly employed chemotherapeutics and targeted anticancer therapies besides direct cytotoxic effect exert also clinically relevant immunostimulatory functions that can be harnessed to inflame tumor microenvironment resulting in at least partially restored sensitivity to ICIs. In this review article we discuss molecular and cellular mechanism underlying immunomodulatory ability of chemotherapies and targeted anticancer agents, emphasizing pathways, such as for examples pathways associated with ICD, that may render EOC particularly sensitive towards ICIs.

Author's contribution to the review article:

- Data mining
- Help with manuscript preparation

TRECAN 00678 No. of Pages 19

ARTICLE IN PRESS

Trends in Cancer

CellPress

Review

Immunological control of ovarian carcinoma by chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents

Jitka Fucikova, ^{1,2,*} Lenka Palova-Jelinkova, ² Vanessa Klapp, ³ Peter Holicek, ^{1,2} Tereza Lanickova, ^{1,2} Lenka Kasikova, ¹ Jana Drozenova, ⁴ David Cibula, ⁵ Beatriz Álvarez-Abril, ⁶ Elena García-Martínez, ^{6,7,8} Radek Spisek, ^{1,2,11} and Lorenzo Galluzzi ^{3,9,10,11,*}

At odds with other solid tumors, epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) is poorly sensitive to immune checkpoint inhibitors (ICIs), largely reflecting active immunosuppression despite CD8⁺ T cell infiltration at baseline. Accumulating evidence indicates that both conventional chemotherapeutics and targeted anticancer agents commonly used in the clinical management of EOC not only mediate a cytostatic and cytotoxic activity against malignant cells, but also drive therapeutically relevant immunostimulatory or immunosuppressive effects. Here, we discuss such an immunomodulatory activity, with a specific focus on molecular and cellular pathways that can be harnessed to develop superior combinatorial regimens for clinical EOC care.

Introduction

EOC accounts for more than 95% of ovarian neoplasms, with high-grade serous ovarian carcinoma (HGSOC) being the most common disease subtype [1,2]. While advances in surgical and medical procedures have led to improvements in quality of life and life expectancy in patients with a variety of tumors, survival rates for subjects with EOC have only modestly improved [3]. This prognosis partly reflects the ability of EOC cells to spread via the peritoneum and colonize the omental fat deposits during early stages of the disease [4–6], ultimately establishing an immunosuppressed tumor microenvironment (TME) that supports progression and resistance to therapy [7].

The standard first-line therapy for patients with EOC comprises cytoreductive surgery coupled with chemotherapy, which is generally based on a platinum/taxane doublet [8,9]. While this approach enables complete remission in most patients, such a response is transient and adaptive chemore-sistance to platinum derivatives usually emerges to drive disease relapse [10,11]. Homologous recombination (HR) defects imposed by germline or somatic BRCA1 DNA repair-associated (*BRCA1*) or *BRCA2* mutations [12] are key determinants of platinum sensitivity in patients with EOC [13], and provide a robust rationale for maintenance therapies based on poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) inhibitors [14–17]. As such, maintenance therapy with PARP inhibitors have extended progression-free survival (PFS) in patients with advanced EOC that has initially responded to platinum irrespective of HR proficiency [18,19]. However, improved overall survival is only seen in individuals with *BRCA1/2* mutations [20]. Nonetheless, more than 50% of all patients with EOC succumb to the disease within 5 years of diagnosis [10], identifying a significant need for improved therapeutic approaches.

The enormous success of modern immunotherapeutic agents, notably ICIs, in the clinical management of various tumors, including melanoma and non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC) [21], has generated considerable expectations around the use of these agents for the management of EOC [22]. However, ICIs are poorly active in individuals with EOC when both used as

Highlights

Epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) is poorly sensitive to immune checkpoint inhibitor (ICI)-based immunotherapy, largely reflecting active immunosuppression despite CD8⁺ T cell infittration at baseline.

Various agents routinely used for clinical EOC management mediate therapeutically relevant immunostimulatory or immunosuppressive effects.

Preclinical data indicate that these therapeutics stand out as promising partners for ICI-based immunotherapy in models of EOC.

Clinical evidence in support of this paradigm remains scant, pointing to various, hitherto unresolved, challenges.

¹Sotio, Prague, Czech Republic

²Department of Immunology, Charles University, Second Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Motol, Prague, Czech Republic ³Department of Radiation Oncology.

Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA

⁴Department of Pathology, Third Faculty of Medicine and University Hospital Kralovske Vinohrady, Prague,

Czech Republic ⁵Gynecologic Oncology Center, Department of Obstetrics and

Gynecology, Charles University, First Faculty of Medicine and General

University Hospital, Prague, Czech Republic

⁶Department of Hematology and

Oncology, Hospital Universitario Morales Meseguer, Murcia, Spain ⁷Instituto Murciano de Investigación Biosanitaria (IMB-Arrixaca), Murcia, Spain ⁸Universidad Católica San Antonio de Murcia, Guadalupe, Spain ⁹Sandra and Edward Meyer Cancer

S Centre, New York, NY, USA

Trends in Cancer, Month 2022, Vol. xx, No. xx https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trecan.2022.01.010 1
© 2022 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Trends in Cancer

standalone therapeutic agents [23,24] or combined upfront with standard-of-care therapy [25–28]. Patients with melanoma and NSCLC who fail to respond to ICI-based immunotherapy bear so-called 'cold' tumors (i.e., neoplasms that are poorly infiltrated by immune effector cells) [29–31]. Cold tumors are also observed in estrogen receptor (ER)⁺ breast cancer, which is insensitive to ICIs [32,33], and in EOC [34]. Thus, strategies aimed at converting cold EOCs into 'hot' lesions, which are abundantly infiltrated by immune effector cells, notably mature dendritic cells (DCs), T_H1-polarized helper T (T_H) CD4⁺ cells, and CD8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), stand out as promising combinatorial partners for ICI-based immuno-therapy in this context [35,36].

Conventional chemotherapeutics [37–39], radiation therapy (RT) [40–43], and targeted anticancer agents [44,45] can be harnessed to inflame the microenvironment of various solid tumors, correlating with partially restored sensitivity to ICIs. In this review, after summarizing key immunological features of the EOC microenvironment, we discuss the molecular and cellular mechanisms underlying the ability of chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents commonly used in the management of patients with EOC to mediate immunostimulatory or immunosuppressive effects of therapeutic relevance. Specific emphasis is placed on pathways that may be actioned to render EOC sensitive to ICI-based immunotherapy [37,44,46]. Given that patients with EOC generally do not receive RT with curative intents, the immunostimulatory and immunosuppressive effects of RT are not discussed [40,42].

Principles of EOC immunosurveillance

EOC evolves in the context of a highly dynamic interaction network with a variety of non-malignant components of the TME, including endothelial cells, stromal cells, and immune cells [47–49], as well as inert components of the extracellular matrix [50,51]. Such interactions encompass metabolic competition for limited nutritional resources [52–55], bidirectional trophic signaling [56,57], and disease evolution in the context of failing immunosurveillance and accruing intratumoral heterogeneity [31,58].

Similar to other oncological settings, ovarian carcinogenesis is initially restrained by the host immune system in a highly efficient manner [59,60]. The elimination of newly formed malignant cells is largely ensured by CD8⁺ CTLs and, in some settings, natural killer (NK) cells [61–65]. Over time, however, some malignant cells emerge with the ability to resist eradication by lymphoid cells, and ultimately acquire additional genetic and epigenetic defects that allow them to replicate unaffected by (if not with the support of) the host immune system to form clinically manifest neoplasms that rapidly progress to advanced/metastatic disease [66]. A range of mechanisms through which malignant cells ultimately evade immunosurveillance has been described, many of which are relevant for EOC (Figure 1). Of note, many of these pathways emerge from the same genetic and epigenetic alterations that promote cell-intrinsic aspects of oncogenesis, such as an elevated proliferation rate or an accrued resistance to regulated cell death (RCD) [66–68].

Common mechanisms adopted by EOC cells in support of immune evasion that enables rapid disease progression encompass the loss of MHC Class I molecules [69], rendering malignant cells largely invisible to CD8⁺ CTLs [60], as well as the establishment of a TME that is rich in immunosuppressive cells, such as CD4⁺CD25⁺FOXP3⁺ regulatory T (T_{REG}) cells [70,71], M2-like tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) [72–74], interleukin 17A (IL17A)-producing $\gamma\delta$ T cells [75], and myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) [76,77] coupled to CD274 (also known as PD-L1) expression [76]. Such a microenvironmental configuration reflects the ability of EOC to secrete multiple immunosuppressive factors, such as transforming growth factor beta (TGF β)

2 Trends in Cancer, Month 2022, Vol. xx, No. xx

¹⁰Caryl and Israel Englander Institute for Precision Medicine, New York, NY, USA
¹¹Senior co-authors

*Correspondence:

fucikova@sotio.com (J. Fucikova) and deadoc80@gmail.com (L. Galluzzi).

Trends in Cancer



Figure 1. Mechanisms of epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) immune evasion. EOC evades immune control to form 'cold', clinically manifest neoplasms by a variety of mechanisms, including: (i) loss of MHC Class I molecules and consequent evasion from CD8' cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) recognition; (ii) PD-L1 upregulation and abundant secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines, resulting in dendritic cell (DC) as well as T cell dysfunction; (iii) recruitment of immunosuppressive cell populations including regulatory T (T_{R=Q}) cells, M2-like tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs), myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), and γδ T cells. Abbreviations: IL, interleukin; MHC-I^{NEG}, MHC Class I negative; TGFB1, transforming growth factor beta 1; VEGFA, vascular endothelial growth factor A.

[78,79], IL6 [80], IL10 [80], C-C motif chemokine ligand 22 (CCL22) [70], and vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGFA) [81]. These immunosuppressive features accumulate in advanced or metastatic EOC compared with their primary counterpart, resulting in profound DC [82] and T cell dysfunction [despite increased intratumoral heterogeneity coupled to the upregulation of various exhaustion markers, such as cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated protein 4 (CTLA4), programmed cell death 1 (PDCD1, also known as PD-1), and hepatitis A virus cellular receptor 2 (HAVCR2, also known as TIM-3)], which partly underlies the low sensitivity of EOC to ICI-based immunotherapy [83–86].

Corroborating the key impact of the immune contexture on treatment sensitivity and EOC outcome, numerous reports have correlated robust tumor infiltration by functional immune effector cells, including mature DCs, NK cells, and CD8⁺ T cells, to improved prognosis [34,87–90]. Similarly, high intratumoral levels of immuno suppressive cells, including T_{REG} cells and M2-like TAMs, as well as molecular markers of immune dysfunction, have been consistently linked to poor disease outcome in a variety of cohorts of patients with EOC [34]. Moreover, multiple genetic signatures that have been associated with differential prognosis in patients with EOC encompass various genes involved in innate or adaptive immunity [91,92]. Taken together, these observations explain the scarce therapeutic activity of ICIs in patients with EOC, despite relatively abundant tumor infiltration by CD8⁺ T cells. It also lends a strong rationale to the identification of strategies to inflame the EOC microenvironment in support of superior ICI sensitivity. Various chemotherapeutics and targeted anticancer agents commonly used for clinical EOC management can be harnessed.

CellPress

Cytotoxic chemotherapy

Platinum derivatives

Both oxaliplatin and the new platinum-pyrophosphate conjugate PT-1112 can promote immunogenic cell death (ICD), a form of RCD that is sufficient to elicit adaptive immune responses against dead cell-associated antigens. However, carboplatin and cisplatin, both of which are used in patients with EOC, cannot promote ICD [93-95], but can mediate immunostimulatory effects. Carboplatin and cisplatin can suppress signal transducer and activator of transcription 6 (STAT6) signaling in malignant cells, resulting in PD-L1 and programmed cell death 1 ligand 2 (PDCD1LG2, also known as PD-L2) downregulation [96]. Moreover, cisplatin can promote the upregulation of MHC Class I molecules and mannose-6-phosphate receptor, cation-dependent (M6PR) on the surface of malignant cells, rendering them more visible to CD8⁺ T cells and more susceptible to granzyme B (GZMB)-dependent lysis [97,98]. It can also induce the expression of co-stimulatory molecules, such as CD80 and CD86, on antigen-presenting cells (APCs) [99]. Similarly, carboplatin has been linked to increased MHC Class I expression and accrued tumor infiltration by CD8⁺ CTLs, coupled with genetic signatures of CD4⁺ T cell activation and T_{REG} cell depletion in cohorts of patients with EOC [100,101]. Accordingly, both cisplatin and carboplatin can synergize with ICIs targeting CTLA4_PD-1_ or PD-1_1 in immunocompetent mouse models of EOC_correlating with increased tumor infiltration by CD8⁺ CTLs coupled with T_{REG} cell and granulocytic MDSC depletion [99,102-105]. Platinum-based chemotherapy has also been linked to accrued expression of PD-L1 on EOC cells and to the upregulation of PD-1 and CTLA4 on tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes [100,101,106], reflecting local NF-kB activation [100,107], and compensatory signaling downstream of interferon gamma (IFNy) production by CD8⁺ CTLs [108]. Moreover, carboplatin can promote tumor infiltration by M2-like macrophages and monocytic MDSCs coupled to upregulation of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase 1 (IDO1) and arginase 1 (ARG1), at least in preclinical EOC models [104,109]. Such detrimental effects also appear to originate from NF-kB activation and consequent IL6 secretion by EOC cells [104,110]. These effects are partially prevented by combining carboplatin with paclitaxel [104]. Finally, cisplatin can directly boost the ability of TAMs to promote EOC cell migration by favoring the secretion of CCL20 [111]. In summary, both cisplatin and carboplatin can mediate immunostimulatory or immunosuppressive effects of therapeutic relevance that can be used to inflame the EOC microenvironment.

Taxanes

By impairing microtubular function, paclitaxel and docetaxel often promote mitotic dysfunction leading to RCD coupled with polyploidization [112], which is accompanied by the exposure of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) chaperone calreticulin (CALR) on the cell surface as a consequence of ER stress [113,114]. Surface-exposed CALR is a potent prophagocytic signal that enables the efficient uptake of dying and dead cells by APCs in support of adaptive immune priming [115]. As such, paclitaxel-based chemotherapy has been shown to increase gene signatures of MHC Class I antigen presentation, NF-κB signaling, and CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cell infiltration in post-treatment biopsies from patients with EOC, correlating with the ability of paclitaxel to promote NF-kB-dependent (rather than IFNy-dependent) PD-L1 upregulation in human EOC cell lines [100]. Moreover, a circulating signature of NF-kB signaling correlated with poor disease outcome in two cohorts of patients with EOC and poor sensitivity to paclitaxel-based chemotherapy in preclinical EOC models [116]. Paclitaxel also promotes DC maturation by acting as a Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) agonist [117], and favors the maturation of MDSCs and the depletion of T_{REG} cells via TLR4-independent mechanisms [118–121]. Finally, paclitaxel resembles cisplatin in its ability to promote M6PR upregulation and consequently sensitizes cancer cells to GZMBmediated lysis [97]. Accordingly, paclitaxel synergized with ICIs targeting PD-1 or PD-L1 [optionallv in the context of chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cell therapy] in the control of mouse ovarian carcinoma ID8 cells established in immunocompetent syngeneic mice [100,105,122].

CellPress

Paclitaxel also appears to recruit M2-like TAMs by enabling the secretion of CCL2 by EOC cells [123] while decreasing the abundance of intratumoral M1-like TAMs [104]. The latter effect appears to be fully antagonized by the co-administration of carboplatin [104], potentially contributing to the clinical effects of platinum/taxane doublets. Accordingly, post-treatment biopsies from patients with EOC receiving platinum/taxane-based neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NACT) reveal accrued tumor infiltration of multiple immune effector cell subsets, including CD3⁺, CD4⁺, and CD8⁺ T cells, as well as CD20⁺ B lymphocytes, but generally no decrease in the intratumoral abundance of T_{REG} cells and other immunosuppressive cells [106,124,125], at least in some settings in the context of PD-L1 and PD-1 upregulation [106,125]. Of note, both baseline and post-treatment stromal tumor-infiltrating lymphocyte (TIL) levels, as well as post-treatment GZMB⁺ cell/T_{BEG} cell ratios, correlated with improved disease outcome in these cohorts [106,124]. Along similar lines, circulating CD8⁺ CTL responsiveness to viral peptides negatively correlated with circulating CA125 levels, which are commonly used to monitor tumor load and progression in patients with EOC [126]. Moreover, 2 weeks after treatment initiation, patients with EOC receiving platinum/taxane-based NACT exhibited increased circulating levels of T_H1polarized CD4⁺ cells, CD45RO⁺ memory T cells, NKT cells, and IFNy⁺CD8⁺ T cells, correlating with decreased abundance of soluble IL10, TGFB, VEGFA and ARG1 [127, 128]. While these changes can be temporary, patients with EOC undergoing remission after NACT appear to preserve an increase in circulating CD8⁺ CTL functions compared with baseline [126]. Taken together, these observations document the ability of platinum/taxane-based NACT to successfully engage the host immune system against EOC cells, at least in some patients shortly, after treatment initiation. Recent data from patients with triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) indicate that paclitaxel monotherapy depletes intratumoral CXCL13⁺ T cells, which appear to be important, together with specific B cell and DC subsets, for these patients to respond to paclitaxel in combination with the PD-L1 blocker atezolizumab [129]. Whether the same holds true in patients with EOC and any potential influence from HR proficiency remain to be investigated.

Other chemotherapeutics

Pegylated liposomal doxorubicin (PLD), low-dose cyclophosphamide, and gemcitabine can also be used for the clinical management of EOC [130]. Similar to other anthracyclines, doxorubicin per se is a potent ICD inducer in various preclinical tumor models [131], including immunocompetent models of EOC [132,133], especially when EOC cells lack BRCA1 [134]. As such, when paclitaxel and doxorubicin were administered sequentially as a therapeutic vaccine to murine ovarian surface epithelial cell (MOSEC)-bearing immunocompetent mice in vitro, paclitaxelresistant MOSECs elicited superior levels of CD4⁺ T cells and had improved survival-extension capacity compared with paclitaxel-treated MOSECs [135]. Moreover, bone marrow-derived DCs (BMDCs) exposed to MOSECs sequentially treated with paclitaxel and doxorubicin exhibited increased levels of co-stimulatory molecules and secreted abundant IL12 compared with BMDCs exposed to MOSECs treated with paclitaxel only, correlating with superior activation of MYD88 innate immune signal transduction adaptor (MYD88) [135]. In preclinical models of breast cancer, PLD promotes the upregulation of MHC Class I molecules, M6PR, as well as Fas cell surface death receptor (FAS) on the surface of EOC cells, rendering them more susceptible to recognition and lysis by CTLs [97,136], and to MDSC depletion [137]. Whether this latter observation holds true in EOC models remains to be assessed. Moreover, doxorubicin appears to deplete M1like TAMs [104], which may ultimately limit its therapeutic benefits.

While high-dose cyclophosphamide can induce ICD [138], it is also highly immunosuppressive when delivered systemically, reflecting its elevated myelo- and lymphotoxic potential [139]. Metronomic schedules enable robust cyclophosphamide-driven immunostimulation in multiple preclinical models of nongynecological malignancies [37]. Specifically, metronomic cyclophosphamide

CellPress

depletes T_{REG} cells in patients with solid tumors other than EOC [140], partially due to forkhead box P3 (FOXP3) downregulation [141], and correlates partly with T and NK cell functional recovery [140]. Indeed, cyclophosphamide synergized with TNF receptor superfamily member 18 (TNFRSF18, also known as GITR) agonists (which also deplete T_{REG} cells) in preclinical immuno-competent models of melanoma and plasmacytoma [142]. Finally, cyclophosphamide synergized with CTLA4 blockers, despite systemic MDSC accumulation in immunocompetent mouse models of colorectal and renal carcinoma [143]. Whether any of these effects also occur in EOC models remains to be tested. Moreover, no T_{REG} cell depletion could be documented in a Phase II clinical study combining metronomic cyclophosphamide with a tumor-targeting vaccine in patients with EOC [144]. Thus, the immunostimulatory effects of metronomic cyclophosphamide in the EOC set ting remain largely unexplored.

Gemcitabine can cooperate with other agents to induce ICD in preclinical models of pancreatic carcinoma [145,146]. Moreover, gemcitabine appears to deplete circulating MDSCs while promoting tumor infiltration by mature DCs and CD8⁺ CTLs in preclinical models of lung carcinoma and mesothelioma [147]. However, whether these effects are conserved in the EOC settings has not yet been investigated. Conversely, gemcitabine promoted the upregulation of MHC Class I and PD-L1 on cultured EOC cells via an NF-KB-dependent mechanism, correlating with increased infiltration of mouse EOC cells by CD8⁺ CTLs [100], and decreased abundance of intratumoral T_{REG} cells [104]. However, gemcitabine also appears to deplete M1-like TAMs [104], which could limit its therapeutic activity. Along similar lines, combining carboplatin with gemcitabine in preclinical EOC models appears to compromise the immunostimulatory effects of the former and establish an immunosuppressive TME that is characterized by abundant T_{REG} cell infiltration coupled with systemically increased levels of CCL4 and IL6 [104]. These findings suggest that, while gemcitabine mediates some immunostimulatory effects per se and, hence, may represent a promising partner for ICI-based immunotherapy (as demonstrated in preclinical models of tumors other than EOC) [148,149], the same may not hold true for carboplatin and gemcitabine combinations.

Taken together, these observations exemplify the ability of various chemotherapeutics commonly used for clinical EOC management to mediate immunostimulatory or immunosuppressive effects that offer a rationale for the development of ICI-based combinatorial regimens (Table 1).

Targeted anticancer agents

PARP inhibitors

PARP inhibition mediates robust anticancer effects against HR-defective EOC [14,150], resulting in the approval of at least three distinct PARP inhibitors (i.e., niraparib, olaparib, and rucaparib) as maintenance monotherapies for patients with platinum-sensitive EOC with *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutations [18,19,151]. Given accumulating DNA damage [38], PARP inhibitors also promote multiple immunostimulatory effects. PARP inhibitors promote the accumulation of nuclear DNA species in the cytosol of EOC cells [152–154] and other cancer cell types [155], culminating in cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (CGAS) activation coupled with stimulator of interferon response CGAMP interactor 1 (STING1)-dependent type IIFN secretion, and consequent tumor infiltration by CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and IFNy signaling [154,156]. As such, PARP inhibitors synergize with different ICIs in various immunocompetent models of EOC [152–154,157], and in patient-derived EOC spheroids bearing immunological competence [158]. Moreover, PARP inhibitors appear to drive the upregulation of FAS and TNF receptor superfamily member 10b (TNFRSF10B; also known as DR5) on the surface of EOC cells, possibly increasing their sensitivity to GZMB-inhibitor]. That said, both olaparib and talazoparib (a previously experimental PARP inhibitor) promoted PD-L1 upregulation on the surface of human breast cancer cells [160].

CellPress

Setting	Model	Immunomodulatory effect	Note(s)	Refs
Carboplatin				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	36M2 cells	PD-L1 overexpression	Gene expression microarray data set (GSE13525)	[100]
	A2780 cells; CAOV-3 cells; COV413B cells; OVCAR-3 cells; SK-OV-3 cells	IL6 secretion; prostaglandin E2 (PGE ₂) secretion	Supporting M2-like TAM expansion	[110]
Human; in vivo	MA-148 cells	CCL2 overexpression; TAM recruitment	In combination with paclitaxel	[123]
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	MA-148 cells; SK-OV-3 cells	CCL2 overexpression	Supporting TAM migration	[123]
	SK-OV-3 cells	M6PR exposure	Supporting sensitivity to CAR-T cell-dependent lysis	[122]
		PD-L1 overexpression	Accompanied by PD-1 overexpression on co-cultured CAR T cells	[122]
Mouse; in vitro	ID8 cells; OV2944-HM-1 cells	MHC class II overexpression; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Dose-dependent effect	[100]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	CD4 $^{\rm +}$ and CD8 $^{\rm +}$ T cell recruitment; decreased $T_{\rm REG}$ cell infiltration; decreased MDSC infiltration	Similar effects when carboplatin was combined with PD-L1 blocker	[103]
		Increased circulating IFNy levels; M2-like TAM repolarization; reduced M1-like/M2-like TAM ratio	Significantly altered in combination with gemcitabine or paclitaxel	[104]
		CCL4 secretion; T_{REG} cell recruitment	In combination with gemcitabine	[104]
		No significant changes in TME	In combination with paclitaxel	[104]
	ID8-Vegf-Defb29 cells	ARG1+IL10+ myeloid cell recruitment	In combination with paclitaxel	[109]
Human patients	EOC specimens	ARG1 downregulation; suppressed IL10, TGF β , and VEGFA secretion	In combination with paclitaxel	[128]
		CD4 and CD8A upregulation	Gene expression microarray data set (GSE15622)	[100]
		Stromal TIL recruitment; PD-L1 overexpression	Most patients also received paclitaxel	[106]
		$T_{\rm H}1\mbox{-}{\rm polarized}$ CD4+ T cell recruitment; CD45RO+ and IFNy+ CD8+ CTL, and NKT cell recruitment	Most patients also received paclitaxel	[127]
		T _{H1} 1-associated gene upregulation; granzyme A (GZMA), perforin 1 (PRF1), and PD-L1 overexpression; CD4 ⁺ T cell activation; suppressed IL6, IL8, and TNF secretion; IFNγ secretion; decreased T _{REG} cell infiltration	Most patients also received paclitaxel	[101]
		MHC class II overexpression; $\mbox{CD3}^+,\mbox{CD8}^+,\mbox{and CD20}^+\mbox{ B cell recruitment}$	Most patients also received paclitaxel	[125]
Cisplatin				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	A2780 cells; CAOV-3 cells; COV413B cells; OVCAR-3 cells; SK-OV-3 cells	IL6 secretion; PGE ₂ secretion	Supporting M2-like TAM expansion	[110]
	IGROV1 cells; OVCAR-3 cells; SK-OV-3 cells	PD-L1 overexpression	Dose-dependent effect	[106]
	OVCA420 cells; OVCA432 cells	PD-L1 overexpression	Dose-dependent effect	[98]
Mouse; in vitro	2F8 cells	MHC Class I overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Increased in context of cisplatin resistance	[98]

(continued on next page)

Trends in Cancer

Setting	Model	Immunomodulatory effect	Note(s)	Refs
Mouse; (<i>Muc1^{+/-}</i> 129S1); <i>in vivo</i>	2F8 cells	CD8 ⁺ CTL recruitment	Increased in context of cisplatin resistance	[98]
Doxorubicin				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	OV90 cells	ICD-associated ER chaperone exposure	Supporting DC maturation and cross-priming	[133]
	Primary EOC cells	ICD-associated ER chaperone exposure	Supporting DC maturation and cross-priming	[133]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	MOSECs	IL12 secretion; induction of MOSEC-specific CD4* T cells	Therapeutic vaccine based on paclitaxel-resistant MOSECs treated with doxorubicin	[135]
	CTX-resistant ID8 cells	ICD induction	Further increased upon combination with oncolytic virus	[132]
Gemcitabine				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	Ovary1847 cells; OVCAR8 cells; RMGII cells; SK-OV-3 cells	MHC class I overexpression; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Mechanistically dependent on NF-KB signaling	[100]
Mouse; in vitro	ID8 cells; OV2944-HM-1 cells	MHC class I overexpression; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Mechanistically dependent on NF-KB signaling	[100]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cell recruitment; decreased MDSC infiltration; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	No therapeutic synergy with PD-L1 blocker	[100]
		Decreased T _{REG} cell infiltration; decreased M1-like TAM infiltration; reduced M1-like:M2-like TAM ratio	Significantly altered in combination with carboplatin	[104]
		CCL4 secretion; decreased M1-like TAM infiltration; T_{REG} cell recruitment	In combination with carboplatin	[104]
Paclitaxel				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	MA-148 cells; SK-OV-3 cells	CCL2 overexpression	Supporting TAM migration	[123]
	Ovary1847 cells; OVCAR8 cells; RMGII cells; SK-OV-3 cells	MHC class I overexpression; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Mechanistically dependent on NF-KB signaling	[100]
	SK-OV-3 cells	M6PR exposure	Leads to synergistic cytotoxic killing in context of CAR-T cell therapy	[122]
		PD-L1 overexpression	Supporting sensitivity to CAR-T cell-dependent lysis	[122]
Mouse; in vitro	ID8 cells; OV2944-HM-1 cells	MHC class I overexpression; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Mechanistically dependent on NF-KB signaling	[100]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cell recruitment; p65 overexpression; PD-L1 overexpression	Therapeutic synergy with PD-L1 blocker	[100]
		Decreased M1-like TAM infiltration	Negligible changes in circulating cytokines	[104]
		No significant changes in TME	In combination with carboplatin	[104]
	ID8-Vegf-Defb29 cells	ARG1 ⁺ IL10 ⁺ myeloid cell recruitment	In combination with carboplatin	[109]
	MA-148 cells	CCL2 overexpression; TAM recruitment	In combination with carboplatin	[123]
Human patients	EOC specimens	ARG1 downregulation; suppressed IL10, TGF β , and VEGFA secretion	In combination with carboplatin	[128]
		Stromal TIL recruitment; PD-L1 overexpression	Most patients also received carboplatin	[106]
		$\text{CD4}^+\ \text{and}\ \text{CD8}^+\ \text{T}\ \text{cell}\ \text{recruitment};\ \text{GZMB}^+\ \text{T}\ \text{cell}\ \text{recruitment}$	Most patients also received	[124]

CellPress

Table 1. (continued)				
Setting	Model	Immunomodulatory effect	Note(s)	Refs
		$T_{H}1\mbox{-}polarized CD4^{+} T$ cell recruitment CD45RO^{+} and IFN γ^{+} CD8^{+} CTL, and NKT cell recruitment	Most patients also received carboplatin	[127]
		MHC Class II overexpression; $\text{CD3}^+, \text{CD8}^+, \text{and } \text{CD20}^+ \text{B}$ cell recruitment	Most patients also received carboplatin	[125]
		CD4 and CD8A upregulation	Gene expression microarray data set (GSE15622)	[100]
		$T_{H}1\text{-}associated genes upregulation; GZMA, PRF1, and PD-L1 overexpression; CD4' T cell activation; suppressed IL6, IL8, and TNF secretion; IFNy secretion; decreased T_{REG} cell inifitation$	Most patients also received carboplatin	[101]
PLD				
Mouse; (FVB); in vivo	Myc ^{TG} Akt1 ^{TG} <i>Trp53^{-/-}</i> ; EOCs	CD4 ⁺ , CD8 ⁺ , and $T_{\rm REG}$ cell recruitment	T cell recruitment dominated by CD4 ⁺ T cells	[134]
Mouse; in vitro		MHC class I overexpression; FAS overexpression	Increased effect in Brca1-/- cells	[134]
	ID8 cells	MHC class I overexpression; FAS overexpression	Increased effect in ID8 cells resisting PLD	[136]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	Decreased T_{REG} cell infiltration; decreased M1-like TAM infiltration; reduced M1-like:M2-like TAM ratio	Not tested in combination with other agents	[104]

while AG14361 (a PARP inhibitor that has not yet been approved for use in humans) drove systemic T_{REG} cell expansion, thereby delaying acute failure in a model of allograft rejection [161]. Whether any of these immunosuppressive effects apply to the EOC setting remains unclear.

Bevacizumab

Bevacizumab, a humanized VEGFA-neutralizing antibody that mediates potent antiangiogenic effects [162], is commonly used in combination with platinum/taxane doublets as first-line adjuvant therapy for Stage III-IV EOC [163,164]. Similar to other targeted anticancer agents [44], bevacizumab also exerts multipronged immunostimulatory effects [165,166]. It depletes T_{REG} cells in multiple preclinical models of neoplasms other than EOC [167,168], and in post-treatment samples from patients with various tumors, including EOC [169,170]. Moreover, patients with EOC responding to cytotoxic chemotherapy plus bevacizumab exhibit reduced circulating T_{REG} cell and IL10 levels compared with nonresponding patients, coupled with a preservation of originally elevated effector T (T_{EFF}) cells [169]. Similarly, patients with tumors other than EOC receiving bevacizumab exhibit decreased circulating levels of MDSCs coupled with a modest increase in blood-borne mature DCs [171]. Finally, resistance to VEGFA-targeting agents has been associated with the expansion of MDSCs in preclinical EOC models [172], while treatment efficacy reportedly involves accrued T cell recruitment to the tumor bed as a consequence of FAS downregulation on endothelial cells [173], as well as the restoration of VEGFA-suppressed NKT cell responses [174]. Indeed, VEGFA blockers potently synergize with PARP inhibitors and ICIbased immunotherapy in preclinical models of BRCA1-deficient EOC [175]. Therefore, both conventional chemotherapeutics and targeted anticancer agents that are commonly used for clinical EOC management represent promising agents to inflame the EOC microenvironment and improve ICI sensitivity (Table 2).

Clinical strategies to restore ICI sensitivity in patients with EOC

Patients with melanoma and NSCLC responding to ICIs often bear neoplasms that are abundantly infiltrated by immune effector cells at baseline [30]. Since a considerable fraction of

Trends in Cancer

Table 2. Immunomo	dulation by target	ed anticancer agents commonly employed in clinical EOC manag	gement ^a	
Setting	Model	Immunomodulatory effect(s)	Note(s)	Refs
Bevacizumab				
Human; in vitro	OVCAR-3 cells	IL2 secretion; restored NKT cell function and CD1d-mediated antigen presentation	Blockade of VEGFA-induced NKT cell suppression	[174]
Human patients	PBMCs	CD4* T cell recruitment; decreased levels of activated and resting T_{REG} cells; IL10 production	Attenuation of effect after four treatment cycles	[169]
	EOC specimens	Decreased CD8+ T cell infiltration; GM-CSF and p65 over expression; MDSC recruitment	In settings of clinical resistance to bevacizumab	[172]
Olaparib				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	UWB1.289 cells	Type I IFN overexpression in DCs; increased phosphorylation of IRF3 and TBK1	BRCA1 ^{-/-} EOC cell line co-cultured with human DCs	[152]
Mouse; (FVB); in vivo	PBM tumors	MHC class II overexpression; CD103 ⁺ DC recruitment; <i>linb1</i> and <i>Cxcl10</i> overexpression; type I IFN secretion; CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cell recruitment and activation; IFNy and TNF secretion; reduced LAG3, PD-1 and TIM-3 expression; decreased MDSC infiltration; PD-L1 overexpression	Restricted to Brca1-deficient settings	[152]
Mouse; in vitro	ID8 cells	PD-L1 overexpression	Restricted to Brca1-deficient settings	[175]
	PBM cells	Ifnb1 and Cxcl10 overexpression by BMDCs; Type I IFN secretion; increased phosphorylation of IRF3 and TBK1	Brca1-deficient PBM cells co-cultured with murine BMDCs	[152]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	Ccl5, Gzmb, and lfing overexpression; CD3 $^{\rm +},$ CD4 $^{\rm +},$ and CD8 $^{\rm +}$ T cell recruitment	Dual ICIs plus VEGFA blocker in Brca1-defective tumors	[175]
Talazoparib				
Human; <i>in vitro</i>	HOC1 cells; UPN251 cells	CCL5 and CXCL10 overexpression; CXCL10 secretion; increased phosphorylation of IRF3 and TBK1	Marked activation of STING signaling pathway	[153]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	CCL5 secretion; CD8* T cell recruitment; PD-L1 overexpression	Therapeutic synergy with PD-L1 blocker	[153]
Mouse (FVB); in vivo	BR5FVB1-Akt cells	B, NK, and $T_{\rm REG}$ cell recruitment; Ccl2 and Ccl5 overexpression; IFNy and TNF secretion ; CD8* T cell recruitment; decreased MDSC infiltration	Immunostimulatory effects restricted to NK and T cells, not macrophages	[156]
VEGFA blocker				
Mouse (B6C3F1); in vivo	OV2944-HM-1 cells	Decreased CD8 ⁺ T cell infiltration; GM-CSF secretion; MDSC recruitment; accrued NF-kB signaling	Immunosuppression linked to therapeutic resistance upon treatment-driven hypoxia	[172]
Mouse (C57BL/6); in vivo	ID8 cells	Ccl5, Gzmb, and Ifing overexpression; CD3 $^{\circ},$ CD4 $^{\circ},$ and CD8 $^{\circ}$ T cell recruitment	Dual ICIs plus olaparib in Brca1-defective tumors	[175]
Veliparib				
Mouse (FVB); in vivo	BR5FVB1-Akt cells	$\mbox{CD8}^+\mbox{T}$ cell recruitment; IFNy and TNF secretion	Restricted to combination of veliparib plus CTLA4 blocker in Brca1-defective tumors	[157]

^aAbbreviations: GM-CSF, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor; PBMC, peripheral blood mononuclear cell.

EOCs also exhibits high TIL levels at baseline, one would expect such neoplasms to also respond to ICI-based immunotherapy. However, ICIs are poorly active in patients with EOC, with an overall response rate (ORR) of 8–9% and infrequent durable responses. Specifically, administration of the PD-1 blocker nivolumab to individuals with recurrent EOC was associated with 15% ORR and 10% durable responses in the first Phase II clinical trial testing this immunotherapeutic paradigm [176]. Similar results (ORR 9%) have also been documented with pembrolizumab (another PD-1 antagonist) in a cohort of more than 200 patients with recurrent EOC, correlating with frequent PD-L1 upregulation in the TME [24]. Thus, clinically viable strategies to inflame EOCs in support of restored ICI sensitivity are urgently needed.

CellPress

The poor activity of ICIs used as standalone immunotherapeutics in patients with EOC partly reflects the dysfunctional state of T cells infiltrating the EOC microenvironment, which often express multiple co-inhibitory receptors, including PD-1, CTLA4, and TIM-3 [83–85]. In preclinical EOC models, single-agent ICI-based immunotherapy causes the compensatory upregulation of coinhibitory receptors that are not directly targeted by the ICI [177]. While the validity of these latter findings has not been verified in post-treatment EOC samples, it is tempting to hypothesize that co-targeting nonredundant co-inhibitory pathways represents a valid strategy to expand the clinical benefit of ICIs in patients with EOC. As such, a Phase II trial testing nivolumab in combination with the CTLA4 blocker ipilimumab in patients with recurrent or persistent EOC revealed an ORR of 31.4% (compared with 12.2% for nivolumab alone) [23]. To the best of our knowledge, however, no Phase III clinical studies investigating this approach are active (source www.clinicaltrials.gov).

Combinatorial regimens involving cytotoxic chemotherapeutics and ICIs are emerging as an effective strategy for the management of multiple solid tumors, and considerable preclinical and clinical efforts are ongoing to expand the number of oncological indications benefitting from this approach [178]. Doxorubicin synergizes with ICIs in multiple preclinical models of neoplasms other than EOC [179,180]. Moreover, doxorubicin potently induces ICD coupled to the activation of tumor-targeting immune responses in several experimental settings, including immunocompetent EOC models [132,133], standing out as a promising partner for ICI-based immunotherapy in patients with EOC. Consistent with this possibility, PLD combined with pembrolizumab or the PD-1.1 blocker durvalumab demonstrated good safety and a favorable therapeutic profile compared with standard-of-care chemotherapy in two Phase II clinical trials enrolling subjects with recurrent EOC [181,182]. However, data from a recent randomized Phase III clinical trial testing PLD plus avelumab (another PD-L1 antagonist) in this patient population failed to reveal any superiority over PLD alone [183]. Similarly, various PD-L1 antagonists failed to improve the therapeutic activity of platinum-based chemotherapy plus bevacizumab or a platinum/taxane doublet in recent Phase III clinical studies on patients with newly diagnosed stage III and IV EOC [27,28]. While various clinical studies testing chemotherapy plus ICIs in patients with EOC remain open, including several Phase III trials (Table 3), these findings suggest that chemotherapy is insufficient to restore ICI sensitivity in patients with EOC.

Early-phase clinical studies testing PARP inhibitors plus ICI-based immunotherapy in patients with recurrent EOC demonstrated good tolerability and at least some degree of clinical activity [26,184–186], spurring considerable interest in the initiation of randomized Phase III studies (Table 3) [187]. While the results of these trials will clarify the therapeutic potential of PARP inhibitors plus ICI-based immunotherapy, efforts are also being devoted to the identification of biomarkers that may predict the likelihood of patients with EOC to respond to this therapeutic paradigm. In this setting, it was recently reported that a mutational signature of HR deficiency and/or signs of an IFN-primed exhausted CD8⁺ CTL response correlates with improved disease outcome in patients with EOC receiving niraparib and pembrolizumab [188]. Although additional studies are required to elucidate the actual predictive power of these signatures, identifying reliable predictive biomarkers remains of vital to prospectively identify patients who are likely to benefit from ICI-based immunotherapeutic regiments.

Data from a Phase II clinical study suggest that bevacizumab combined with nivolumab exerts promising clinical activity in subjects with EOC, especially in the platinum-sensitive population [189]. Similar results have been obtained in patients with EOC receiving olaparib, durvalumab, and cediranib (an anti-angiogenic drug) [186]. However, atezolizumab did not improve disease outcome in patients with stage III/IV EOC receiving platinum-based chemotherapy plus

Trends in Cancer

ICI(s)	Status	Notes	Clinicaltrials.gov ID
Bevacizumab			
Atezolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and paclitaxel	NCT03038100
		Patients also receive carboplatin and investigator's choice of paclitaxel, gemcitabine, or PLD	NCT02891824
		Patients also receive PLD	NCT02839707
	Recruiting	Patients also receive paclitaxel or PLD	NCT03353831
Dostarlimab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin, niraparib, and paclitaxel	NCT03602859
Durvalumab	Recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin, olaparib, and paclitaxel	NCT03737643
Pembrolizumab	Not yet recruiting	Patients also receive paclitaxel (or docetaxel in case of hypersensitivity to paclitaxel)	NCT05116189
Carboplatin			
Atezolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab and paclitaxel	NCT03038100
		Patients also receive bevacizumab and investigator's choice of paclitaxel, gemcitabine, or PLD	NCT02891824
	Recruiting	Patients also receive investigator's choice of niraparib and paclitaxel, gemcitabine, or PLD	NCT03598270
Avelumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive paclitaxel and talazoparib	NCT03642132
Dostarlimab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab, niraparib, and paclitaxel	NCT03602859
Durvalumab	Recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab, olaparib, and paclitaxel	NCT03737643
Pembrolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive olaparib and paclitaxel (or docetaxel in case of hypersensitivity to paclitaxel)	NCT03740165
	Recruiting	Patients also receive paclitaxel	NCT03914612
Gemcitabine			
Atezolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab and carboplatin	NCT02891824
	Recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and niraparib	NCT03598270
Niraparib			
Atezolizumab	Recruiting	Patients also receive investigator's choice of carboplatin and paclitaxel, gemcitabine, or PLD	NCT03598270
Dostarlimab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab, carboplatin, and paclitaxel	NCT03602859
	Recruiting	No other therapeutic agents	
			NCT03651206
Olaparib			
Durvalumab	Recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab, carboplatin, and paclitaxel	NCT03737643
Pembrolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and paclitaxel (or docetaxel in case of hypersensitivity to paclitaxel)	NCT03740165
Paclitaxel			
Atezolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab and carboplatin	NCT03038100
			NCT02891824
	Recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and niraparib	NCT03598270
		Patients also receive bevacizumab	NCT03353831
Avelumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and talazoparib	NCT03642132
Dostarlimab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab, carboplatin, and niraparib	NCT03602859
Durvalumab	Recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab, carboplatin, and olaparib	NCT03737643
Pembrolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and olaparib (paclitaxel is replaced with docetaxel in case of hypersensitivity)	NCT03740165
	Not yet recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab (paclitaxel is replaced with docetaxel in case of hypersensitivity)	NCT05116189
	Recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin	NCT03914612

CellPress

Table 3. (continue	ed)		
ICI(s)	Status	Notes	Clinicaltrials.gov ID
PLD			
Atezolizumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive bevacizumab and carboplatin	NCT02891824
		Patients also receive bevacizumab	NCT02839707
	Recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and niraparib	NCT03598270
		Patients also receive bevacizumab	NCT03353831
Avelumab	Active, not recruiting	No other therapeutic combination	NCT02580058
Rucaparib			
Nivolumab	Active, not recruiting	No other therapeutic combination	NCT03522246
Talazoparib			
Avelumab	Active, not recruiting	Patients also receive carboplatin and paclitaxel	NCT03642132
	Recruiting	No other therapeutic combination	NCT05059522

^aLimited to recruitment status of 'not yet recruiting', 'recruiting', 'enrolling by invitation' and 'active, not recruiting', as of November 22, 2021.

bevacizumab [27]. Nonetheless, various other Phase III clinical trials investigating the therapeutic profile of bevacizumab combined with ICI-based immunotherapy in patients with recurrent EOC are ongoing (Table 3). The results of these studies are urgently awaited.



Figure 2. Immunostimulation by therapeutics commonly used for clinical epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC) management. A variety of agents routinely used in the clinical management of patients with EOC mediate robust immunostimulatory effects that may be hamessed to inflame the tumor microenvironment in support of restored immune checkopini tinhibitor (CI) sensitivity. These effects encompass increased antigenicity or adjuvanticity, proinflammatory cytokine secretion, recruitment of effector T (T_{EFF}) cells and their activation, increased cancer cell susceptibility to lysis by cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs), as well as reduced production of immunosuppressive (IS) cytokines and depletion of IS cells. However, while some of these activities have been documented in preclinical models of EOC, others have only been verified in models of other tumors, or not tested altogether yet. Abbreviation: PARPI, poly/ADP-ribose) polymerase inhibitor.

Trends in Cancer

Concluding remarks

While ICIs have revolutionized the clinical management of multiple solid tumors [190], EOC remains largely resistant to ICI-based immunotherapy [191], a least in part reflecting robust immunosuppression at baseline [31,34]. Multiple cytotoxic chemotherapeutics and targeted anticancer agents routinely used for clinical EOC management stand out as promising agents to inflame such a cold TME and restore ICI sensitivity [192] (Figure 2). However, recent Phase III clinical trials investigating this combinatorial treatment paradigm in patients with recurrent EOC generally failed to demonstrate any superiority with respect to standard-of-care therapeutic approaches [27,28,183], pointing to the existence of several, hitherto unresolved challenges (see Outstanding questions). First, most combinatorial approaches involving clinically relevant approaches against EOC and ICIs have been developed harnessing mouse EOC cells grafted subcutaneously or intraperitoneally in immunocompetent syngeneic mice [193,194]. While this approach is advantageous because it provides a relatively homogenous model and an immunologically intact setting, unlike carcinogendriven models, mouse EOC cell lines evade immune recognition and elimination in the original host from which they were isolated and expanded, thus failing to recapitulate natural oncogenesis in the context of failing immunosurveillance when reintroduced in a tumor-naïve recipient [65,193]. Second, insufficient emphasis is given to treatment schedule during preclinical development. Most combinatorial regimens are developed according to co-administration paradigms that may not necessarily be the most efficacious approach and/or implementable in the clinics [195,196]. Third, the immunosuppressive mechanisms in the EOC microenvironment may not be actionable with clinically approved ICIs, such as PD-1-, PD-L1-, and CTLA4-targeting agents [49,72,83,197]. Fourth, EOCs exhibit a considerable degree of intratumoral heterogeneity, encompassing both malignant and non-malignant components of the TME [198]. Therefore how the selective pressure imposed by common therapeutic agents shapes the EOC microenvironment with respect to immunotherapy sensitivity remains to be clarified [58]. Finally, while various immunological features of the TME at baseline have been attributed to robust predictive value for ICI sensitivity in other settings (e.g., melanoma and NSCLC) [199-201], the same does not hold true for EOC, as reflected in the limited ORR among unselected patients.

We surmise that: (i) the development of endogenous EOC models that fully recapitulate oncogenesis and disease progression in the context of failing immunosurveillance; (ii) the implementation of systematic preclinical studies comparatively assessing combinatorial treatments delivered according to various, clinically relevant, schedules; (iii) the in-depth characterization of the immunological EOC microenvironment (with a focus on spatial and temporal intratumoral heterogeneity) and the design of novel immunotherapeutic agents to action it; and (iv) the initiation of accurately designed clinical studies involving a diversified immune-monitoring program, will unlock the full therapeutic potential of modern ICI-based combinatorial regimens against EOC.

Acknowledgments

L.G. is supported by a Breakthrough Level 2 grant from the US Department of Defense (DoD) Breast Cancer Research Program (BRCP) (#BC180476P1), by the 2019 Laura Ziskin Prize in Translational Research [#ZP-6177, Principal Investigator (PI): FormentIJ from Stand Up to Cancer (SU2C), by a Mantle Cell Lymphoma Research Initiative (MCL-RI, PI: Chen-Kiang) grant from the Leukemia and Lymphoma Society (LLS), by a startup grant from the Department of Radiation Oncology at Weill Cornell Medicine, by a Rapid Response Grant from the Functional Genomics Initiative, by industrial collaborations with Lytik Biopharma and Phosplatin, and by donations from Phosplatin, the Luke Heller TECPR2 Foundation, Sotio Biotech, Orxeo, and Noxopharm.

Author contributions

J.F. conceived the article and wrote the first version of the manuscript under the supervision of R.S. and L.G., with critical conceptual and writing input from all authors. J.F. and V.K. prepared display items under supervision of L.G. All authors approved the final version of the article.

14 Trends in Cancer, Month 2022, Vol. xx, No. xx

Outstanding questions

Can carcinogen-driven models of EOC be developed to recapitulate oncogenesis and tumor progression in the context of failing immunosurveillance?

What are the best administration schedules to combine conventional chemotherapeutic or targeted anticancer agents with ICI in the EOC setting?

What are the key mechanisms of immunosuppression in the EOC microenvironment?

How do conventional treatments shape the intratumoral heterogeneity of EOCs with respect to ICI sensitivity?

Can robust predictive biomarkers of responsiveness to ICI-based combinatorial regimens be identified?

CellPress

Declaration of interests

J.F. and R.S. are full-time employees of Sotio Biotech. I.V. has received consulting/advisory honoraria from AstraZeneca, Clovis Oncology Inc., Carrick Therapeutics, Deciphera Pharmaceuticals, Elevar Therapeutics, Roche, Genmab, GSK, Immunogen, Jazzpharma, Mersana, Millennium Pharmaceuticals, MSD, Novocure, Octimet Oncology, Oncoinvent, Sotio, Verastem Oncology, and Zentalis; and has performed contracted research for Amgen, Genmab, Oncoinvent, and Genmab. E.G.M. has held research contracts with Roche, has received consulting/advisory honoraria from AstraZeneca and Clovis, as well as speaker honoraria from GSK, AstraZeneca, MSD, Clovis, and Roche. L.G. has held research contracts with Lytix Biopharma and Phosplatin, and has received consulting/advisory honoraria from Boehringer Ingelheim, AstraZeneca, OmniSEQ, Onxeo, Sotio, The Longevity Labs, Inzen, and the Luke Heller TECPR2 Foundation. All other authors have no conflicts to declare.

References

- Sung, H. et al. (2021) Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J. Clin. 71,
- Banerjee, S. and Kaye, S.B. (2013) New strategies in the tr 2. ment of ovarian cancer: current clinical perspectives and future
- ment or ovarian cancer: current perspectives and nuture potential. (*Dir. Cancer Res.* 19, 61–668 Bray, F. et al. (2018) Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. *CA Cancer J. Clin.* 68, 394–424 3.
- 394–424 Lengyel, E. (2010) Ovarian cancer development and metasta-sis. Am. J. Pathol. 177, 1053–1064 Nieman, K.M. et al. (2013) Adipose tissue and adipocytes sup-4.
- 5. port tumorigenesis and metastasis, Biochim, Biophys, Acta 1831, 1533-1541
- 6 Otsuka, I. (2021) Mechanisms of high-grade serous carcinogenesis in the fallopian tube and ovary: current hypotheses, etiologic factors, and molecular alterations. Int. J. Mol. Sci.
- Colombo, N. et al. (2019) ESMO-ESGO consensus con 7. ence recommendations on ovarian cancer: pathology and mo-lecular biology, early and advanced stages, borderline tumours and recurrent disease. Ann. Oncol. 30, 672-705
- 8.
- and recurrent disease. Ann. Oncol. 30, 672–705 Coleman, R.L. *et al.* (2013) Latest research and treatment of advanced-stage opithelial ovarian cancer. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 10, 211–224 Baird, R.D. *et al.* (2010) Weekly pacitaxel in the treatment of recurrent ovarian cancer. *Nat. Rev. Clin.* Oncol. 7, 575–582 Bowtell, D.D. *et al.* (2015) Rethinking ovarian cancer II: reduc-9. 10.
- Exoma, LDL, et al. (2015) Heinning ovarian cancer II: Rouc-ing mortality from high-grade serous ovarian cancer. Nat. Rev. Cancer 15, 668–679 Cocetta, V. et al. (2020) Links between cancer metabolism and cisplatin resistance. Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 354, 107–164 Gillyard, T. and Davis, J. (2021) DNA double-strand break re-pair in cancer: a path to achieving precision medicine. Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 364, 111–137 Strongh F. A. et al. (2018 Biomaker assessment of HB ref-Strongh F. A. et al. (2018 Biomaker assessment of HB ref-11
- 12.
- sment of HB defi-13. Stronach, E.A. et al. (2018) Biomarker as
- Stronach, E.A. et al. (2018) Biomarker assessment of HR deficiency, tumor BRCA1/2 mutations, and CCNET copy number in ovarian cancer: associations with clinical outcome following platinum monotherapy. *Mol. Cancer Res.* 16, 1103–1111 Currtin, N.J. and Szabo, C. (2020) Poly(ADP-ribose) polymer-ase inhibition: past, present and future. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 19, 711–736 Ashwarth A. and Lord, C. L. (2018) Sunthalin lathed therapies.
- 14.
- Ashworth, A. and Lord, C.J. (2018) Synthetic lethal therapies 15. for cancer: what's next after PARP inhibitors? Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol. 15, 564-576
- 16.
- Oncol. 15, 564–576 Zhao, S. et al. (2021) Significance of base excision repair to human health. Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 364, 163–193 Kaplan, A.R. and Giazer, P.M. (2020) Pharmacological methods to transcriptionally modulate double-strand break DNA repair. Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 364, 187–213 González-Martin, A. et al. (2019) Nirpapario in patients with cerular disensed and ended currian censer. M. Ecol. (J. Med. 2019) Strategia content. Science 100, 2019. 17.
- 18. ewly diagnosed advanced ovarian cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 381, 2391-2402
- 381, 2391–2402 Moore, K. et al. (2018) Maintenance olaparib in patients with newly diagnosed advanced ovarian cancer. N. Engl. J. Med 379, 2495–2505 Poveda, A. et al. (2021) Olaparb tablets as maintenance there. 19. ad advanced ovarian cancer. N. Engl. J. Med.
- 20. apy in patients with platinum-sensitive relapsed ovarian cance

- and a BRCA1/2 mutation (SOLO2/ENGOT-Ov21); a final anal visis of a double-bind, randomised, placebo-controlled, p 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 22, 620–631 Vitale, I. et al. (2019) Mutational and antigenic landsca trolled, phase
- 21. tumor progression and cancer immunotherapy. Trends Cell Biol. 29, 396-416
- Garcia-Martinez, E. and Perez-Fidalgo, J.A. (2020) Immuno-therapies in ovarian cancer. *EJC Suppl.* 15, 87–95 22.
- ererappes in ovarian cancer, EJC Suppl. 15, 87–95 Zamarin, D. et al. (2020) Randomized Phase II trial of nivolumab versus nivolumab and ipilimumab for recurrent or persistent ovar-ian cancer: an NRG oncology study. J. Clin. Oncol. 38, 1814–1823 23
- Matulonis, U.A. et al. (2019) Antitumor activity and safety of 24. pembrolizumab in patients with advanced recurrent ova cancer: results from the phase II KEYNOTE-100 study. Ann. Oncol. 30, 1080–1087
- Oracl. 30, 1080–1087 Wath, C.S. et al. (2021) Phase II triat of cisplatin, gencitable and pembrolizumab for platinum-resistant ovarian cancer. *PLoS ONE* 16, e0252686 Lampert, E.J. et al. (2020) Combination of PARP inhibitor olaparib, and PD-L1 inhibitor durvalumab, in recurrent ovarian 25
- 26. cancer: a proof-of-concept Phase II study. Clin. Cancer Res. 26, 4268-4279
- 27. Moore, K.N. et al. (2021) Atezolizumab, bevacizumab, and
- Los Records J. Moore, K.N. *et al.* (2021) Atezolizumab, bevacizumab, and chemotherapy for newly diagnosed stage III or IV ovarian can-cer, placebo-controlled randomized Phase III Itil (Milegyn050) GOG 3015/ENGOT-0V39). *J. Cir., Oncol.* 39, 1842–1855 Mork, B.J. *et al.* (2021) Chemotherapy with or without avelu-mab followed by avelumab maintenance versus chemotherapy alone in patients with previously untrasted epithelial ovarian cancer (JAVELIN Ovarian 100): an open-leable, randomised, phase3 trial. *Lancet Oncol.* 22, 1275–1289 Fridman, W.H. *et al.* (2017) The immune contexture in cancer prognosis and treatment. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 14, 1717–734 Galiuzz). L. *et al.* (2018) The halmarks of successful anticancer immunotherapy. Sci. *Trans. Med.* 10, east12807 Bruni, D. *et al.* (2020) The immune contexture and Immunoscore in cancer prognosis and therapeutic efficacy. *Nat. Rev. Cancer.* 20, 662–680 28.
- 29
- 30. 31.
- Nat. Rev. Cancer 20, 662-680 Rugo, H.S. et al. (2018) Safety and antitumor activity of pem 32
- Rugo, H.S. et al. (2018) Safety and antitumor activity of pem-brolizuma in patients with estrogen receptor-positive/human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-negative advanced breast cancer. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 24, 2804–2811 Emens, L.A. (2018) Breast cancer immunotherapy: facts and hopes. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 24, 511–520 Fucikova, J. et al. (2021) Immunological configuration of ovar-ian carcinomes: features and impact on disease outcome. *J. Immunother Cancer* 9, e002873 33.
- 34
- J. Immunuter: J. Carlos 9, EUJCO 73 Kroemer, G. and Kepp, O. (2021) Small cell lung cancer re-sponds to immunogenic chemotherapy followed by PD-1 blockade. Oncoimmunology 10, 1996886 Vamazaki, T. et al. (2021) LTX-315-enabled, radiotherapy-35
- 36. boosted immunotherapeutic control of breast cancer by NK cells. Oncoimmunology 10, 1962592
- 37. Galluzzi, L. et al. (2020) Immunostimulation with chemotherapy nune checkpoint inhibitors. Nat. Rev. Cl n the era of im
- In the era of immune checkpoint influtions. *INIT*, 1725-741 Oncol. 17, 725-741 Chabanon, R.M. *et al.* (2021) Targeting the DNA damage in sponse in immune-encology: developments and opportunitie *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 21, 701-717 38.

Trends in Cancer

- Yatim, N. et al. (2017) Dying cells actively regulate adaptive immune responses. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 17, 282–275
 Rodriguez-Ruiz, M.E. et al. (2020) Immunological Impact of cell death signaling driven by radiation on the tumor microenvironment. *Nat. Immunol.* 21, 120–134
 Yamazaki, T. et al. (2020) Mitochondrial DNA drives abscopal experiation be autochoavy. *Nat.*
- esponses to radiation that are inhibited by autophagy. Nat. Immunol. 21, 1160–1171 McLaughlin, M. et al. (2020) Inflammatory microenviron 42
- ling by tumour cells after radiotherapy. Nat. Rev. Cancer 20 203-217 43.
- 20, 203-217 Yamazaki, T. and Galluzzi, L. (2020) Mitochondrial control of innate immune signaling by irradiated cancer cells. *Oncoimmunology* 9, 1797292 Petroni, G. et al. (2021) Immunomodulation by targeted anti-cancer agents. Cancer Cell 99, 310-345 Potroni, G. et al. (2020) Immunomodulation by articancer cell 44.
- 45.
- 46.
- Petroni, G. et al. (2020) Immunomodulation by anticancer cell cycle inhibitors. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 20, 669–679 Stewart, R.A. et al. (2018) Development of PARP and immune-checkpoint inhibitor combinations. Cancer Res. 78, 6717–6725 Olan, J. et al. (2020) A pan-cancer blueprint of the heteroge-necus tumor microenvironment revealed by single-cell profiling. 47.
- Cell Res. 30, 745-762 Olalekan, S. et al. (2021) Characterizing the tumor micro 48.
- onment of metastatic o arian cancer by single-cell transcripto-49
- ronment of metastatic ovarian cancer by single-cell transcripto-mics. Cell Rigs, 35, 109165.
 Cao, K. et al. (2021) Stromal infiltrating mast cells identify immunoevasive subtype high-grade serious ovarian cancer with poor prognosis and inferior immunotherapeutic response. Oncoimmunology 10, 1969075
 Cho, A. et al. (2015) The extracellular matrix in epithelial ovarian metastatic face that the post Oncol. 50.
- Cho, A, et al. (2015) The extraoellular matrix in epithelial ovarian cancer a piece of a puzzle. Front. Oncol. 5, 245 Gregg, R.K. (2021) Implications of microgravity-induced cell signaling alterations upon cancer cell growth, invasiveness, metastatic potential, and control by host immunity. *Int. Rev. Cell Mod. Biol.* 381, 107–164 Li, H. *et al.* (2021) Genomic instability and metabolism in cancer. *Int. Rev. Cell Mod. Biol.* 386, 241–265 Ahmed, N. *et al.* (2018) Tumour microenvironment and matabolic netalicity in cancer and nearone stem online nearescenter. 51
- 52.
- 53. metabolic plasticity in cancer and cancer stem cells; perspec-tives on metabolic and immune regulatory signatures in chemoresistant ovarian cancer stem cells; Semin, Cancer
- chemotesistan version Boli 53, 265–281 Chang, C.H. and Pearce, E.L. (2016) Emerging concepts of T cell metabolism as a target of immunotherapy. *Nat. Immunol.* 54.
- Galluzzi, L. et al. (2013) Metabolic targets for cancer therapy. 55.
- 56.
- Galu22, L. et al. (2013) Metabolic targets for cancer interapy. Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. 12, 629–846 Krishnan, V. et al. (2020) Ornental macrophages secrete che-mokine ligands that promote ovarian cancer colonization of the omentum via CCR1. Commun. Biol. 3, 524 Chu, Y. et al. (2020) Human omential adipose-derived mesen-chymal stem cells enhance autophagy in ovarian carcinoma cells through the STAT3 signaling pathway. Cell. Signal. 69, 109649 57. 109549
- Vitale, I, et al. (2021) Intratumoral heterogeneity in cancer of 58. n and response to immunotherapy. Nat. Med. 27,
- Angelova, M. et al. (2021) Evasion before invasion: pre-cancer immunosurveillance. Oricoimmunology 10, 1912250 Dersh, D. et al. (2021) A few good peptides: MHC class I-based cancer immunosurveillance and immunoevasion. Nat. 59. 60.
- Rev. Immunol. 21, 116–128 Shankaran, V. et al. (2001) IFNgamma and lymphocytes pre-vent primary tumour development and shape tumour immuno-61.
- vent primary tumour development and shape tumour immuno-genicity. Nature 410, 1107–1111 Koebel, C.M. et al. (2007) Adaptive immunity maintains occult cancer in an equilibrium state. Nature 450, 903–907 Huntington, N.D. et al. (2020) The cancer-natural killer cell im-munity cycle. Nat. Rev. Cancer 20, 437–454 62.
- 63.
- 64. Buque, A. et al. (2020) NK cells beat T cells at early breast can-
- cer control. Oncoimmunoprophylactic and immunothera peutic control of hormone receptor-positive breast cancer 65. lat. Commun. 11, 3819

- 66. Spranger, S. and Galewski, T.F. (2018) Impact of oncogenic vs on evasion of antitumour in
- pathways on evasion of antitumour immune responses. Nat. Rev. Cancer 18, 139–147 Dhanasekaran, R. et al. (2021) The MYC oncogene the granc orchestrator of cancer growth and immune evasion. Nat. Rev. Cin. Oncol. 19, 23–36 Kerk, S.A. et al. (2021) Metabolic networks in mutant KRAS-67
- 68. driven tumours: tissue specificities and the microenvironment.
- driven tumours: tissue specificities and the microenvironment. Nat. Rev. Cancer 21, 510–525 Brunekeett, K.L. et al. (2020) Deep immune profiling of ovarian tumors identifies minimal MH-CI expression after neoadjuvant chemotherago as negatively associated with T-cell-dependent outcome. Oncoimmunology 9, 1760705 Curiel, T.J. et al. (2004) Specific recruitment of regulatory T cells in ovarian carcinoma fosters immune privilege and pre-dicts reduced survival. Nat. Med. 10, 942–949 Scienceratio E. ed (2009) Reventors: Teals and human effic 69
- 70.
- 71.
- dicts reduced survival. Nat. Med. 10, 942–949 Sakaguchi, S. et al. (2020) Regulatory T cells and human dis-sae. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 38, 541–566 Hensler, M. et al. (2020) M2-like macrophages dictate clinically relevant Immunosuppression in metastatic ovarian cancer. J. Immunother, Cancer 8, e000979 Vitale, I. et al. (2019) Macrophages and metabolism in the tumor microemicroment. Cell Metab. 30, 35–50 Gadyar, V. et al. (2020) Immunological role of TAM receptors in the compare microememont list. Brun, Cell Met Biol. 67, 57, 70 72 73.
- 74.
- ancer microenvironment, Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 357, 57-79
- cancer microenvironment. Int. Rev. Call Mod. Bol. 357, 57–79 Rev. M. et al. (2014) Murine CS27(-) W(6), y6 Tealls producing IL-17A promote ovarian cancer growth via mobilization of protumor small pertioneal macrophages. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 111, E3562–E3570 Komura, N. et al. (2020) The role of mysloid-derived suppres-tements. In the second se 75 76.
- Komura, N. et al. (2020) The role of myeloid-derived suppressor cells in increasing cancer stem-like cells and permoting PD-L1 expression in epithelial ovarian cancer. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. 68, 2477–2499 Obernaiger. N. et al. (2011) PGE2/enduced CXCL12 produc-tion and CXCR4 expression controls the accumulation of human MDSCs in ovarian cancer environment. Cancer Res. 71, 7463–741. (2019) Blockade of TGF-B signaling with neural enthprofiles intervine avision and inc.
- 77.
- 78. novel synthetic antibodies limits immune exclusion and im novel synthetic antibodies limits immune exclusion and im-proves chemotherapy response in metastatic ovarian cancer models. Oncommunology 8, e1539613 Tauriello, D.V.F. et al. (2021) Overcoming TGFβ-mediated immune evasion in cancer. Nat. Rev. Cancer 22, 25–44 Wu, L. et al. (2017) Ascites-derived IL-6 and IL-10 syner-gistically expand CD14(+)HL-DR(-Jow) myeloid-derived suppressor cells in ovarian cancer patients. Cncotarget 8, 78843–7865 79.
- 80.
- 6843-76856 Horikawa, N. et al. (2017) Expression of vascular endothelial 81.
- Horikawa, N. et al. (2017) Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in ovarian cancer inhibits tumor immunity through the accumulation of myeloid-derived suppressor cells. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 23, 587–599 Scarfett, U.K. *et al.* (2012) Ovarian cancer progression is con-trolled by phenotypic changes in dendritic cells. *J. Exp. Med.*
- 82 209, 495-506
- Fucikova, J. et al. (2019) TIM-3 dictates functional orientation of 83 the immune infiltrate in ovarian cancer. Clin. Cancer Res. 25. 1820-4831
- 4420-4431 Matsuzaki, J. et al. (2010) Turnor-infiltrating NY-ESO-1-specific CDB+ T cells are negatively regulated by LAG-3 and PD-1 in human ovarian cancer. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 107, method herein. 84 875-7880
- Maine, C.J. et al. (2014) Programmed death ligand-1 over-85. expression correlates with malignancy and contributes to im-mune regulation in ovarian cancer. *Cancer Immunol.* Immunother, 63, 215–224
- Immunother, 63, 215–224 Karyampudi, et al. (2016) PD-1 blunts the function of ovarian tumor-infiltrating dendritic cells by inactivating NF+kB. Cancer Res. 76, 239–250 Paginas, S.T. et al. (2021) Prognostic image-based quantifica-tion of CDSCD103 T cell subsets in high-grade serous ovarian of CDSCD103 T cell subsets in high-grade serous ovarian 86
- 87
- cancer patients. Oncoimmunology 10, 1935104 Ovarian Tumor Tissue Analysis Consortium et al (2017) Dose 88. esponse association of CD8+ tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes and survival time in high-grade serous ovarian cancer. JAMA

- 89. Sato, E. et al. (2005) Intraepithelial CD8+ tumor-infiltrating lym-Sato, E. et al. (2005) Intraeplithelial C08+ tumor-inititating ymphocytes and a high CD8+/regulatory T cell ratio are associated with flavorable prognosis in ovarian cancer. Proc. Natl. Acad. Soi. U. S. A. 102, 18538–18643 Zhang, L. et al. (2003) Intratumoral T cells, recurrence, and survival in epithelia lovarian cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 348, 203–213 Milistein, J. et al. (2020) Prognostic gene expression signature to biblio the cells of the cells and cells are expression signature.
- 90. 91. for high-grade serous ovarian cancer. Ann. Oncol. 31, 1240-1250
- Shen, J. et al. (2021) Comprehensive landscape of ov 92
- 93.
- Shen, J. *et al.* (2021) Comprehensive landscape of ovarian cancer immune microcenvironment based on integrated multi-omics analysis. *Front. Cnocol.* 11, 685065 Galluzzi, L. *et al.* (2020) Consensus guidelines for the definition, detection and interpretation of immunogenic cell death. *J. Immunother. Cancer* 8, e000337 Wu Chuang, A. *et al.* (2020) Endoplasmic reticulum stress in the cellular release of damage-associated molecular patterns. *Int. Rev. Cell Mol.* Biol. 360, 1–28 Yamazaki, T. *et al.* (2020) PT-112 induces immunogenic cell death and synergizes with immune checkpoint blockers in mouse tumor models. *Oncoimmunology* 9, 1721810 Lasterhuis, W.J. *et al.* (2011) Platitum-based drugs disrupt STAT6-mediated suppression of immune responses against 94.
- 95.
- 96. STAT6-mediated suppression of immune responses against
- ancer in humans and mice. J. Clin. Invest. 121, 3100-3108 97. Ramakrishnan, R. et al. (2010) Chemotherapy enhances tumor

- Pamakrishnan, R. et al. (2010) Chemotherapy enhances tumor cell susceptibility to CTL-modiated killing during cancer immu-notherapy in mice. J. Clin. Invest. 120, 1111–1124
 Grabosch, S. et al. (2019) Cisplath-induced immune modula-tion in ovarian cancer mouse models with distruct inflammation profiles. Oncogene 38, 2380–2393
 Beyranvand Nejad, E. et al. (2016) Tumor eradication by cis-platin is sustained by CD80/86-modiated costimulation of CD8+ T cells. Cancer Res. 76, 6017–6029
 Peng, J. et al. (2015) CD80/86-modiated costimulation of CD8+ T cells. Cancer Res. 76, 5017–6029
 Peng, J. et al. (2015) Chemotherapy induces programmed cell death-ligand 1 overacyression via the nuclear factor-k8 to fosi-ter an immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment in ovarian cancer. Cancer Res. 75, 5034–5045
 Böhm, S. et al. (2015) Nocacijuant chemotherapy modulates the immune microenvironment in metastases of lubc-ovarian high-
- immune microenvironment in metastases of tubo-ovarian high-
- grade serous carcinoma. Clin. Cancer Res. 22, 3025–3036

- Initial in Incontinue Clinic Cancer Res. 22, 3025–3008
 Identifati, A. *et al.* (2018) STING aponist therapy in combination with PO-1 immune checkpoint blockade enhances response to carboplatin chemotherapy in high-grade serous ovarian cancer. *B: J.* Cancer 119, 440–449
 Zhu, X. *et al.* (2018) Carboplatin and programmed death-ligand 1 blockade synergistically produce a similar antiturnor effect to carboplatin alone in murine ID8 ovarian cancer. *Transl. Concol.* 14, 101076
 L. J. L. *et al.* (2014) Combined PO-1 blockade and GITR triggering induce a potent antiturnor immunity in murine cancer models and synergizes with chemotheraputid rungs. *J. Transl. Med.* 12, 36
 Mesnage, S.J.L. *et al.* (2017) Neoadjuvant chemotherap
- Transi. Web. 12, 36
 Mesnage, S.J.L. et al. (2017) Neoadjuvant chemotherapy Mesnage, S.J.L. *et al.* (2017) Neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NACT) increases immune infiltration and programmed death-ligand 1 (PD-L1) expression in epithelial ovarian cancer (EOC). *Ann. Oncol.* 28, 651–657
 Voisin, A. and Grinberg-Beyer, Y. (2021) The many-sided con-tributions of NF-kappaB to T-oat biology in health and disease. *Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol.* 361, 245–300
 Ablico, K. *et al.* (2015) IFN-y from Jmphocytes induces PD-L1 expression and promotes progression of ovarian cancer. *Br. J. Cancer* 112, 1501–1509
 Internet and the state of th

- J. Cancer 112, 1501–1509
 Hartl, C.A. et al. (2019) Combination therapy targeting both in-nate and adaptive immunity improves survival in a pre-clinical model of ovarian cancer. J. Immunother. Cancer 7, 199
 Dijkgranz, E.M. et al. (2013) Chemotherapy alters monocyte dif-ferentiation to favor generation of cancer-supporting M2 mac-nace. rophages in the tumor microenvironment. Cancer Res. 73, 2480-2492
- 111. Liu, W. et al. (2020) Cisplatin-stimulated r ovarian cancer migration via the CCL20-CCR6 axis. Cancer Lett. 472, 59-69

- 112, Vitale, I. et al. (2011) Mitotic catastrophe: a m avoiding genomic instability. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol, 12 985-392
- 305–392 Senovilla, L. et al. (2012) An immunosurveillance mechanism controls cancer cell plokly. Science 337, 1678–1684 Sprooten, J. and Garg, A.D. (2020) Type I interferons and en-doplasmic reticulum stress in health and disease. Int. Rev. 113 114.
- Cell Mol. Biol. 350, 63-118 115
- Fucikova, J. et al. (2021) Calreticulin and cancer. Cell Res. 31, -16 116.
- 5-10 Sprooten, J. *et al.* (2021) Peripherally-driven myeloid NFkB and IFN/ISG responses predict malignancy risk, survival, and immu-notherapy regime in ovarian cancer. *J. Immunother. Cancer* 9, e003609
- Pfannenstiel, L.W. et al. (2010) Paclitaxel enhances early den-117.
- 118.
- Plannensitel, L.W. et al. (2010) Paolitavel enhances early den-dritic cell maturation and function through TLR4 signaling in mice. Cell. Immunol. 283, 79-67 Zhang, L. et al. (2006) Differential impainment of regulatory T cells rather than effector T cells by paolitavel-based cherrotherapy. Clin. Immunol. 129, 219-229 Vicani, A.P. et al. (2009) Paolitavel reduces regulatory T cell numbers and inhibitory function and enhances the anti-lumor effects of the TLP3 agoint FP-5312676 in the mouse. Cancor Immunol. Immunotier, 58, 615-628 119
- 120. Zhu, Y. et al. (2011) CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T-cell impairment Zhu, Y. et al. (2011) CD4+Foxp3+ regulatory T-cell impairment by pacilitaxel is independent of toll-like receptor 4. Scand. J. Immunol. 73, 301–308 Michels, T. et al. (2012) Pacilitaxel promotes differentiation of myeloid-derived suppressor cells into dendritic cells in vitro in a TLR4-independent manner. J. Immunotoxicol. 9, 292–300 Wahba, J. et al. (2018) Chemotherapy-induced apoptosis, au-
- 121
- 122.
- Warba, J., et al. (2018) Chemotherapy-induced apoptions, au-tophagy and coll cycle arrest rar key drivers of synorgy in chemo-immunotherapy of epithetial ovarian cancer. Cancer Immunol. Immunotherapy of epithetial ovarian cancer. Cancer Immunol. Immunotherapy of epithetial ovarian cancer. Cancer Immunol. Immunotherapy induces macrophage chemoattractant protein-1 production in ovarian cancer. Int. J. Gynecol. Cancer 20, 918–925 Polcher, M. et al. (2010) Foxp3(4) cell influration and granyme Bul/Serva10. et al. (2010) Foxp3(4) cell influration and granyme 123.
- 124. B(+)/Foxp3(+) cell ratio are associated with outcome in neoad juvant chemotherapy-treated ovarian carcinoma. Cancer Immunol. Immunother, 59, 909–919
- Immunol. Immunother: 59, 909–919 Lo, C.S. et al. (2017) Neodijuwan chemotherapy of ovarian cancer results in three patterns of turnor-infiltrating lymphocyte response with distinct implications for immunotherapy. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 23, 925–934 Coleman, S. et al. (2005) Recovery of CD8+ T-cell function 125
- 126. during systemic chemotherapy in advanced ovarian cancer er Res. 65, 7000-7006
- 127. Wu, X. et al. (2010) The immunologic aspects in advanced
- Wu, X. et al. (2010) The immunologic aspects in advanced ovarian cancer patients treated with pacifixed and cardoptatin chemotherapy. Cancer Immunol. Immunosther. 59, 279–291 Coosenars, A. et al. (2016) Immunosuppressive parameters in serum of ovarian cancer patients change during the disease course, Oncommunology 5, e1111506 128.
- 129. Zhang, Y. et al. (2021) Single-cell analyses reveal key immune cell subsets associated with response to PD-L1 blockade in triple
- 130
- subsets associated with response to PD-11 blockade in triple-negative breast concer. Cancer Cell 39, 1578–1593 e1578.
 Narod, S. (2016) Can advanced-stage ovarian cancer be curred? Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol. 13, 255–261.
 Galluzzi, L. et al. (2017) Immunogenic cell death in cancer and infectious disease. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 11, 97–111.
 Komorowski, M.P. et al. (2016) Reprogramming antitumor im-multiple strategies. 131.
- 132. munity against chemoresistant ovarian cancer by a CXCR4 antagonist-armed viral oncotherapy. Mol. Ther. Oncolytics 3
- 16034 Focikova, J. *et al.* (2011) Human tumor cells killed by anthracyclines induce a tumor-specific immune response. *Cancer Res.* 71, 4821–4833 Martia-Smaldone, G. *et al.* (2014) The immunomodulatory effects of pegylated liposomal doxorubicin are amplified in process. 133.
- BRCA1-deficient ovarian tumors and can be exploited to im prove treatment response in a mouse model. Gynecol. Oncol.
- 133, 584-590 Kim, J.E. et al. (2014) Paclita 135. fic CD4+ T cells after doxorub

Trends in Cancer Month 2022 Vol xx No xx 17



CellPress

Trends in Cancer

- exposure through regulation of MyD88 expression. Int. J. Oncol. 44, 1716–1726 Alagkiczidis, Let al. (2009) Increased immunogenicity of surviv-ing tumor cells enables cooperation between liposomal doxo-nubich and IL-18. J. Transl. Med. 7, 104 Alizadeh, D. et al. (2014) Doxorubicin eliminates myeloid-cleried surgespec cells and tenopres the effective of adoptite 136 137
- derived suppressor cells and enhances the efficacy of adoptive -cell transfer in breast cancer. Cancer Res. 74, 104-118
- 138. Schiavoni, G. et al. (2011) Cyclophosphamide synergizes with type I
- Schwann, C. *et al.* (2011) Cyclophosphamide synergizes with type) interferons through systemic denditic cell reactivation and induction of immunogenic tumor apoptosis. *Cancer Res.* 71, 768–778
 Appelbaum, F.R. (2009) Optimising the conditioning regimen for acute myelioid leukaemia. *Best Pract. Res. Clin. Haematol. 12*, 543–550
 Ghringhelli, F. *et al.* (2007) Metronomic cyclophosphamide reg-imme netwisk with device (DM v CDS): we detext. *Leals and*
- men selectively depletes CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells and
- imen selectively depletes CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells and restores T and NK effector functions in end stage cancer pa-tients. Cancer Immunoll. Immunolher. 56, 641–648 Lutsiak, M.E. et al. (2005) Inhibition of CD4(+)25+ T regulatory cell function implicated in enhanced immune response by low-dose cyclophosphamide. Blood 105, 2862–2868 Hrischhom, D. et al. (2021) Cyclophosphamide enhances the antitumor potency of GITR engagement by increasing oligocional cytotoxic T cell fitness. JQI Insight 6, e151035 Julies X, et al. (2023) Contending effects of anotherphosphamide. 141 Lute
- 142.
- oligocional cytotoxic T cell filness. JCI Insight 6, e151035
 Iida, Y. et al. (2017) Contrasting effetost cyclophosphamide on anti-CTL-associated protein 4 blockade therapy in two mouse tumor models. Cancer Sci. 108, 1974–1984
 Itak, Vermej, R. et al. (2012) Potentiation of a p53-SLP vaccine by cyclophosphamide in ovarian cancer: a single-arm phase II study. Int. J. Cancer 131, E670–E680
 Angelava, A.L. et al. (2014) Complementary induction of immu-properio and death bu concline cancer. In 1150 not accerding the study. Int. J. Cancer 131.
- Angelova, A.L. et al. (2014) Complementary induction of immunogenic cell death by oncolific parvolvine. HI-IPV and genetabine in pancreatic cancer. J. Virol. 88, 5263–5276
 Tao, T. et al. (2015) Inhibition of HIF-1s by PX-478 enhances the anti-turnor effect of genetiabine by inducing immunogenic cell death in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. *Oncotarget* 6, 2250–2262
 Strand, E. et al. (2005) Completion selectively eliminates
- Suzuki, E. et al. (2005) Gerncitabine selectively et 147. splenic Gr-1+/CD11b+ myeloid suppressor cells in tumor bearing animals and enhances antitumor immune activity. Clin. Cancer Res. 11, 6713-6721
- Clin. Cancer Res. 11, 6713–6721 Ho, T.T.B. et al. (2020) Combination of gemcitabine and anti-PD-1 antibody enhances the anticancer effect of M1 macro-phages and the Th1 response in a munite model of pancreatic cancer liver metastasis. *J. Immunother, Cancer 8*, e001367 Tallon de Lara, P. et al. (2016) Gemcitabine synergizes with im-mune checkpoint inhibitors and overcomes resistance in a pre-relieved model and smoothingmen patients. Oth Concerner Res 148.
- 149. clinical model and mesothelioma patients. Clin. Cancer Res 150
- 151.
- 24, 6345–6364 Renaudin, X. (2021) Reactive oxygen species and DNA dam-age response in cancer. Int. Rev. Cell Mol. Biol. 364, 139–161 Ledermann, J.A. et al. (2020) Rucapario for patients with platinum-sensitive, recurrent ovarian carcinoma (ARIEL3) post-progression outcomes and updated safety results from platinum-sensitive, recurrent safety results from a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 21, 710-722
- Dirck, 21, 110-122
 Ding, L. et al. (2018) PARP inhibition elicits STING-dependent antitumor immunity in Brca1-deficient ovarian cancer. *Cell Rep.* 25, 2972–2980
 Shen, J. et al. (2019) PARPI triggers the STING-dependent im-
- mune response and enhances the therapeutic efficacy of im-mune checkpoint blockade independent of BRCAness. *Cancer Res.* 79, 311–319 154. Wang, Z. et al. (2019) Niraparib activates interferon signaling
- tes anti-PD-1 antibody efficacy in tumor models
- and potentiates anti-PD-1 antibody efficacy in tumor models.
 Sci. Rep. 9, 1863
 Chabanon, R.M. et al. (2019) PARP inhibition enhances tumor cell-intrinsic immunity in ERCC1-deficient non-small cell lung cancer. J. Clin. Invest. 129, 1211–1228
 Huang, J. et al. (2015) The PARP1 inhibitor BMN 673 exhibits
- Huang, J. *et al.* (2015) The PAPPH Inhibitor BMN of 3 exhibits immunoregulatory effects in a Brca1(-). Turnire model of ovar-ian cancer. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 463, 551–556
 Higuchi, T. *et al.* (2015) CTLA-4 blockade synergizes therapeu-tically with PAPP inhibition in BRCA1-deficient ovarian cancer. *Cancer Immunol. Res.* 3, 1257–1268

- 158. Appleton, K.M. et al. (2021) PD-1/PD-L1 checkpoint inhibitors Appleton, K.M. et al. (2021) PD-1/PD-1. Checkpoint Inhibitors in combination with logand bidglay antitumora activity in ovarian cancer patient-derived three-dimensional spheroid cultures. *Cancer Immunol. Immunother.* 70, 843–856 Meng, X.W. et al. (2014) Po(JADP-ritose) polymerase inhibi-tors sensitize cancer cells to death receptor-mediated apopto-tion between death sectors.
- sis by enhancing death receptor expression. J. Biol. Chem. 39, 20543-20558
- Jiao, S. et al. (2017) PABP inhibitor upregulates PD-L1 expres 160
- Jiao, S. *et al.* (2017) PARH imbitor upregulates PD-L1 expres-sion and enhances cancer-associated immunosuppression. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 23, 3711–3720 Gu, W. *et al.* (2020) PARP-1 inhibitor-AG14361 suppresses acute allograft rejection via stabilizing CD4+FoxP3+ regulatory T cells. *Pathol. Res. Pract.* 216, 153021 Ferrara, N. and Adamis, A.P. (2016) Ten years of anti-vascular exclutional bacter bacter bacters. *Net. Res.* Desp. Desp. 16: 161
- 162. endothelial growth factor therapy. Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. 15,
- 85-403 163.
- 380–403 Perren, T.J. let al. (2011) A phase 3 trial of bevacizumab in ovar-ian cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 365, 2484–2496 Burger, R.A. et al. (2011) Incorporation of bevacizumab in the primary treatment of ovarian cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. 365, 389, 2011 (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) (2011) 164
- Khan, K.A. and Kerbel, R.S. (2018) Improving it 165.
- Nien, K.A. and Kerbel, R.S. (2018) Improving immunotherapy outcomes with anti-angiogenic treatments and vice versa. *Nat. Rev. Cin. Oncol.* **15**, 310–324 Garcia-Martinez, E. *et al.* (2020) Are antiangiogenics a good 'partner' for immunotherapy in ovarian cancer? *Angiogenesis* 23, 643–657 Tempo. M. et al. 2020. 166
- 167
- 168.
- 160
- 23, 543–557 Terme, M. et al. (2013) VEGFA-VEGFR pathway blockade in-hibits tumor-induced regulatory T-cell profileration in colorectal cancer. Cancer Res. 73, 539–549 Tanchot, C. et al. (2013) Tumor-infiltrating regulatory T cells: significance. Cancer Microenviron. 6, 147–157 Napoletano, C. et al. (2019) Bevacizumab-based chemother-apy triggers immunological effects in responding multi-treated recurrent ovarian cancer patients by favoring the recruitment of effector T cell subsets. J. Clin. Med. 8, 380 Tamura, R. et al. (2019) Persistent restoration to the immunosupportive tumor microenvironment in glioblastoma.
- 170. mmunosupportive tumor microenvironment in glioblastoma
- Immunosupportive tumor microenvironment in giobastoma by bevactumals. Cancer Sci. 110, 499–508 Osada, T. et al. (2008) The effect of anti-VEGF therapy on im-mature myeloid cell and dendritic cells in cancer patients. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. 57, 1115–1124 Horkawa, N. et al. (2020) Anti-VEGF therapy resistance in ovarian cancer is caused by GM-CSF-induced myeloid-decined expresses cell receiver. Brev. Concert 130 171
- 172. derived suppressor cell recruitment. Br. J. Cancer 122, 78-788
- 173. Motz, G.T. et al. (2014) Turnor endothelium FasL establishes a
- Motz, G.I. et al. (2014) Tumor endothelium Fast, establishes a selective immune barrier promoting tolerance in tumors. *Nat. Med.* 20, 607–615 Tiper, IV. et al. (2016) VEGF potentiates GD3-mediated immu-nosuppression by human ovarian cancer cells. *Clin. Cancer* Res. 22, 4249–4258 174
- Bruand, M. et al. (2021) Cell-autonomous inflammation of 175 BRCA1-deficient ovarian cancers drives both tumor-intrinsic immunoreactivity and immune resistance via STING. Cell Rep. 6. 109412
- 176
- 36, 109412 Hamanishi, J. et al. (2015) Safety and antitumor activity of anti-PD-1 antibody, nivolumab, in patients with platinum-resistant ovarian cancer. J. Clin. Oncol. 33, 4015–4022 Huang, R.Y. et al. (2017) Compensatory upregulation of PD-1, LAG-3, and CTLA-4 limits the efficacy of single-agent check-line structure of the structure of 177. point blockade in metastatic ovarian cancer. Oncoimmunology 6. e1249561
- 6, e1249561 Vanmeerbeek, I. et al. (2020) Trial watch: chemotherapy-induced immunogenic cell death in immuno-oncology. Oncoimmunology 9, 1703449 Rios-Doria, J. et al. (2016) Doxl synergizes with cancer immu-notherapies to enhance antitumor responses in syngeneic 178
- mouse models. Neoplasia 17, 661-670
- He, X. et al. (2020) Upfront dose-reduced chemotherap synergizes with Immunotherapy to optimize chemoimmun therapy in squamous cell lung carcinoma. J. Immunothe Cancer 8, e000807 180.

- 181. O'Cearbhaill, R.E. et al. (2018) A phase I/II study of chemo-O'Cearbhail, F.E. *et al.* (2018) A phase I/II study of chemo-immunotherapy with divulamb (duvu) and pogylatel (lposo-mal doxorubioin (PLD) in platinum-resistant recurrent ovarian cancer (PROC). *Ann. Oncol.* 29, vii337
 Lee, E.K. *et al.* (2020) Combined pembrolizumab and pegylated iposomal doxorubioin in platinum resistant ovarian cancer: a phase 2 clinical irial. *Oynocol. Concol.* 159, 72–78
 Piadel-Lauraine, E. *et al.* (2021) Avelumab alone or in combination with chemotherapy versis chemotherapy alone in flatinum-tion. *Commune Complexis Chemotherapy* alone in flatinum-commune complexis chemotherapy alone complexis chemotherapy alone in flatinum-commune complexis chemotherapy alone complexis chemotherapy alone in flatinum-tinum complexis chemotherapy alone complexis chemotherapy alone in flatinum-tinum chemotherapy alone complexis chemotherapy alone comple

- cancer: a phase 2 clinical trial. *Gynecol. Oncol.* 159, 72–78
 183. Pujade-Lauraine, E: 44 (2021) Avelmed barce or in combination with chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone in platinum-relactory ovarian cancer (JAVELIN Ovarian 200); an open-label, three-arm, randomised, phase 3 study. *Lancet Oncol.* 22, 1034–1046
 184. Konstatninopoulos, P.A. *et al.* (2019) Single-arm Phases 1 and 21 trial of niraparib in combination with pembrolaumab in patients with recurrent platinum-resistant ovarian carcinoma. *JAMA Oncol.* 5, 1141–1149
 185. Domchek, S.M. *et al.* (2020) Olaparib and durvalumab in patients with germine BRCA-mutated metastatic breast cancer (MEDIOLA): an open-label, multicentre, phase 1/2, basket study. *Lancet Oncol.* 21, 1155–1164
 186. Lee, J.M. *et al.* (2017) Safety and clinical activity of the programmad death-ligand 1 inhibitor durvalumab in combination with poly (ADP-Ribose) polymerase inhibitor olaparib or vascular endothelal growth factor receptor 1-3 inhibitor collarabit or vascular endothelal growth CoG-3020/ENGGT-ov45): a randomized, phase II trial to evaluate rucaparib as monotherapy (ATHENA-(NON)) and rucaparib in combination with nio-lumab (JTHENA-(ROC)) as maintenance treatment (blowing frontline platinum-based chemotherapy in ovarian cancer. *Int. J.* (Grincollor), 158–159.
- frontline platinum-based chemotherapy in ovarian cancer. Int.
- Gynacol. Cancer 31, 1589–1594
 Farkklik, A. et al. (2020) Immunogenomic profiling determines responses to combined PARP and PD-1 inhibition in ovarian cancer. Nat. Commun. 11, 1459

- 189. Liu, J.F. et al. (2019) Assessment of combined nivolumab and

- Lu, J.F. *et al.* (2019) Assessment of combined hivolumab and bevacizumab in reliapsed ovarian cancer: a Phase 2 clinical trial. JARA Oraci, 5, 17:13–17:38
 Sharma, P. and Allison, J.P. (2015) Immune checkpoint targeting in cancer therapy: toward combination strategies with curative potentia. Col 161, 205–214
 Kandalat, L.E. *et al.* (2019) Immunotherapy in ovarian cancer: are we three yet? J. Clin Oncol. 37, 2460–2471
 Galon, J. and Bruni, D. (2019) Apmraches to treat Immune hot, aftered and cold tumours with combination immunotherapies. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 18, 197–218
 Buque, A. and Galuzzi, L. (2016) Modeling tumor immunology and immunotherapy in mice. *Trends Cancer* 4, 569–601
 Zhvogel, L. *et al.* (2021) Radiotherapy delivered before CDK4/6 inhbitore modulate subcritte and immunostimulatory agents. *Oncolmmunology* 10, 1889101
 Petroni, G. *et al.* (2021) Radiotherapy delivered before CDK4/6 inhbitoren Modulas 22, 7, 855–1863
 Mass, J. *et al.* 42, 6202 (DIGT blockade enhances functionality of peritoneal NK cells with altered expression of DNMA-1/ URI 7066. Experiment melongerim and an one of DNMA-1/ URI 7066. Experiment melongerim.
- Maas, R.J. et al. (2020) TIGIT blockade enhances functionality of peritoneal NK cells with altered expression of DNAM-17 TIGIT/CD96 checkyonin molecules in ovarian cancer. *Oncoimmunology* 9, 1843247
 Regner, M.J. et al. (2021) A multi-omic single-cell landscape of human gynecologic malignancies. *Nol. Cell* 81, 4924–4941
 Dal'Olo, F.G. et al. (2021) Tumour burden and efficacy of immune checkyonic Inhibitors. *Nat. Rev. Ch. Oncol.* Published online October 12, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41571-021-00564-3
 Dorshow, D.B. et al. (2021) PD-L1 as a biomarker of response to immune-checkyonit hnibitors. *Nat. Rev. Cin. Cho.* Ole, 345-582
 Havel, J.J. et al. (2019) The evolving landscape of biomarkers for checkyonit inhibitor immunotherapy. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 19, 133-150

Trends in Cancer Month 2022 Vol. xx. No. xx. 19

CellPress

5 Discussion

The activation of anti-cancer immune responses is essential for efficient control of tumor cell growth. For this reason, cancer cells need to be perceived as a danger to the organism and elicit an immune response. The overall immunogenicity of neoplastic cells is mostly determined by a combination of their antigenicity and adjuvanticity, which is represented by the capacity to expose and release sufficient levels of DAMPs (Galluzzi et al., 2017). Although a living cancer cell is poorly immunogenic, tumor cells dying under specific stress conditions might release, secrete, or expose various DAMPs, thus rendering themselves immunogenic. To date, numerous studies have focused on ICD-mediated activation of effector adaptive immune responses and the associated clinical benefits. Although the impact of DAMPs and associated ICD-signaling on the development of adaptive anticancer immunity has been largely covered by the accumulated preclinical and clinical literature, little is known about the impact of DAMPs on activation of innate anticancer immunity. Thus, the first aim of this thesis was to further explore the impact of DAMPs and danger signaling on activation of innate anticancer immunity.

Inspired by our previous study documenting the impact of ecto-CALR expressed by malignant blasts of AML patients on increased frequency of antigen specific CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and increased frequency of circulating NK cells (Fucikova, Truxova, et al., 2016), we hypothesized that ecto-CALR might also impact the development of the innate immune response. Since NK cells have a vital role in cancer immunosurveillance (Meza Guzman, Keating, & Nicholson, 2020), we decided to extend our previous knowledge about the connection between ecto-CALR and NK cells in AML patients. Indeed, the NK cells from patients with high levels of ecto-CALR on their malignant cells exhibited superior secretory cytotoxic and cytolytic activity compared with those from patients with low ecto-CALR (Truxova et al., 2020). In line with a preclinical study performed by Chen et al (X. Chen et al., 2017), we demonstrated that the NK cell cytotoxicity was indirectly activated by DCs, which undergo maturation and activation upon exposure to ecto-CALR. In this process, DCs secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines, including type I IFNs, and express high levels of costimulatory molecules such as CD86, HLA-DR, and IL15R α , which stimulate the NK cells. Although we did not observe a direct effect of soluble CALR on NK cell activity in vitro, it was recently reported that ecto-CALR on cancer cells is generally directly recognized by NK cells via the NKp46 receptor, which culminates in increased lysis of the
target cells (Sen Santara et al., 2023). Both of these mechanisms clearly demonstrate that ICD-induced ecto-CALR plays an important role in the development of innate and adaptive anticancer immunity (Guilbaud, Kroemer, & Galluzzi, 2023).

Type I IFNs play a crucial role as a first-line defense system against viral pathogens. In addition, accumulating evidence has demonstrated that the production and signaling of type I IFNs in the TME also contribute to cancer immunosurveillance and impact the response to therapy, including ICD inducers (Anguille et al., 2011). The second aim of my thesis was to determine the role of type I IFNs and danger signaling in AML patients. Type I IFNs are released from the malignant blasts of AML patients in a TLR3-dependent fashion that most likely originates from the RNA species of dying malignant cells (Bernard et al., 2012; Sistigu et al., 2014). This extends previous findings describing the important role of TLR3 signaling in type I IFN production and release in experimental mice models and breast cancer patients (Borden, 2019; Sistigu et al., 2014). Despite our expectations, we did not observe correlations between high levels of type I IFNs and activation of the adaptive and innate immune systems. In line with abundant literature documenting the potent immunosuppressive capacity of malignant blasts, we found that cancer cell-mediated immunosuppression blunts the immunostimulatory capacity of type I IFNs onto both CD8⁺ T cells and NK cells, via several potential mechanisms, including IL-10 release, TNFSF18 signaling, and direct inhibition via CD200 (Baessler et al., 2010; Baessler et al., 2009; Coles et al., 2011). Therefore, even though type I IFNs have a crucial role in promoting immunosurveillance, we failed to observe this effect in AML patients.

In addition, preclinical and clinical data provide strong evidence that the concept of ICD confers great potential for improving the existing and developing new anti-cancer treatments. Also, the capacity of TME to successfully activate ICD signaling accompanied with the release of DAMPs proved to be a good predictor of prognosis and response to anticancer therapy in cancer patients (Y. J. Wang, Fletcher, Yu, & Zhang, 2018). In line with these premises, we observed that type I IFN secretion by malignant blasts not only exert direct cytotoxicity against malignant cells, but also potentiate standard of care treatment in AML patients. Using immunodeficient AML xenograft mice model we demonstrated the synergy between type I IFN and standard of care, consisting of ARA-C and DNR, which significantly improves OS in mice model (Holicek et al., 2023). These data are consistent with a previous report using another immunodeficient murine AML xenograft model, in which continuous delivery of type I IFN by an adenoviral vector improved OS (Benjamin

et al., 2007). Similarly, a high level of type I IFNs was independently associated with superior OS and RFS in our cohort of 132 AML patients. Although type I IFN was previously shown to be correlated with improved disease outcomes in glioblastoma and breast carcinoma (Sistigu et al., 2014; Snijders et al., 2014; Zhu et al., 2019), independent studies of breast and colorectal carcinoma patients revealed a negative prognostic impact of type I IFN signaling (Musella et al., 2022; Rodriguez-Ruiz et al., 2019; Weichselbaum et al., 2008). This clear discrepancy could be attributed to the differential effect of acute versus chronic type I IFN signaling and the overall immunological contexture of the TME (Vanpouille-Box, Demaria, Formenti, & Galluzzi, 2018). Taken together, our findings support the accumulating preclinical and clinical data providing strong evidence that danger signaling offers great potential for improving the existing and for developing new anticancer treatments.

ICD might be induced by different stressors, such as chemotherapy, targeted anticancer agents, and physical modalities. In line with this notion, some novel approaches to drive ICD have been harnessed for the development of therapeutic DC-based vaccines, which are currently under clinical evaluation. DCs-based immunotherapy is a promising approach to boost clinically relevant anticancer immune responses. Despite various improvements in recent years, the overall response rate to DCs-based immunotherapies is only about 7-15% (Sprooten et al., 2019), therefore, further development and identification of predictive biomarkers is urgently needed. DCVAC is a cellular-based immunotherapy consisting of autologous DCs, which are primed and loaded with allogeneic tumor cells killed by an ICD inducer—high hydrostatic pressure (HHP)—which was previously identified by our group. DCVAC has been tested in several phase II and III randomized, multicenter clinical trials (SOV01, NCT02107937; SLU01, NCT02470468; SOV02, NCT02107950; SP005, NCT02111577) for the treatment of prostate (mCRPC), lung (NSCLC) and ovarian (OC) cancer patients. In more than 1400 cancer patients, DCVAC was well tolerated and significantly prolonged PFS and OS versus SoC in OC and NSCLC patients, but it failed to extend OS in mCRPC patients (Cibula et al., 2021; Rob et al., 2022; Vogelzang et al., 2022; Zemanova et al., 2021). Analyzing the peripheral blood of 1000 patients randomized within the individual studies, we demonstrated that the circulating immune-related gene signatures associated with adaptive immunity and T cell activation are linked to the good prognosis and enhanced response rate to DCVAC in mCRPC and NSCLC patients. Interestingly, in OC patients, the clinical benefits of DCVAC were associated with rather low expression of a

T_H2-like signature and immunosuppressive regulatory T cells (Tregs). The association of such dramatically different gene signatures with better response to the same immunotherapy could be explained by the observations made by us and others, that OC patients have significantly higher baseline levels of immunosuppressive like gene signatures (e.g. ARG1, IL6, IL13, TGFB1, TNFA, FOXP3, PDCD1 and TIGIT) compared with mCRPC and NSCLC patients (Coosemans et al., 2016; De Bruyn et al., 2021; Sprooten et al., 2021). This elevated baseline immunosuppression might eventually inhibit the DCVAC-driven cytotoxic T cell responses, which might be associated with poor responses to DCVAC therapy.

All of these findings clearly demonstrate robust systematic and intratumoral immunosuppression in OC, and are urge us to develop combinatorial treatment strategies (Fucikova et al., 2022; Garg, Coulie, Van den Eynde, & Agostinis, 2017; Kandalaft, Odunsi, & Coukos, 2019). Overcoming immunosuppression is critical for improving the response to immunotherapies, including DC-based immunotherapies. The accumulating preclinical and clinical evidence indicates that chemotherapy regimens and targeted anticancer agents used for clinical management of OC patients, can induce anticancer immunity through various mechanisms. To this end, we also summarized the available preclinical and clinical data regarding the immunomodulatory ability of chemotherapies and targeted anticancer agents, emphasizing pathways that may render OC particularly sensitive towards ICIs, especially pathways related to ICD. We also surmise that, to successfully achieve the therapeutical potential of combinatorial regimes in EOC, it is necessary to develop/modify our overall approach in testing by: (i) using preclinical models that more adequately reflect actual oncogenesis and progression; (ii) focusing more on dosing because the responses vary greatly among schedules; (iii) characterizing the OC microenvironment, especially spatial and temporal intertumoral heterogeneity; and (iv) design and initiate clinical studies, which include a diversified immune-monitoring program.

Despite rapid advances, the field of ICD application still has several obstacles to overcome before it yields its full clinical potential. So far, the majority of clinically utilized ICD inducers were tested in immunodeficient models, meaning we have a little understanding of how they affect the host's immune system (Buque & Galluzzi, 2018; Zitvogel, Pitt, Daillere, Smyth, & Kroemer, 2016). We also still have rather limited understanding of immunosuppressive DAMPs, such as phosphatidylserine, prostaglandin E2, and adenosine, that are released by cells, especially in the context of ICD (Bondanza et al., 2004; Cekic & Linden, 2016; Garg et al., 2015; Hangai et al., 2016) and how other physiological aspects

that commonly affect immune responses, such as the gut microbiota, central nervous system, overall host metabolism or TCR repertoire, impact ICD (Galluzzi et al., 2020).

6 Conclusion

The aim of this thesis was to investigate the biological and clinical relevance of ICD signaling and associated molecules in cancer therapy. We successfully managed to address all the outlined aims and hypothesis, finding that:

- ICD-signaling and the emission of DAMPs such as ecto-CALR and type I IFNs by malignant blasts associate with improved OS in AML patients. Ecto-CALR not only mediate activation of adaptive immune response as previously described by our group (Fucikova, Truxova, et al., 2016), but also indirectly increases total NK cell numbers and cytolytic properties in peripheral blood of AML patients (Truxova et al., 2020). In addition, we observed that prominent immunostimulatory properties of type I IFNs in peripheral blood of AML patients might be abolished by immunosuppressive mechanism driven by malignant blasts (Holicek et al., 2023).
- 2. Type I IFNs release, via a TLR3 dependent mechanism by malignant blasts exert direct cytotoxic, cytostatic and chemosensitizing activity in AML patients, leukemic stem cells from AML patients and AML xenograft models (Holicek et al., 2023). Thus, our findings document a beneficial impact of cancer cell-autologous type I IFN signaling on AML treatment sensitivity. In similar line, chemotherapy and targeted anti-cancer therapy driven immunogenicity might well synergize with immunotherapy of solid cancer malignancies as comprehensively reviewed by our group (Fucikova et al., 2022).
- 3. We identified prognostic and predictive biomarkers for response rate to ICD-based immunotherapy DCVAC. Gene signatures reflecting adaptive immunity and T cell activation were associated with survival benefits in responses to DCVAC in patients with mCRPC and NSCLC. By contrast, reduced expression of T_H2-like signature and immunosuppressive genes associated with regulatory T cells (T_{reg}) were associated with clinical benefits to DCVAC therapy in OC patients (Hensler et al., 2022).

7 Summary

Chemotherapy, radiation therapy, physical modalities, and targeted anticancer agents can induce clinically relevant anticancer immune responses, which rely on the antigenicity of neoplastic cells and their capacity to mediate adjuvant signals. ICD is accompanied by the exposure and release of various DAMPs, which are associated with adjuvanticity of dying cancer cells, thus triggering activation of both innate and adaptive immunity. Thus, ecto-CARL, secreted ATP, ANXA1, type I IFN, and HMGB1 might support the migration, activation, and cross-presentation of tumor antigens by DCs to activate adaptive anticancer immunity in cancer patients, as comprehensively documented by our research group and others. Besides the impact of ecto-CALR on adaptive cellular and humoral immunity, it also positively impacts the frequency and cytotoxicity of NK cells in AML patients. Moreover, our findings support previous observations that danger signaling, and expression of DAMPs might support the response to standard of care therapy and immunotherapy in cancer patients and confer a potential clinical benefit, a possibility that is currently being evaluated in multiple ongoing clinical studies. Finally, ICD inducers might be well implemented in manufacturing of cellular-based immunotherapies, including DC-based vaccines, antibodydrug conjugates, and other targeted therapies with promising clinical outcomes in cancer patients. Supporting this notion, further identification of reliable biomarkers, which either reflect the development of anticancer immunity or intratumoral danger signaling, might support the development of personalized anticancer regimens, and the identification of optimal therapeutic combinations for the clinical management of cancer.

8 References

- Ablasser, A., & Chen, Z. J. (2019). cGAS in action: Expanding roles in immunity and inflammation. *Science*, *363*(6431). doi:10.1126/science.aat8657
- Ahrens, S., Zelenay, S., Sancho, D., Hanc, P., Kjaer, S., Feest, C., . . . Schulz, O. (2012). F-actin is an evolutionarily conserved damage-associated molecular pattern recognized by DNGR-1, a receptor for dead cells. *Immunity*, 36(4), 635-645. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.03.008
- Alarcon, C. R., Goodarzi, H., Lee, H., Liu, X., Tavazoie, S., & Tavazoie, S. F. (2015). HNRNPA2B1 Is a Mediator of m(6)A-Dependent Nuclear RNA Processing Events. *Cell*, 162(6), 1299-1308. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.08.011
- Anguille, S., Lion, E., Willemen, Y., Van Tendeloo, V. F., Berneman, Z. N., & Smits, E. L. (2011). Interferon-alpha in acute myeloid leukemia: an old drug revisited. *Leukemia*, 25(5), 739-748. doi:10.1038/leu.2010.324
- Apavaloaei, A., Hardy, M. P., Thibault, P., & Perreault, C. (2020). The Origin and Immune Recognition of Tumor-Specific Antigens. *Cancers (Basel), 12*(9). doi:10.3390/cancers12092607
- Apetoh, L., Ghiringhelli, F., Tesniere, A., Obeid, M., Ortiz, C., Criollo, A., . . . Zitvogel, L. (2007). Tolllike receptor 4-dependent contribution of the immune system to anticancer chemotherapy and radiotherapy. *Nat Med*, *13*(9), 1050-1059. doi:10.1038/nm1622
- Baessler, T., Charton, J. E., Schmiedel, B. J., Grunebach, F., Krusch, M., Wacker, A., . . . Salih, H. R. (2010). CD137 ligand mediates opposite effects in human and mouse NK cells and impairs NK-cell reactivity against human acute myeloid leukemia cells. *Blood*, *115*(15), 3058-3069. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-06-227934
- Baessler, T., Krusch, M., Schmiedel, B. J., Kloss, M., Baltz, K. M., Wacker, A., . . . Salih, H. R. (2009). Glucocorticoid-induced tumor necrosis factor receptor-related protein ligand subverts immunosurveillance of acute myeloid leukemia in humans. *Cancer Res, 69*(3), 1037-1045. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-2650
- Bains, S. J., Abrahamsson, H., Flatmark, K., Dueland, S., Hole, K. H., Seierstad, T., . . . Ree, A. H. (2020). Immunogenic cell death by neoadjuvant oxaliplatin and radiation protects against metastatic failure in high-risk rectal cancer. *Cancer Immunol Immunother, 69*(3), 355-364. doi:10.1007/s00262-019-02458-x
- Baracco, E. E., Pietrocola, F., Buque, A., Bloy, N., Senovilla, L., Zitvogel, L., . . . Kroemer, G. (2016). Inhibition of formyl peptide receptor 1 reduces the efficacy of anticancer chemotherapy against carcinogen-induced breast cancer. *Oncoimmunology*, 5(6), e1139275. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2016.1139275
- Basu, S., Binder, R. J., Ramalingam, T., & Srivastava, P. K. (2001). CD91 is a common receptor for heat shock proteins gp96, hsp90, hsp70, and calreticulin. *Immunity*, 14(3), 303-313. doi:10.1016/s1074-7613(01)00111-x
- Benjamin, R., Khwaja, A., Singh, N., McIntosh, J., Meager, A., Wadhwa, M., . . . Nathwani, A. C. (2007). Continuous delivery of human type I interferons (alpha/beta) has significant activity against acute myeloid leukemia cells in vitro and in a xenograft model. *Blood*, 109(3), 1244-1247. doi:10.1182/blood-2006-02-002915
- Bernard, J. J., Cowing-Zitron, C., Nakatsuji, T., Muehleisen, B., Muto, J., Borkowski, A. W., . . . Gallo, R. L. (2012). Ultraviolet radiation damages self noncoding RNA and is detected by TLR3. *Nat Med*, 18(8), 1286-1290. doi:10.1038/nm.2861
- Bettigole, S. E., & Glimcher, L. H. (2015). Endoplasmic reticulum stress in immunity. *Annu Rev Immunol, 33*, 107-138. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032414-112116
- Bezu, L., Kepp, O., Cerrato, G., Pol, J., Fucikova, J., Spisek, R., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2018). Trial watch: Peptide-based vaccines in anticancer therapy. *Oncoimmunology*, 7(12), e1511506. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2018.1511506

- Bezu, L., Sauvat, A., Humeau, J., Gomes-da-Silva, L. C., Iribarren, K., Forveille, S., . . . Kroemer, G. (2018). eIF2alpha phosphorylation is pathognomonic for immunogenic cell death. *Cell Death Differ*, 25(8), 1375-1393. doi:10.1038/s41418-017-0044-9
- Bezu, L., Sauvat, A., Humeau, J., Leduc, M., Kepp, O., & Kroemer, G. (2018). eIF2alpha phosphorylation: A hallmark of immunogenic cell death. *Oncoimmunology*, 7(6), e1431089. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2018.1431089
- Bondanza, A., Zimmermann, V. S., Rovere-Querini, P., Turnay, J., Dumitriu, I. E., Stach, C. M., . . . Herrmann, M. (2004). Inhibition of phosphatidylserine recognition heightens the immunogenicity of irradiated lymphoma cells in vivo. J Exp Med, 200(9), 1157-1165. doi:10.1084/jem.20040327
- Borden, E. C. (2019). Interferons alpha and beta in cancer: therapeutic opportunities from new insights. *Nat Rev Drug Discov, 18*(3), 219-234. doi:10.1038/s41573-018-0011-2
- Bordignon, J., Probst, C. M., Mosimann, A. L., Pavoni, D. P., Stella, V., Buck, G. A., . . . Duarte Dos Santos, C. N. (2008). Expression profile of interferon stimulated genes in central nervous system of mice infected with dengue virus Type-1. *Virology*, *377*(2), 319-329. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2008.04.033
- Branchini, B. R., & Southworth, T. L. (2017). A Highly Sensitive Biosensor for ATP Using a Chimeric Firefly Luciferase. *Methods Enzymol, 589*, 351-364. doi:10.1016/bs.mie.2017.01.004
- Buque, A., & Galluzzi, L. (2018). Modeling Tumor Immunology and Immunotherapy in Mice. *Trends Cancer, 4*(9), 599-601. doi:10.1016/j.trecan.2018.07.003
- Campbell, B. B., Light, N., Fabrizio, D., Zatzman, M., Fuligni, F., de Borja, R., . . . Shlien, A. (2017). Comprehensive Analysis of Hypermutation in Human Cancer. *Cell*, *171*(5), 1042-1056 e1010. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.09.048
- Cekic, C., & Linden, J. (2016). Purinergic regulation of the immune system. *Nat Rev Immunol, 16*(3), 177-192. doi:10.1038/nri.2016.4
- Cibula, D., Rob, L., Mallmann, P., Knapp, P., Klat, J., Chovanec, J., . . . Spisek, R. (2021). Dendritic cellbased immunotherapy (DCVAC/OvCa) combined with second-line chemotherapy in platinum-sensitive ovarian cancer (SOV02): A randomized, open-label, phase 2 trial. *Gynecol Oncol, 162*(3), 652-660. doi:10.1016/j.ygyno.2021.07.003
- Cirone, M., Di Renzo, L., Lotti, L. V., Conte, V., Trivedi, P., Santarelli, R., . . . Faggioni, A. (2012). Primary effusion lymphoma cell death induced by bortezomib and AG 490 activates dendritic cells through CD91. *PLoS One*, 7(3), e31732. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0031732
- Coles, S. J., Wang, E. C., Man, S., Hills, R. K., Burnett, A. K., Tonks, A., & Darley, R. L. (2011). CD200 expression suppresses natural killer cell function and directly inhibits patient anti-tumor response in acute myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia*, *25*(5), 792-799. doi:10.1038/leu.2011.1
- Coosemans, A., Decoene, J., Baert, T., Laenen, A., Kasran, A., Verschuere, T., . . . Vergote, I. (2016). Immunosuppressive parameters in serum of ovarian cancer patients change during the disease course. *Oncoimmunology*, *5*(4), e1111505. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2015.1111505
- Corriden, R., & Insel, P. A. (2012). New insights regarding the regulation of chemotaxis by nucleotides, adenosine, and their receptors. *Purinergic Signal, 8*(3), 587-598. doi:10.1007/s11302-012-9311-x
- Coulie, P. G., Van den Eynde, B. J., van der Bruggen, P., & Boon, T. (2014). Tumour antigens recognized by T lymphocytes: at the core of cancer immunotherapy. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *14*(2), 135-146. doi:10.1038/nrc3670
- De Bruyn, C., Ceusters, J., Landolfo, C., Baert, T., Thirion, G., Claes, S., . . . Coosemans, A. (2021). Neo-Adjuvant Chemotherapy Reduces, and Surgery Increases Immunosuppression in First-Line Treatment for Ovarian Cancer. *Cancers (Basel)*, *13*(23). doi:10.3390/cancers13235899
- Deng, L., Liang, H., Xu, M., Yang, X., Burnette, B., Arina, A., . . . Weichselbaum, R. R. (2014). STING-Dependent Cytosolic DNA Sensing Promotes Radiation-Induced Type I Interferon-Dependent Antitumor Immunity in Immunogenic Tumors. *Immunity*, 41(5), 843-852. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.10.019

- Deutsch, E., Chargari, C., Galluzzi, L., & Kroemer, G. (2019). Optimising efficacy and reducing toxicity of anticancer radioimmunotherapy. *Lancet Oncol, 20*(8), e452-e463. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(19)30171-8
- Diamond, J. M., Vanpouille-Box, C., Spada, S., Rudqvist, N. P., Chapman, J. R., Ueberheide, B. M., . . . Demaria, S. (2018). Exosomes Shuttle TREX1-Sensitive IFN-Stimulatory dsDNA from Irradiated Cancer Cells to DCs. *Cancer Immunol Res, 6*(8), 910-920. doi:10.1158/2326-6066.CIR-17-0581
- Doix, B., Trempolec, N., Riant, O., & Feron, O. (2019). Low Photosensitizer Dose and Early Radiotherapy Enhance Antitumor Immune Response of Photodynamic Therapy-Based Dendritic Cell Vaccination. *Front Oncol, 9*, 811. doi:10.3389/fonc.2019.00811
- Downey, J., Pernet, E., Coulombe, F., Allard, B., Meunier, I., Jaworska, J., . . . Divangahi, M. (2017). RIPK3 interacts with MAVS to regulate type I IFN-mediated immunity to Influenza A virus infection. *PLoS Pathog*, 13(4), e1006326. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1006326
- Dubyak, G. R. (2019). Luciferase-assisted detection of extracellular ATP and ATP metabolites during immunogenic death of cancer cells. *Methods Enzymol, 629,* 81-102. doi:10.1016/bs.mie.2019.10.006
- Elliott, M. R., Chekeni, F. B., Trampont, P. C., Lazarowski, E. R., Kadl, A., Walk, S. F., . . . Ravichandran, K. S. (2009). Nucleotides released by apoptotic cells act as a find-me signal to promote phagocytic clearance. *Nature*, 461(7261), 282-286. doi:10.1038/nature08296
- Fan, S., Gao, X., Qin, Q., Li, H., Yuan, Z., & Zhao, S. (2020). Association between tumor mutation burden and immune infiltration in ovarian cancer. *Int Immunopharmacol, 89*(Pt A), 107126. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2020.107126
- Fu, W., & Ma, G. (2022). Significance of immunogenic cell death-related genes in prognosis prediction and immune microenvironment landscape of patients with cutaneous melanoma. *Front Genet*, 13, 988821. doi:10.3389/fgene.2022.988821
- Fucikova, J., Becht, E., Iribarren, K., Goc, J., Remark, R., Damotte, D., . . . Cremer, I. (2016). Calreticulin Expression in Human Non-Small Cell Lung Cancers Correlates with Increased Accumulation of Antitumor Immune Cells and Favorable Prognosis. *Cancer Res, 76*(7), 1746-1756. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-1142
- Fucikova, J., Kasikova, L., Truxova, I., Laco, J., Skapa, P., Ryska, A., & Spisek, R. (2018). Relevance of the chaperone-like protein calreticulin for the biological behavior and clinical outcome of cancer. *Immunol Lett*, 193, 25-34. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2017.11.006
- Fucikova, J., Kepp, O., Kasikova, L., Petroni, G., Yamazaki, T., Liu, P., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2020). Detection of immunogenic cell death and its relevance for cancer therapy. *Cell Death Dis*, 11(11), 1013. doi:10.1038/s41419-020-03221-2
- Fucikova, J., Kralikova, P., Fialova, A., Brtnicky, T., Rob, L., Bartunkova, J., & Spisek, R. (2011). Human tumor cells killed by anthracyclines induce a tumor-specific immune response. *Cancer Res*, 71(14), 4821-4833. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-0950
- Fucikova, J., Moserova, I., Truxova, I., Hermanova, I., Vancurova, I., Partlova, S., . . . Spisek, R. (2014).
 High hydrostatic pressure induces immunogenic cell death in human tumor cells. *Int J Cancer, 135*(5), 1165-1177. doi:10.1002/ijc.28766
- Fucikova, J., Moserova, I., Urbanova, L., Bezu, L., Kepp, O., Cremer, I., . . . Spisek, R. (2015). Prognostic and Predictive Value of DAMPs and DAMP-Associated Processes in Cancer. Front Immunol, 6, 402. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00402
- Fucikova, J., Palova-Jelinkova, L., Klapp, V., Holicek, P., Lanickova, T., Kasikova, L., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2022). Immunological control of ovarian carcinoma by chemotherapy and targeted anticancer agents. *Trends Cancer*, 8(5), 426-444. doi:10.1016/j.trecan.2022.01.010
- Fucikova, J., Truxova, I., Hensler, M., Becht, E., Kasikova, L., Moserova, I., . . . Spisek, R. (2016). Calreticulin exposure by malignant blasts correlates with robust anticancer immunity and improved clinical outcome in AML patients. *Blood*, *128*(26), 3113-3124. doi:10.1182/blood-2016-08-731737

Gabrilovich, D. I., Ostrand-Rosenberg, S., & Bronte, V. (2012). Coordinated regulation of myeloid cells by tumours. *Nat Rev Immunol*, *12*(4), 253-268. doi:10.1038/nri3175

- Galluzzi, L., Buque, A., Kepp, O., Zitvogel, L., & Kroemer, G. (2017). Immunogenic cell death in cancer and infectious disease. *Nat Rev Immunol, 17*(2), 97-111. doi:10.1038/nri.2016.107
- Galluzzi, L., Kepp, O., Hett, E., Kroemer, G., & Marincola, F. M. (2023). Immunogenic cell death in cancer: concept and therapeutic implications. *J Transl Med*, *21*(1), 162. doi:10.1186/s12967-023-04017-6
- Galluzzi, L., Vanpouille-Box, C., Bakhoum, S. F., & Demaria, S. (2018). SnapShot: CGAS-STING Signaling. *Cell*, *173*(1), 276-276 e271. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2018.03.015
- Galluzzi, L., Vitale, I., Aaronson, S. A., Abrams, J. M., Adam, D., Agostinis, P., . . . Kroemer, G. (2018). Molecular mechanisms of cell death: recommendations of the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death 2018. *Cell Death Differ, 25*(3), 486-541. doi:10.1038/s41418-017-0012-4
- Galluzzi, L., Vitale, I., Warren, S., Adjemian, S., Agostinis, P., Martinez, A. B., . . . Marincola, F. M. (2020). Consensus guidelines for the definition, detection and interpretation of immunogenic cell death. *J Immunother Cancer*, 8(1). doi:10.1136/jitc-2019-000337
- Galon, J., & Bruni, D. (2020). Tumor Immunology and Tumor Evolution: Intertwined Histories. Immunity, 52(1), 55-81. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2019.12.018
- Gan, X., Tang, X., & Li, Z. (2023). Identification of Immunogenic Cell-Death-Related Subtypes and Development of a Prognostic Signature in Gastric Cancer. *Biomolecules*, *13*(3). doi:10.3390/biom13030528
- Gao, G., Zhu, C., Liu, E., & Nabi, I. R. (2019). Reticulon and CLIMP-63 regulate nanodomain organization of peripheral ER tubules. *PLoS Biol, 17*(8), e3000355. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.3000355
- Garg, A. D., Coulie, P. G., Van den Eynde, B. J., & Agostinis, P. (2017). Integrating Next-Generation Dendritic Cell Vaccines into the Current Cancer Immunotherapy Landscape. *Trends Immunol, 38*(8), 577-593. doi:10.1016/j.it.2017.05.006
- Garg, A. D., Galluzzi, L., Apetoh, L., Baert, T., Birge, R. B., Bravo-San Pedro, J. M., . . . Agostinis, P. (2015). Molecular and Translational Classifications of DAMPs in Immunogenic Cell Death. Front Immunol, 6, 588. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00588
- Garg, A. D., Krysko, D. V., Vandenabeele, P., & Agostinis, P. (2012). Hypericin-based photodynamic therapy induces surface exposure of damage-associated molecular patterns like HSP70 and calreticulin. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*, *61*(2), 215-221. doi:10.1007/s00262-011-1184-2
- Garg, A. D., Krysko, D. V., Verfaillie, T., Kaczmarek, A., Ferreira, G. B., Marysael, T., . . . Agostinis, P. (2012). A novel pathway combining calreticulin exposure and ATP secretion in immunogenic cancer cell death. *EMBO J*, 31(5), 1062-1079. doi:10.1038/emboj.2011.497
- Garg, A. D., More, S., Rufo, N., Mece, O., Sassano, M. L., Agostinis, P., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2017). Trial watch: Immunogenic cell death induction by anticancer chemotherapeutics. *Oncoimmunology*, 6(12), e1386829. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2017.1386829
- Garg, A. D., Vandenberk, L., Fang, S., Fasche, T., Van Eygen, S., Maes, J., . . . Agostinis, P. (2017).
 Pathogen response-like recruitment and activation of neutrophils by sterile immunogenic dying cells drives neutrophil-mediated residual cell killing. *Cell Death Differ, 24*(5), 832-843. doi:10.1038/cdd.2017.15
- Garg, A. D., Vandenberk, L., Koks, C., Verschuere, T., Boon, L., Van Gool, S. W., & Agostinis, P. (2016).
 Dendritic cell vaccines based on immunogenic cell death elicit danger signals and T celldriven rejection of high-grade glioma. *Sci Transl Med, 8*(328), 328ra327. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aae0105
- Gay, N. J., Symmons, M. F., Gangloff, M., & Bryant, C. E. (2014). Assembly and localization of Tolllike receptor signalling complexes. *Nat Rev Immunol,* 14(8), 546-558. doi:10.1038/nri3713
- Ghiringhelli, F., Apetoh, L., Tesniere, A., Aymeric, L., Ma, Y., Ortiz, C., . . . Zitvogel, L. (2009). Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome in dendritic cells induces IL-1beta-dependent adaptive immunity against tumors. *Nat Med*, *15*(10), 1170-1178. doi:10.1038/nm.2028

- Gilardini Montani, M. S., D'Eliseo, D., Cirone, M., Di Renzo, L., Faggioni, A., Santoni, A., & Velotti, F. (2015). Capsaicin-mediated apoptosis of human bladder cancer cells activates dendritic cells via CD91. *Nutrition*, 31(4), 578-581. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2014.05.005
- Gilboa, E. (1999). The makings of a tumor rejection antigen. *Immunity*, *11*(3), 263-270. doi:10.1016/s1074-7613(00)80101-6
- Golden, E. B., Frances, D., Pellicciotta, I., Demaria, S., Helen Barcellos-Hoff, M., & Formenti, S. C. (2014). Radiation fosters dose-dependent and chemotherapy-induced immunogenic cell death. *Oncoimmunology*, 3, e28518. doi:10.4161/onci.28518
- Goldszmid, R. S., Dzutsev, A., & Trinchieri, G. (2014). Host immune response to infection and cancer: unexpected commonalities. *Cell Host Microbe*, 15(3), 295-305. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.02.003
- Gomes-da-Silva, L. C., Zhao, L., Bezu, L., Zhou, H., Sauvat, A., Liu, P., . . . Kroemer, G. (2018). Photodynamic therapy with redaporfin targets the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi apparatus. *EMBO J, 37*(13). doi:10.15252/embj.201798354
- Goodman, A. M., Castro, A., Pyke, R. M., Okamura, R., Kato, S., Riviere, P., . . . Kurzrock, R. (2020). MHC-I genotype and tumor mutational burden predict response to immunotherapy. *Genome Med*, 12(1), 45. doi:10.1186/s13073-020-00743-4
- Gorgulho, C. M., Romagnoli, G. G., Bharthi, R., & Lotze, M. T. (2019). Johnny on the Spot-Chronic Inflammation Is Driven by HMGB1. *Front Immunol, 10,* 1561. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.01561
- Grasso, C. S., Giannakis, M., Wells, D. K., Hamada, T., Mu, X. J., Quist, M., . . . Peters, U. (2018). Genetic Mechanisms of Immune Evasion in Colorectal Cancer. *Cancer Discov, 8*(6), 730-749. doi:10.1158/2159-8290.CD-17-1327
- Gry, M., Rimini, R., Stromberg, S., Asplund, A., Ponten, F., Uhlen, M., & Nilsson, P. (2009). Correlations between RNA and protein expression profiles in 23 human cell lines. BMC Genomics, 10, 365. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-10-365
- Guilbaud, E., Kroemer, G., & Galluzzi, L. (2023). Calreticulin exposure orchestrates innate immunosurveillance. *Cancer Cell*. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2023.04.015
- Han, P., Hanlon, D., Sobolev, O., Chaudhury, R., & Edelson, R. L. (2019). Ex vivo dendritic cell generation-A critical comparison of current approaches. *Int Rev Cell Mol Biol, 349*, 251-307. doi:10.1016/bs.ircmb.2019.10.003
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A. (2011). Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell, 144*(5), 646-674. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013
- Hangai, S., Ao, T., Kimura, Y., Matsuki, K., Kawamura, T., Negishi, H., . . . Yanai, H. (2016). PGE2 induced in and released by dying cells functions as an inhibitory DAMP. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 113(14), 3844-3849. doi:10.1073/pnas.1602023113
- Harding, H. P., Zhang, Y., & Ron, D. (1999). Protein translation and folding are coupled by an endoplasmic-reticulum-resident kinase. *Nature*, *397*(6716), 271-274. doi:10.1038/16729
- Hellmann, M. D., Callahan, M. K., Awad, M. M., Calvo, E., Ascierto, P. A., Atmaca, A., . . . Antonia, S. J. (2018). Tumor Mutational Burden and Efficacy of Nivolumab Monotherapy and in Combination with Ipilimumab in Small-Cell Lung Cancer. *Cancer Cell*, 33(5), 853-861 e854. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2018.04.001
- Hellmann, M. D., Ciuleanu, T. E., Pluzanski, A., Lee, J. S., Otterson, G. A., Audigier-Valette, C., . . . Paz-Ares, L. (2018). Nivolumab plus Ipilimumab in Lung Cancer with a High Tumor Mutational Burden. N Engl J Med, 378(22), 2093-2104. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1801946
- Hensler, M., Rakova, J., Kasikova, L., Lanickova, T., Pasulka, J., Holicek, P., . . . Fucikova, J. (2022). Peripheral gene signatures reveal distinct cancer patient immunotypes with therapeutic implications for autologous DC-based vaccines. *Oncoimmunology*, 11(1), 2101596. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2022.2101596
- Holicek, P., Truxova, I., Rakova, J., Salek, C., Hensler, M., Kovar, M., . . . Fucikova, J. (2023). Type I interferon signaling in malignant blasts contributes to treatment efficacy in AML patients. *Cell Death Dis*, *14*(3), 209. doi:10.1038/s41419-023-05728-w

- Hongo, K., Kazama, S., Tsuno, N. H., Ishihara, S., Sunami, E., Kitayama, J., & Watanabe, T. (2015). Immunohistochemical detection of high-mobility group box 1 correlates with resistance of preoperative chemoradiotherapy for lower rectal cancer: a retrospective study. World J Surg Oncol, 13, 7. doi:10.1186/1477-7819-13-7
- Hou, W., Zhang, Q., Yan, Z., Chen, R., Zeh Iii, H. J., Kang, R., . . . Tang, D. (2013). Strange attractors: DAMPs and autophagy link tumor cell death and immunity. *Cell Death Dis*, 4(12), e966. doi:10.1038/cddis.2013.493
- Humeau, J., Sauvat, A., Cerrato, G., Xie, W., Loos, F., Iannantuoni, F., . . . Kroemer, G. (2020).
 Inhibition of transcription by dactinomycin reveals a new characteristic of immunogenic cell stress. *EMBO Mol Med*, *12*(5), e11622. doi:10.15252/emmm.201911622
- Chalmers, Z. R., Connelly, C. F., Fabrizio, D., Gay, L., Ali, S. M., Ennis, R., . . . Frampton, G. M. (2017). Analysis of 100,000 human cancer genomes reveals the landscape of tumor mutational burden. *Genome Med*, 9(1), 34. doi:10.1186/s13073-017-0424-2
- Chen, D. S., & Mellman, I. (2013). Oncology meets immunology: the cancer-immunity cycle. *Immunity*, *39*(1), 1-10. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.07.012
- Chen, H. M., Wang, P. H., Chen, S. S., Wen, C. C., Chen, Y. H., Yang, W. C., & Yang, N. S. (2012). Shikonin induces immunogenic cell death in tumor cells and enhances dendritic cell-based cancer vaccine. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*, *61*(11), 1989-2002. doi:10.1007/s00262-012-1258-9
- Chen, X., Fosco, D., Kline, D. E., & Kline, J. (2017). Calreticulin promotes immunity and type I interferon-dependent survival in mice with acute myeloid leukemia. *Oncoimmunology*, 6(4), e1278332. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2016.1278332
- Chiba, S., Baghdadi, M., Akiba, H., Yoshiyama, H., Kinoshita, I., Dosaka-Akita, H., . . . Jinushi, M. (2012). Tumor-infiltrating DCs suppress nucleic acid-mediated innate immune responses through interactions between the receptor TIM-3 and the alarmin HMGB1. *Nat Immunol*, *13*(9), 832-842. doi:10.1038/ni.2376
- Chow, K. T., Gale, M., Jr., & Loo, Y. M. (2018). RIG-I and Other RNA Sensors in Antiviral Immunity. Annu Rev Immunol, 36, 667-694. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-042617-053309
- Jardim, D. L., Goodman, A., de Melo Gagliato, D., & Kurzrock, R. (2021). The Challenges of Tumor Mutational Burden as an Immunotherapy Biomarker. *Cancer Cell, 39*(2), 154-173. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2020.10.001
- Jeong, H. S., Lee, H., Ko, Y., & Son, Y. I. (2007). Vaccinations with dendritic cells primed with apoptotic tumor cells can elicit preventive antitumor immunity in a poorly immunogenic animal model of squamous cell carcinoma. *Laryngoscope*, *117*(9), 1588-1593. doi:10.1097/MLG.0b013e31806dd073
- Jin, C., Wang, Y., Li, Y., Li, J., Zhou, S., Yu, J., . . . Wang, Y. (2021). Doxorubicin-Near infrared dye conjugate induces immunogenic cell death to enhance cancer immunotherapy. *Int J Pharm, 607*, 121027. doi:10.1016/j.ijpharm.2021.121027
- Kandalaft, L. E., Odunsi, K., & Coukos, G. (2019). Immunotherapy in Ovarian Cancer: Are We There Yet? J Clin Oncol, 37(27), 2460-2471. doi:10.1200/JCO.19.00508
- Kasikova, L., Hensler, M., Truxova, I., Skapa, P., Laco, J., Belicova, L., . . . Fucikova, J. (2019).
 Calreticulin exposure correlates with robust adaptive antitumor immunity and favorable prognosis in ovarian carcinoma patients. *J Immunother Cancer*, 7(1), 312. doi:10.1186/s40425-019-0781-z
- Kawai, T., & Akira, S. (2011). Toll-like receptors and their crosstalk with other innate receptors in infection and immunity. *Immunity*, *34*(5), 637-650. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.05.006
- Kersse, K., Bertrand, M. J., Lamkanfi, M., & Vandenabeele, P. (2011). NOD-like receptors and the innate immune system: coping with danger, damage and death. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev*, 22(5-6), 257-276. doi:10.1016/j.cytogfr.2011.09.003
- Kirkin, A. F., Dzhandzhugazyan, K. N., Guldberg, P., Fang, J. J., Andersen, R. S., Dahl, C., . . . Fischer, W. (2018). Adoptive cancer immunotherapy using DNA-demethylated T helper cells as antigen-presenting cells. *Nat Commun*, 9(1), 785. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-03217-9

- Ko, E. C., Benjamin, K. T., & Formenti, S. C. (2018). Generating antitumor immunity by targeted radiation therapy: Role of dose and fractionation. *Adv Radiat Oncol, 3*(4), 486-493. doi:10.1016/j.adro.2018.08.021
- Komorowski, M., Tisonczyk, J., Kolakowska, A., Drozdz, R., & Kozbor, D. (2018). Modulation of the Tumor Microenvironment by CXCR4 Antagonist-Armed Viral Oncotherapy Enhances the Antitumor Efficacy of Dendritic Cell Vaccines against Neuroblastoma in Syngeneic Mice. Viruses, 10(9). doi:10.3390/v10090455
- Korbelik, M., Zhang, W., & Merchant, S. (2011). Involvement of damage-associated molecular patterns in tumor response to photodynamic therapy: surface expression of calreticulin and high-mobility group box-1 release. *Cancer Immunol Immunother, 60*(10), 1431-1437. doi:10.1007/s00262-011-1047-x
- Kroemer, G., Galassi, C., Zitvogel, L., & Galluzzi, L. (2022). Immunogenic cell stress and death. *Nat Immunol, 23*(4), 487-500. doi:10.1038/s41590-022-01132-2
- Krombach, J., Hennel, R., Brix, N., Orth, M., Schoetz, U., Ernst, A., . . . Lauber, K. (2019). Priming antitumor immunity by radiotherapy: Dying tumor cell-derived DAMPs trigger endothelial cell activation and recruitment of myeloid cells. *Oncoimmunology, 8*(1), e1523097. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2018.1523097
- Krysko, D. V., Agostinis, P., Krysko, O., Garg, A. D., Bachert, C., Lambrecht, B. N., & Vandenabeele, P. (2011). Emerging role of damage-associated molecular patterns derived from mitochondria in inflammation. *Trends Immunol, 32*(4), 157-164. doi:10.1016/j.it.2011.01.005
- Krysko, D. V., Garg, A. D., Kaczmarek, A., Krysko, O., Agostinis, P., & Vandenabeele, P. (2012). Immunogenic cell death and DAMPs in cancer therapy. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *12*(12), 860-875. doi:10.1038/nrc3380
- Kuriakose, T., & Kanneganti, T. D. (2018). ZBP1: Innate Sensor Regulating Cell Death and Inflammation. *Trends Immunol*, *39*(2), 123-134. doi:10.1016/j.it.2017.11.002
- Lawrence, M. S., Stojanov, P., Polak, P., Kryukov, G. V., Cibulskis, K., Sivachenko, A., . . . Getz, G. (2013). Mutational heterogeneity in cancer and the search for new cancer-associated genes. *Nature*, 499(7457), 214-218. doi:10.1038/nature12213
- Li, C., Zhang, Y., Cheng, X., Yuan, H., Zhu, S., Liu, J., . . . Tang, D. (2018). PINK1 and PARK2 Suppress Pancreatic Tumorigenesis through Control of Mitochondrial Iron-Mediated Immunometabolism. *Dev Cell, 46*(4), 441-455 e448. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2018.07.012
- Li, M. O., & Rudensky, A. Y. (2016). T cell receptor signalling in the control of regulatory T cell differentiation and function. *Nat Rev Immunol*, *16*(4), 220-233. doi:10.1038/nri.2016.26
- Lin, S. Y., Hsieh, S. Y., Fan, Y. T., Wei, W. C., Hsiao, P. W., Tsai, D. H., ... Yang, N. S. (2018). Necroptosis promotes autophagy-dependent upregulation of DAMP and results in immunosurveillance. *Autophagy*, 14(5), 778-795. doi:10.1080/15548627.2017.1386359
- Liu, P., Chen, J., Zhao, L., Hollebecque, A., Kepp, O., Zitvogel, L., & Kroemer, G. (2022). PD-1 blockade synergizes with oxaliplatin-based, but not cisplatin-based, chemotherapy of gastric cancer. Oncoimmunology, 11(1), 2093518. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2022.2093518
- Ma, Y., Aymeric, L., Locher, C., Mattarollo, S. R., Delahaye, N. F., Pereira, P., . . . Zitvogel, L. (2011). Contribution of IL-17-producing gamma delta T cells to the efficacy of anticancer chemotherapy. J Exp Med, 208(3), 491-503. doi:10.1084/jem.20100269
- Mandal, R., Samstein, R. M., Lee, K. W., Havel, J. J., Wang, H., Krishna, C., . . . Chan, T. A. (2019). Genetic diversity of tumors with mismatch repair deficiency influences anti-PD-1 immunotherapy response. *Science*, *364*(6439), 485-491. doi:10.1126/science.aau0447
- Mansfield, A. S., Kazarnowicz, A., Karaseva, N., Sanchez, A., De Boer, R., Andric, Z., . . . Califano, R. (2020). Safety and patient-reported outcomes of atezolizumab, carboplatin, and etoposide in extensive-stage small-cell lung cancer (IMpower133): a randomized phase I/III trial. Ann Oncol, 31(2), 310-317. doi:10.1016/j.annonc.2019.10.021

- Marceau, F., Roy, C., & Bouthillier, J. (2014). Assessment of cation trapping by cellular acidic compartments. *Methods Enzymol, 534*, 119-131. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-397926-1.00007-X
- Martins, I., Kepp, O., Schlemmer, F., Adjemian, S., Tailler, M., Shen, S., . . . Kroemer, G. (2011). Restoration of the immunogenicity of cisplatin-induced cancer cell death by endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Oncogene*, *30*(10), 1147-1158. doi:10.1038/onc.2010.500
- Martins, I., Wang, Y., Michaud, M., Ma, Y., Sukkurwala, A. Q., Shen, S., . . . Kroemer, G. (2014). Molecular mechanisms of ATP secretion during immunogenic cell death. *Cell Death Differ*, 21(1), 79-91. doi:10.1038/cdd.2013.75
- McGranahan, N., Furness, A. J., Rosenthal, R., Ramskov, S., Lyngaa, R., Saini, S. K., . . . Swanton, C. (2016). Clonal neoantigens elicit T cell immunoreactivity and sensitivity to immune checkpoint blockade. *Science*, *351*(6280), 1463-1469. doi:10.1126/science.aaf1490
- Melis, M. H., Simpson, K. L., Dovedi, S. J., Welman, A., MacFarlane, M., Dive, C., . . . Illidge, T. M. (2013). Sustained tumour eradication after induced caspase-3 activation and synchronous tumour apoptosis requires an intact host immune response. *Cell Death Differ, 20*(5), 765-773. doi:10.1038/cdd.2013.8
- Meza Guzman, L. G., Keating, N., & Nicholson, S. E. (2020). Natural Killer Cells: Tumor Surveillance and Signaling. *Cancers (Basel), 12*(4). doi:10.3390/cancers12040952
- Mi, J. L., Xu, M., Liu, C., & Wang, R. S. (2020). Interactions between tumor mutation burden and immune infiltration in ovarian cancer. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol, 13*(10), 2513-2523. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/33165430</u>
- Michaud, M., Martins, I., Sukkurwala, A. Q., Adjemian, S., Ma, Y., Pellegatti, P., . . . Kroemer, G. (2011). Autophagy-dependent anticancer immune responses induced by chemotherapeutic agents in mice. Science, 334(6062), 1573-1577. doi:10.1126/science.1208347
- Mikyskova, R., Indrova, M., Stepanek, I., Kanchev, I., Bieblova, J., Vosahlikova, S., . . . Reinis, M. (2017). Dendritic cells pulsed with tumor cells killed by high hydrostatic pressure inhibit prostate tumor growth in TRAMP mice. *Oncoimmunology, 6*(12), e1362528. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2017.1362528
- Mikyskova, R., Stepanek, I., Indrova, M., Bieblova, J., Simova, J., Truxova, I., . . . Reinis, M. (2016). Dendritic cells pulsed with tumor cells killed by high hydrostatic pressure induce strong immune responses and display therapeutic effects both in murine TC-1 and TRAMP-C2 tumors when combined with docetaxel chemotherapy. *Int J Oncol, 48*(3), 953-964. doi:10.3892/ijo.2015.3314
- Motta, V., Soares, F., Sun, T., & Philpott, D. J. (2015). NOD-like receptors: versatile cytosolic sentinels. *Physiol Rev*, 95(1), 149-178. doi:10.1152/physrev.00009.2014
- Musella, M., Guarracino, A., Manduca, N., Galassi, C., Ruggiero, E., Potenza, A., . . . Sistigu, A. (2022). Type I IFNs promote cancer cell stemness by triggering the epigenetic regulator KDM1B. *Nat Immunol, 23*(9), 1379-1392. doi:10.1038/s41590-022-01290-3
- Nishimura, J., Deguchi, S., Tanaka, H., Yamakoshi, Y., Yoshii, M., Tamura, T., . . . Ohira, M. (2021). Induction of Immunogenic Cell Death of Esophageal Squamous Cell Carcinoma by 5-Fluorouracil and Cisplatin. *In Vivo*, *35*(2), 743-752. doi:10.21873/invivo.12315
- Obeid, M., Tesniere, A., Ghiringhelli, F., Fimia, G. M., Apetoh, L., Perfettini, J. L., . . . Kroemer, G. (2007). Calreticulin exposure dictates the immunogenicity of cancer cell death. *Nat Med*, *13*(1), 54-61. doi:10.1038/nm1523
- Pacheco, A., Merianda, T. T., Twiss, J. L., & Gallo, G. (2020). Mechanism and role of the intra-axonal Calreticulin translation in response to axonal injury. *Exp Neurol, 323*, 113072. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2019.113072
- Panaretakis, T., Joza, N., Modjtahedi, N., Tesniere, A., Vitale, I., Durchschlag, M., . . . Kroemer, G. (2008). The co-translocation of ERp57 and calreticulin determines the immunogenicity of cell death. *Cell Death Differ*, 15(9), 1499-1509. doi:10.1038/cdd.2008.67

- Petersen, S. H., Kua, L. F., Nakajima, S., Yong, W. P., & Kono, K. (2021). Chemoradiation induces upregulation of immunogenic cell death-related molecules together with increased expression of PD-L1 and galectin-9 in gastric cancer. *Sci Rep, 11*(1), 12264. doi:10.1038/s41598-021-91603-7
- Petrazzuolo, A., Perez-Lanzon, M., Liu, P., Maiuri, M. C., & Kroemer, G. (2021). Crizotinib and ceritinib trigger immunogenic cell death via on-target effects. *Oncoimmunology*, 10(1), 1973197. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2021.1973197
- Petroni, G., Buque, A., Zitvogel, L., Kroemer, G., & Galluzzi, L. (2021). Immunomodulation by targeted anticancer agents. *Cancer Cell*, *39*(3), 310-345. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2020.11.009
- Pfirschke, C., Engblom, C., Rickelt, S., Cortez-Retamozo, V., Garris, C., Pucci, F., . . . Pittet, M. J. (2016). Immunogenic Chemotherapy Sensitizes Tumors to Checkpoint Blockade Therapy. *Immunity*, 44(2), 343-354. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.11.024
- Pol, J., Vacchelli, E., Aranda, F., Castoldi, F., Eggermont, A., Cremer, I., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2015). Trial Watch: Immunogenic cell death inducers for anticancer chemotherapy. *Oncoimmunology*, 4(4), e1008866. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2015.1008866
- Pozzi, C., Cuomo, A., Spadoni, I., Magni, E., Silvola, A., Conte, A., . . . Rescigno, M. (2016). The EGFRspecific antibody cetuximab combined with chemotherapy triggers immunogenic cell death. *Nat Med*, 22(6), 624-631. doi:10.1038/nm.4078
- Qin, T., Xu, X., Zhang, Z., Li, J., You, X., Guo, H., . . . Zhu, H. (2020). Paclitaxel/sunitinib-loaded micelles promote an antitumor response in vitro through synergistic immunogenic cell death for triple-negative breast cancer. *Nanotechnology*, *31*(36), 365101. doi:10.1088/1361-6528/ab94dc
- Reineke, L. C., Dougherty, J. D., Pierre, P., & Lloyd, R. E. (2012). Large G3BP-induced granules trigger eIF2alpha phosphorylation. *Mol Biol Cell, 23*(18), 3499-3510. doi:10.1091/mbc.E12-05-0385
- Ricciuti, B., Wang, X., Alessi, J. V., Rizvi, H., Mahadevan, N. R., Li, Y. Y., . . . Awad, M. M. (2022).
 Association of High Tumor Mutation Burden in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancers With Increased Immune Infiltration and Improved Clinical Outcomes of PD-L1 Blockade Across PD-L1
 Expression Levels. JAMA Oncol, 8(8), 1160-1168. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2022.1981
- Rob, L., Cibula, D., Knapp, P., Mallmann, P., Klat, J., Minar, L., . . . Spisek, R. (2022). Safety and efficacy of dendritic cell-based immunotherapy DCVAC/OvCa added to first-line chemotherapy (carboplatin plus paclitaxel) for epithelial ovarian cancer: a phase 2, open-label, multicenter, randomized trial. *J Immunother Cancer, 10*(1). doi:10.1136/jitc-2021-003190
- Rodriguez-Ruiz, M. E., Buque, A., Hensler, M., Chen, J., Bloy, N., Petroni, G., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2019).
 Apoptotic caspases inhibit abscopal responses to radiation and identify a new prognostic biomarker for breast cancer patients. *Oncoimmunology, 8*(11), e1655964. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2019.1655964
- Rooney, M. S., Shukla, S. A., Wu, C. J., Getz, G., & Hacohen, N. (2015). Molecular and genetic properties of tumors associated with local immune cytolytic activity. *Cell*, 160(1-2), 48-61. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.12.033
- Rufo, N., Garg, A. D., & Agostinis, P. (2017). The Unfolded Protein Response in Immunogenic Cell Death and Cancer Immunotherapy. *Trends Cancer*, *3*(9), 643-658. doi:10.1016/j.trecan.2017.07.002
- Rybstein, M. D., Bravo-San Pedro, J. M., Kroemer, G., & Galluzzi, L. (2018). The autophagic network and cancer. *Nat Cell Biol*, 20(3), 243-251. doi:10.1038/s41556-018-0042-2
- Sahin, U., & Tureci, O. (2018). Personalized vaccines for cancer immunotherapy. *Science*, *359*(6382), 1355-1360. doi:10.1126/science.aar7112
- Saito, S., Toyokawa, G., Momosaki, S., Kozuma, Y., Shoji, F., Yamazaki, K., & Takeo, S. (2021). Dramatic response to pembrolizumab with chemotherapy followed by salvage surgery in a lung cancer patient. *Thorac Cancer, 12*(15), 2217-2220. doi:10.1111/1759-7714.14051

- Sarkar, M. K., Hile, G. A., Tsoi, L. C., Xing, X., Liu, J., Liang, Y., . . . Kahlenberg, J. M. (2018). Photosensitivity and type I IFN responses in cutaneous lupus are driven by epidermalderived interferon kappa. Ann Rheum Dis, 77(11), 1653-1664. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-213197
- Sen Santara, S., Lee, D. J., Crespo, A., Hu, J. J., Walker, C., Ma, X., . . . Lieberman, J. (2023). The NK cell receptor NKp46 recognizes ecto-calreticulin on ER-stressed cells. *Nature*. doi:10.1038/s41586-023-05912-0
- Shimada, K., Crother, T. R., Karlin, J., Dagvadorj, J., Chiba, N., Chen, S., . . . Arditi, M. (2012). Oxidized mitochondrial DNA activates the NLRP3 inflammasome during apoptosis. *Immunity, 36*(3), 401-414. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.01.009
- Schardt, J. A., Weber, D., Eyholzer, M., Mueller, B. U., & Pabst, T. (2009). Activation of the unfolded protein response is associated with favorable prognosis in acute myeloid leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res*, *15*(11), 3834-3841. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-08-2870
- Schiavoni, G., Sistigu, A., Valentini, M., Mattei, F., Sestili, P., Spadaro, F., . . . Bracci, L. (2011). Cyclophosphamide synergizes with type I interferons through systemic dendritic cell reactivation and induction of immunogenic tumor apoptosis. *Cancer Res, 71*(3), 768-778. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-2788
- Schumacher, T. N., & Schreiber, R. D. (2015). Neoantigens in cancer immunotherapy. *Science*, 348(6230), 69-74. doi:10.1126/science.aaa4971
- Schuster, H., Peper, J. K., Bosmuller, H. C., Rohle, K., Backert, L., Bilich, T., . . . Wagner, P. (2017). The immunopeptidomic landscape of ovarian carcinomas. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 114(46), E9942-E9951. doi:10.1073/pnas.1707658114
- Sica, V., Galluzzi, L., Bravo-San Pedro, J. M., Izzo, V., Maiuri, M. C., & Kroemer, G. (2015). Organelle-Specific Initiation of Autophagy. *Mol Cell*, *59*(4), 522-539. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2015.07.021
- Simpson, A. J., Caballero, O. L., Jungbluth, A., Chen, Y. T., & Old, L. J. (2005). Cancer/testis antigens, gametogenesis and cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer, 5*(8), 615-625. doi:10.1038/nrc1669
- Sistigu, A., Yamazaki, T., Vacchelli, E., Chaba, K., Enot, D. P., Adam, J., . . . Zitvogel, L. (2014). Cancer cell-autonomous contribution of type I interferon signaling to the efficacy of chemotherapy. *Nat Med*, *20*(11), 1301-1309. doi:10.1038/nm.3708
- Smith, C. C., Selitsky, S. R., Chai, S., Armistead, P. M., Vincent, B. G., & Serody, J. S. (2019). Alternative tumour-specific antigens. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *19*(8), 465-478. doi:10.1038/s41568-019-0162-4
- Snijders, A. M., Langley, S., Mao, J. H., Bhatnagar, S., Bjornstad, K. A., Rosen, C. J., . . . Wyrobek, A. J. (2014). An interferon signature identified by RNA-sequencing of mammary tissues varies across the estrous cycle and is predictive of metastasis-free survival. *Oncotarget*, 5(12), 4011-4025. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.2148
- Soloff, A. C., & Lotze, M. T. (2019). A peaceful death orchestrates immune balance in a chaotic environment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 116*(46), 22901-22903. doi:10.1073/pnas.1916211116
- Son, Y. I., Mailliard, R. B., Watkins, S. C., & Lotze, M. T. (2001). Dendritic cells pulsed with apoptotic squamous cell carcinoma have anti-tumor effects when combined with interleukin-2. *Laryngoscope*, *111*(8), 1472-1478. doi:10.1097/00005537-200108000-00026
- Spiotto, M. T., Yu, P., Rowley, D. A., Nishimura, M. I., Meredith, S. C., Gajewski, T. F., . . . Schreiber, H. (2002). Increasing tumor antigen expression overcomes "ignorance" to solid tumors via crosspresentation by bone marrow-derived stromal cells. *Immunity*, 17(6), 737-747. doi:10.1016/s1074-7613(02)00480-6
- Sprooten, J., Ceusters, J., Coosemans, A., Agostinis, P., De Vleeschouwer, S., Zitvogel, L., . . . Garg, A. D. (2019). Trial watch: dendritic cell vaccination for cancer immunotherapy. Oncoimmunology, 8(11), e1638212. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2019.1638212
- Sprooten, J., Vankerckhoven, A., Vanmeerbeek, I., Borras, D. M., Berckmans, Y., Wouters, R., ... Garg, A. D. (2021). Peripherally-driven myeloid NFkB and IFN/ISG responses predict malignancy risk, survival, and immunotherapy regime in ovarian cancer. J Immunother Cancer, 9(11). doi:10.1136/jitc-2021-003609

- Stoffels, M., Zaal, R., Kok, N., van der Meer, J. W., Dinarello, C. A., & Simon, A. (2015). ATP-Induced
 IL-1beta Specific Secretion: True Under Stringent Conditions. *Front Immunol, 6*, 54.
 doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00054
- Stone, J. D., Harris, D. T., & Kranz, D. M. (2015). TCR affinity for p/MHC formed by tumor antigens that are self-proteins: impact on efficacy and toxicity. *Curr Opin Immunol, 33*, 16-22. doi:10.1016/j.coi.2015.01.003
- Swann, J. B., & Smyth, M. J. (2007). Immune surveillance of tumors. *J Clin Invest, 117*(5), 1137-1146. doi:10.1172/JCI31405
- Takahashi, A., Loo, T. M., Okada, R., Kamachi, F., Watanabe, Y., Wakita, M., . . . Hara, E. (2018). Downregulation of cytoplasmic DNases is implicated in cytoplasmic DNA accumulation and SASP in senescent cells. *Nat Commun, 9*(1), 1249. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-03555-8
- Truxova, I., Kasikova, L., Salek, C., Hensler, M., Lysak, D., Holicek, P., . . . Fucikova, J. (2020). Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts correlates with improved natural killer cellmediated cytotoxicity in acute myeloid leukemia patients. *Haematologica*, 105(7), 1868-1878. doi:10.3324/haematol.2019.223933
- Vacchelli, E., Ma, Y., Baracco, E. E., Sistigu, A., Enot, D. P., Pietrocola, F., . . . Kroemer, G. (2015). Chemotherapy-induced antitumor immunity requires formyl peptide receptor 1. *Science*, *350*(6263), 972-978. doi:10.1126/science.aad0779
- Vanpouille-Box, C., Alard, A., Aryankalayil, M. J., Sarfraz, Y., Diamond, J. M., Schneider, R. J., . . . Demaria, S. (2017). DNA exonuclease Trex1 regulates radiotherapy-induced tumour immunogenicity. *Nat Commun*, 8, 15618. doi:10.1038/ncomms15618
- Vanpouille-Box, C., Demaria, S., Formenti, S. C., & Galluzzi, L. (2018). Cytosolic DNA Sensing in Organismal Tumor Control. *Cancer Cell*, *34*(3), 361-378. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2018.05.013
- Vanpouille-Box, C., Hoffmann, J. A., & Galluzzi, L. (2019). Pharmacological modulation of nucleic acid sensors - therapeutic potential and persisting obstacles. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 18(11), 845-867. doi:10.1038/s41573-019-0043-2
- Vedunova, M., Turubanova, V., Vershinina, O., Savyuk, M., Efimova, I., Mishchenko, T., . . . Krysko, D. V. (2022). DC vaccines loaded with glioma cells killed by photodynamic therapy induce Th17 anti-tumor immunity and provide a four-gene signature for glioma prognosis. *Cell Death Dis*, *13*(12), 1062. doi:10.1038/s41419-022-05514-0
- Vesely, M. D., Kershaw, M. H., Schreiber, R. D., & Smyth, M. J. (2011). Natural innate and adaptive immunity to cancer. *Annu Rev Immunol, 29*, 235-271. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-031210-101324
- Vogelzang, N. J., Beer, T. M., Gerritsen, W., Oudard, S., Wiechno, P., Kukielka-Budny, B., . . . Investigators, V. (2022). Efficacy and Safety of Autologous Dendritic Cell-Based Immunotherapy, Docetaxel, and Prednisone vs Placebo in Patients With Metastatic Castration-Resistant Prostate Cancer: The VIABLE Phase 3 Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Oncol, 8(4), 546-552. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2021.7298
- Voorwerk, L., Slagter, M., Horlings, H. M., Sikorska, K., van de Vijver, K. K., de Maaker, M., ... Kok, M. (2019). Immune induction strategies in metastatic triple-negative breast cancer to enhance the sensitivity to PD-1 blockade: the TONIC trial. *Nat Med, 25*(6), 920-928. doi:10.1038/s41591-019-0432-4
- Wang, X., Huang, H., Liu, X., Li, J., Wang, L., Li, L., . . . Han, T. (2022). Immunogenic cell death-related classifications in breast cancer identify precise immunotherapy biomarkers and enable prognostic stratification. *Front Genet*, 13, 1052720. doi:10.3389/fgene.2022.1052720
- Wang, X., Wu, S., Liu, F., Ke, D., Wang, X., Pan, D., . . . He, W. (2021). An Immunogenic Cell Death-Related Classification Predicts Prognosis and Response to Immunotherapy in Head and Neck Squamous Cell Carcinoma. *Front Immunol, 12*, 781466. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2021.781466
- Wang, Y. J., Fletcher, R., Yu, J., & Zhang, L. (2018). Immunogenic effects of chemotherapy-induced tumor cell death. *Genes Dis*, 5(3), 194-203. doi:10.1016/j.gendis.2018.05.003

- Wang, Z. M., Xu, Q. R., Kaul, D., Ismail, M., & Badakhshi, H. (2021). Significance of tumor mutation burden and immune infiltration in thymic epithelial tumors. *Thorac Cancer*, 12(13), 1995-2006. doi:10.1111/1759-7714.14002
- Wculek, S. K., Cueto, F. J., Mujal, A. M., Melero, I., Krummel, M. F., & Sancho, D. (2020). Dendritic cells in cancer immunology and immunotherapy. *Nat Rev Immunol, 20*(1), 7-24. doi:10.1038/s41577-019-0210-z
- Weichselbaum, R. R., Ishwaran, H., Yoon, T., Nuyten, D. S., Baker, S. W., Khodarev, N., . . . Minn, A. J. (2008). An interferon-related gene signature for DNA damage resistance is a predictive marker for chemotherapy and radiation for breast cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105(47), 18490-18495. doi:10.1073/pnas.0809242105
- Wemeau, M., Kepp, O., Tesniere, A., Panaretakis, T., Flament, C., De Botton, S., . . . Chaput, N. (2010). Calreticulin exposure on malignant blasts predicts a cellular anticancer immune response in patients with acute myeloid leukemia. *Cell Death Dis*, 1(12), e104. doi:10.1038/cddis.2010.82
- Wen, C. C., Chen, H. M., Chen, S. S., Huang, L. T., Chang, W. T., Wei, W. C., . . . Yang, N. S. (2011). Specific microtubule-depolymerizing agents augment efficacy of dendritic cell-based cancer vaccines. J Biomed Sci, 18(1), 44. doi:10.1186/1423-0127-18-44
- Werthmoller, N., Frey, B., Ruckert, M., Lotter, M., Fietkau, R., & Gaipl, U. S. (2016). Combination of ionising radiation with hyperthermia increases the immunogenic potential of B16-F10 melanoma cells in vitro and in vivo. *Int J Hyperthermia*, 32(1), 23-30. doi:10.3109/02656736.2015.1106011
- Westcott, P. M. K., Sacks, N. J., Schenkel, J. M., Ely, Z. A., Smith, O., Hauck, H., . . . Jacks, T. (2021). Low neoantigen expression and poor T-cell priming underlie early immune escape in colorectal cancer. *Nat Cancer*, 2(10), 1071-1085. doi:10.1038/s43018-021-00247-z
- Whiteside, T. L., Ferris, R. L., Szczepanski, M., Tublin, M., Kiss, J., Johnson, R., & Johnson, J. T. (2016).
 Dendritic cell-based autologous tumor vaccines for head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. *Head Neck, 38 Suppl* 1(Suppl 1), E494-501. doi:10.1002/hed.24025
- Wu, J., & Waxman, D. J. (2018). Immunogenic chemotherapy: Dose and schedule dependence and combination with immunotherapy. *Cancer Lett, 419, 210-221.* doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2018.01.050
- Yamazaki, T., Buque, A., Ames, T. D., & Galluzzi, L. (2020). PT-112 induces immunogenic cell death and synergizes with immune checkpoint blockers in mouse tumor models. *Oncoimmunology*, 9(1), 1721810. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2020.1721810
- Yamazaki, T., Kirchmair, A., Sato, A., Buque, A., Rybstein, M., Petroni, G., . . . Galluzzi, L. (2020). Mitochondrial DNA drives abscopal responses to radiation that are inhibited by autophagy. *Nat Immunol, 21*(10), 1160-1171. doi:10.1038/s41590-020-0751-0
- Yang, H., Hreggvidsdottir, H. S., Palmblad, K., Wang, H., Ochani, M., Li, J., . . . Tracey, K. J. (2010). A critical cysteine is required for HMGB1 binding to Toll-like receptor 4 and activation of macrophage cytokine release. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107(26), 11942-11947. doi:10.1073/pnas.1003893107
- Yang, H., Ma, Y., Chen, G., Zhou, H., Yamazaki, T., Klein, C., . . . Kroemer, G. (2016). Contribution of RIP3 and MLKL to immunogenic cell death signaling in cancer chemotherapy. Oncoimmunology, 5(6), e1149673. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2016.1149673
- Zemanova, M., Cernovska, M., Havel, L., Bartek, T., Lukesova, S., Jakesova, J., . . . Spisek, R. (2021). Autologous dendritic cell-based immunotherapy (DCVAC/LuCa) and carboplatin/paclitaxel in advanced non-small cell lung cancer: A randomized, open-label, phase I/II trial. *Cancer Treat Res Commun, 28*, 100427. doi:10.1016/j.ctarc.2021.100427
- Zhang, Q., Raoof, M., Chen, Y., Sumi, Y., Sursal, T., Junger, W., . . . Hauser, C. J. (2010). Circulating mitochondrial DAMPs cause inflammatory responses to injury. *Nature*, *464*(7285), 104-107. doi:10.1038/nature08780
- Zhao, L., Liu, P., Kepp, O., & Kroemer, G. (2019). Methods for measuring HMGB1 release during immunogenic cell death. *Methods Enzymol, 629*, 177-193. doi:10.1016/bs.mie.2019.05.001

- Zhou, H., Tu, C., Yang, P., Li, J., Kepp, O., Li, H., . . . Wang, J. (2022). Carbon ion radiotherapy triggers immunogenic cell death and sensitizes melanoma to anti-PD-1 therapy in mice. *Oncoimmunology*, 11(1), 2057892. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2022.2057892
- Zhu, C., Zou, C., Guan, G., Guo, Q., Yan, Z., Liu, T., . . . Wu, A. (2019). Development and validation of an interferon signature predicting prognosis and treatment response for glioblastoma. *Oncoimmunology*, 8(9), e1621677. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2019.1621677
- Zitvogel, L., Pitt, J. M., Daillere, R., Smyth, M. J., & Kroemer, G. (2016). Mouse models in oncoimmunology. *Nat Rev Cancer, 16*(12), 759-773. doi:10.1038/nrc.2016.91